# TBMCE2024

7<sup>th</sup> International Conference on Technologies & Business Models for Circular Economy

### **Book of Abstracts**

Sanja POTRČ

Miloš BOGATAJ

Zdravko KRAVANJA

Zorka NOVAK PINTARIČ

×++

# Emerging Technologies and Innovative Approaches – from Development Environments to Practical Implementation

~ ~ ~ ~



。 X



Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering

### 7<sup>th</sup> International Conference on Technologies & Business Models for Circular Economy

Book of Abstracts

Editors

Sanja Potrč Miloš Bogataj Zdravko Kravanja Zorka Novak Pintarič

August 2024

<b>Title</b> Naslov	7 <sup>th</sup> International Conference on Technologies & Business Models for Circular Economy
<b>Subtitle</b> Podnaslov	Book of Abstracts
<b>Editors</b> Uredniki	Sanja Potrč (University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering)
	Miloš Bogataj (University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering)
	Zdravko Kravanja (University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering)
	Zorka Novak Pintarič (University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering)
<b>Technical editors</b> Tehnični urednik	Marina Bajić (University of Maribor, University Press)
	Jan Perša (University of Maribor, University Press)
<b>Cover designer</b> Oblikovanje ovitka	Jan Perša (University of Maribor, University Press)
Cover graphics Grafike na ovitku	University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, 2024 TEXO, Matej Viegele s.p.
<b>Conference</b> <i>Konferenca</i>	TBMCE, International Conference on Technologies & Business Models for Circular Economy
<b>Date and location</b> <i>Datum in kraj</i>	September 4th to September 6th 2024, Portorož, Slovenia
Organizing Committee Organizacijski odbor	Zdravko Kravanja (University of Maribor, Slovenia), Sanja Potrč (University of Maribor, Slovenia), Miloš Bogataj (University of Maribor, Slovenia), Nina Meglič (Chamber of Commerce and Industry of Štajerska, Slovenia), Nina Kovačič (Chamber of Commerce and Industry of Štajerska, Slovenia), Zorka Novak Pintarič (University of Maribor, Slovenia), Jan Drofenik (University of Maribor, Slovenia), Katja Kocuvan (University of Maribor, Slovenia), Samo Simonič (University of Maribor, Slovenia), Mojca Slemnik (University of Maribor, Slovenia), Sabina Premrov (University of Maribor, Slovenia), Sonja Roj (University of Maribor, Slovenia), Bojana Žiberna (University of Maribor, Slovenia).
International Scientific Committee Mednarodni znanstveni odbor	Zdravko Kravanja (University of Maribor, Slovenia), Zorka Novak Pintarič (University of Maribor, Slovenia), Miloš Bogataj (University of Maribor, Slovenia), Mojca Škerget (University of Maribor, Slovenia), Mariano Martin (University of Salamanca, Spain), Agustin Valera-Medina (Cardiff University. United Kingdom), Petar Uskoković (University of Beograd, Serbia), Elvis Ahmetović (University of Tuzla, Bosnia and

	Herzegovina), Stefan Willför (Åbo Akademi University, Finland), Adeniyi Isafiade (University of Cape Town, South Africa), Hon Loong Lam (University of Nottingham, Malaysia), Mario Eden (Auburn University, United States of America), Timothy G. Walmsley, (Waikato University, New Zealand), Tomaž Katrašnik (University of Ljubljana, Slovenia), Blaž Likozar (National Institute of Chemistry, Slovenia), Primož Oven (University of Ljubljana, Slovenia), Dragica Marinič (Slovenian national building and civil engineering institute, Slovenia), Vilma Ducman (Slovenian national building and civil engineering institute, Slovenia), Sanja Potrč (University of Maribor, Slovenia)
Published by Založnik	University of Maribor University Press Slomškov trg 15, 2000 Maribor, Slovenia https://press.um.si, zalozba@um.si
<b>Issued by</b> Izdajatelj	University of Maribor Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering Smetanova ulica 17, 2000 Maribor, Slovenia https://fkkt.um.si/, fkkt@um.si
Publication type Vrsta publikacije	E-book
<b>Edition</b> Izdaja	1 <sup>st</sup>
Available at Dostopno na	http://press.um.si/index.php/ump/catalog/book/902
Published at Izdano	Maribor, August 2024



© University of Maribor, University Press / Univerza v Mariboru, Univerzitetna založba

Text / besedilo © Authors & Potrč, Bogataj, Kravanja, Novak Pintarič (editors), 2024

This book is published under a Creative Commons 4.0 International licence (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0). This license allows reusers to copy and distribute the material in any medium or format in unadapted form only, for noncommercial purposes only, and only so long as attribution is given to the creator.

Any third-party material in this book is published under the book's Creative Commons licence unless indicated otherwise in the credit line to the material. If you would like to reuse any third-party material not covered by the book's Creative Commons licence, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder.

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/

The event is under the patronage of Ministry of the Economy, Tourism and Sport The event is under the patronage of Ministry of Cohesion and Regional Development



REPUBLIC OF SLOVENIA MINISTRY OF THE ECONOMY, TOURISM AND SPORT



REPUBLIC OF SLOVENIA MINISTRY OF COHESION AND REGIONAL DEVELOPMENT

**Co-organizers:** 













Sponsors:





Skupina **Ø hse** 







```
CIP - Kataložni zapis o publikaciji
Univerzitetna knjižnica Maribor
330:502.131.1(082)(0.034.2)
INTERNATIONAL Conference on Technologies & Business Models for Circular Economy
(7 ; 2024 ; Portorož)
7th International Conference on Technologies & Business Models for Circular
Economy [Elektronski vir] : book of abstracts : [September 4th to September 6th
2024, Portorož, Slovenia] / editors Sanja Potrč ... [et al.]. - 1st ed. - Maribor
: University of Maribor, University Press, 2024
Način dostopa (URL): https://press.um.si/index.php/ump/catalog/book/902
ISEN 978-961-286-892-5 (PDF)
doi: 10.18690/um.fkkt.3.2024
COBISS.SI-ID 204925699
```

ISBN	978-961-286-892-5 (pdf)
DOI	https://doi.org/10.18690/um.fkkt.3.2024
<b>Price</b> <i>Cena</i>	Free copy
<b>For publishe</b> r Odgovorna oseba založnika	Prof. Dr. Zdravko Kačič, Rector of University of Maribor
Attribution Citiranje	Potrč, S., Bogataj, M., Kravanja, Z., Novak Pintarič, Z. (eds.). (2024). 7 <sup>th</sup> International Conference on Technologies & Business Models for Circular Economy: Book of Abstracts. University of Maribor, University Press. doi:

10.18690/um.fkkt.3.2024



### Table of Contents

Numerical Simulation of Anaerobic Digestion Process in Bioreactors: Biomodel Calibration Tina Kegl, Eloísa Torres-Jiménez, Rubén Dorado Vicente	1
<b>Energy System Optimization of a Future Deployable Defence Camp</b> Urban Žvar Baškovič, Žiga Rosec, Ariel Marie Stolz, Tomaž Katrašnik	5
Use of Green Solvents in Hydrothermal Carbonization of Biomass Nina Travnikar, Tjaša Cenčič Predikaka, Sabina Vohl, Lidija Čuček, Aleksandra Petrovič	9
<b>Power-To-Methanol Production From Green Hydrogen and</b> <b>Captured CO</b> <sub>2</sub> David Tian Hren, Andreja Nemet, Miloš Bogataj	11
Energy Implications of Circular Economy Solutions and Renewable Energy Integration Petar Sabev Varbanov	13
Waste Converting Into Products Anita Kovač Kralj	15
<b>Will 3D Printing Shape the Future of Industry?</b> Branka Mušič, Barbara Horvat	17
Measuring Circularity: A Top-Down Approach to Driving Circular Economy Transition Jan Drofenik, Tine Seljak, Zorka Novak Pintarič	19
<b>Green Construction Materials</b> Dime Jancev, Goce Prangovski, Irina Stefanovska, Vojo Jovanov, Marko Gjorgjioski, Emilija Fidancevski, Toni Arangjelovski	23
Investigation of Ciprofloxacin Adsorption on Carboxymethyl Dextran Surface-Modified Magnetic Iron Oxide Nanoparticles Erik Mihelič, Lidija Fras Zemljič, Marjana Simonič, Alenka Vesel, Sašo Gyergyek, Olivija Plohl	27

Complete Continuous Time/Temperature-Dependent Mass-flow and Locally-normalized Abiotic Depletion Potential of Phosphorous in a Spatially-optimized Cherry Orchard Barbara Horvat, Davor Kvočka, Alenka Mauko Pranjić	31
Development of Complete Regional and Global Abiotic Potential Normalized to Constant Mass Values of the Extraction-Region and Extraction-Planet Barbara Horvat, Davor Kvočka, Alenka Mauko Pranjić	35
<b>Study of Activation and Stability of Freeze-Dried Milk Kefir</b> Lara Kodrič, Darja Pečar, Andreja Goršek	39
Development and Stabilization of a New Beverage From Lyophilized Water Kefir Blažka Knap, Darja Pečar, Andreja Goršek	41
Characterization of Hydrolyzed Waste Eggshell in the Subcritical Water as Coating Suspension to Be Used for Functionalization of Textiles Lidija Tušek, Rosvita Pliberšek, Lidija Fras Zemljič, Selestina Gorgieva, Maja Čolnik, Mojca Škerget	43
GEORIS PAVERS – Small Scale Demonstration Within Georis Project Mojca Loncnar, Lubica Kriskova, Christos Georgopoulos, Dimitra Skentzou, Anže Tesovnik, Vilma Ducman	45
Design and Production of Sustainable Wrought Aluminium Alloys Using Artificial Intelligence Varužan Kevorkijan, Uroš Kovačec, Matej Steinacher, Marjana Lažeta, Peter Cvahte, Barbara Hribernik Pigac, Sonja Tomazini, Urh Knuplež, Jure Stegne, Darja Volšak, Tomaž Smolar, Vukašin Dragojević, Jure Čretnik, Marina Jelen, Sandi Žist, Lucija Skledar, Simon Madžarac, Božo Skela, Borislav Hostej, Petra Pristovnik, Matej Žerjav, Gregor Žerjav, Nuša Fijauž	47
Development of a Carbon-Neutral Primary Magnesium Production Technology Based on the Low-Cost Aluminothermic Reduction of MgO Varužan Kevorkijan	49
Social Life Cycle Assessment of Plastic Materials and its Alternatives for Packaging Chunyan Si, Yee Van Fan, Damjan Krajnc, Lidija Čuček, Petar Sabev Varbanov	53
Characterization of Incineration Ashes for Sustainable Recycling in the Construction Industry Vesna Zalar Serjun, Anton Meden, Romana Cerc Korošec	55

Environmental Impact Evaluation of Biomass-Based Steam Rankine Cycle Monika Dokl, Zdravko Kravanja, Lidija Čuček	57
<b>Evaluation of Different Fire Scenarios in School Classroom, Considering the Impact on Global Warming Potential</b> Anja Kodrič, Andrea Lucherini, Martina Manes, Janez Turk, Alen Hausmeister, Friderik Knez, Grunde Jomaas, Katja Malovrh Rebec, Jose Torero, Ulises Rojas-Alva	59
Enhancing Orange Waste Value: In Situ Extraction of Active Compounds Through in Silico Predictions Monika Arnič, Kristina Andrejc, Mónia A. R. Martins, Filipe H. B. Sosa, João A. P. Coutinho, Blaž Likozar, Filipa A. Vicente	61
Investigating the Impact of Leca-To-Natural Aggregate Ratios on Lightweight Concrete Composites Dejana Markova, Gregor Kravanja	67
<b>Unlocking Value From By-Products in Slovenia's Bioeconomy</b> Katja Makovšek, Blaž Likozar, Uroš Novak	69
Influence of Gloss on Visual Appearance of Pearlescent Pigments Printed on Packaging Mirica Karlovits, Uroš Novak, Blaž Likozar	71
Alginate Beads as a Promising Delivery System for Food Applications Nika Kučuk, Mateja Primožič, Željko Knez, Maja Leitgeb	73
Quality Assessment of Mobile Applications in the Field of Environmental Pollution Dominika Muršec, Urška Rozman, Miha Lavrič, Sonja Šostar Turk	77
The Carbon Footprint of Different Construction and Demolition Waste Management Methods Janez Turk, Katja Malovrh Rebec, Tajda Potrč Obrecht, Anja Kodrič	79
<b>Social Impacts of Circular Economy</b> Klavdija Rižnar, Marinka Vovk	83
Circularity of Alkali-Activated Materials: Case Study Using Rock Wool as a Precursor Barbara Horvat, Sara Tominc	85
Predicting Effluents From Glass Melting Process for Sustainable Zero-Waste Manufacturing Matej Emin, Drejc Kopač	89

Dependence of Dehydration, Efflorescence and Thermomechanical Behaviour of Alkali-Activated Waste Glass Wool on the Power Level of Microwave Irradiation Barbara Horvat, Anže Tesovnik, Branka Mušič	91
<b>Development and Characterization of LECA Geopolymers</b> Tinkara Marija Podnar, Tim Oražem, Žiga Tomaž Krajnc, Ana Koleša, Lana Gajšt, Metod Jarnovič, Lana Mori, Nuša Hartman, Matic Detmar, Jernej Karničnik, Gregor Kravanja	95
Effects of Concrete Composition on Shrinkage –Incorporating Polyethylene Glycol as a Self-Curing Agent Živa Doberšek, Jernej Karničnik, Samo Lubej, Andrej Ivanič, Gregor Kravanja	97
<b>Evaluation of the Performance of Clay-Based Bricks With the Addition of Co-combustion Ash</b> Lea Žibret, Ivana Carević, Nina Štirmer, Ivan Koloda, Mojca Vrčon Mihelj, Miha Kragelj, Vilma Ducman	99
The Development of Sustainable Fiber-Based Moulded Pulp Protective Packaging From Invasive Plant Urška Kavčič, Gregor Ševerkar, Tea Kapun, Gregor Čepon	103
Separation and Optimized Immobilization of Enzymes From <i>Pleurotus</i> <i>Ostreatus</i> and <i>Ganoderma Lucidum</i> For Sustainable Use Pia Keršič, Katja Vasić, Mateja primožič, Željko Knez, Maja Leitgeb	105
<b>Comparative Social Life Cycle Assessment of Beverage</b> <b>Packaging Alternatives</b> Damjan Krajnc, Kristijan Brglez, Rebeka Kovačič Lukman, Chunyan Si, Yee Van Fan, Lidija Čuček	109
Bacterial Nanocellulose Beads: Promising Release Systems Kaja Kupnik, Mateja Primožič, Željko Knez, Maja Leitgeb	111
Incorporation of Nanocellulose Into a Biopolymer Matrix to Improve Mechanical Properties Ida Poljanšek, Urša Osolnik, Vesna Žepič, Viljem Vek, Primož Oven	115
<b>The Hospital-Specific Pharmaceuticals Measurements in Wastewater</b> Marjana Simonič, Sonja Šostar Turk, Urška Rozman, Boštjan Križanec	119
Hydrolysis of Polycarbonate in Subcritical Water Špela Lepoša, Mihael Irgolič, Maja Čolnik, Mojca Škerget	121
New Fair and Circular Business Models Creating Value From Agricultural By-Products: C4B Project Pierpaolo Rovere, Anna Nikulina, Ilaria Marcolin, Francesco Coletti	123

<b>Kansai Helios – Measuring the Environmental Impact</b> Peter Perdih	125
Sewage Sludge Drying and Heating Valorization Tim Tetičkovič, Dušan Klinar, Klavdija Rižnar	127
Eco-Friendly Bioleaching: Innovative Technology for Extracting Critical Raw Materials From the WEEE Dragica Marinič, Miha Štruc, Primož Oprčkal	129
Demonstration and Application of the Geopolymerization Technology for Waste Processing – The GEORIS Project Snježana Miletić, Gorazd Žibret, Christos Georgopoulos, Lubica Kriskova	133
<b>Rhenium Catalysed Production of Bio-Based Acrylates From</b> <b>Glyceric Acid</b> Maja Gabrič, Florian Maximilian Harth, Brigita Hočevar, Miha Grilc, Blaž Likozar	137
Magnetic Polysaccharide Nanocomposites as Modifiers for Electrochemical Sensors: Influence of the Binding Mode of Quaternized Chitosan Olivija Plohl, Tjaša Kraševac Glaser, Alenka Vesel, Sašo Gyergyek, Lidija Fras Zemljič	139
Synthesis of Various Magnetic Zeolites for Removing Micro- And Nanoplastics From Water Gaja Oblonšek, Ana Rajh, Benjamin Stradar, Eva Zajšek, Sabina Vohl, Janja Stergar, Andreja Nemet	141
Mining the Future: Bioleaching Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment (WEEE) for Precious Metals Recovery Miha Štruc, Primož Oprčkal, Dragica Marinič, Janez Ščančar, Radmila Milačič, Marija Đurić	143
Sheet Moulded Compounds From Waste Polycarbonate-Carbon Fibre Composite Tapes Vanja Stolcer, Chethan Savandaiah, Herfried Lammer	147
Phosphorized and Cationized Nanocellulose Fibers as a Surface Modifier for Magnetic Iron Oxide Nanoparticles: A Prospective Nanomaterial for Electrochemical Antibiotic Sensing Tjaša Kraševac Glaser, Lidija Fras Zemljič, Alenka Vesel, Sašo Gyergyek, Olivija Plohl	149
Developing Safe and Sustainable Hydrophobic Textile Coating Materials Through Design - Natural Renewable Solutions to Mitigate the Toxicity of Polyfluoroalkyl Substances (PFAS) Uroš Novak, Anja Verbič, Petra Jerič, Blaž Stres, Blaž Likozar	153

Selective Enzymatic Ligno-Cellulose Modification and Depolymerization Roland Ludwig, Maja Leitgeb, Katja Vasić, Dietmar Haltrich	157
Determination of the Maximum CO <sub>2</sub> Sequestration Capacity of Slovenian Waste Ashes Using Thermogravimetry and Calcimetry Sara Tominc, Vilma Ducman	159
<b>β-Lactamase Encapsulated Metal-Organic Frameworks for</b> <b>Penicillin Degradation</b> Katja Vasić, Roland Ludwig, Dietmar Haltrich, Maja Leitgeb	161
<b>Mineral Waste Into Alkali-Activated Pavements</b> Majda Pavlin, Kaja Zupančič, Alenka Pavlin	165
High-Pressure Stirred Reactor System for High-Throughput Process Screening and Optimization Žan Lavrič, Matej Huš, Blaž Likozar, Miha Grilc	167



# Numerical Simulation of Anaerobic Digestion Process in Bioreactors: Biomodel Calibration

TINA KEGL,<sup>1</sup> ELOÍSA TORRES-JIMÉNEZ,<sup>2</sup> RUBÉN DORADO VICENTE<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia tina.kegl@um.si
<sup>2</sup> Universidad de Jaén, Departamento de Ingeniería Mecánica y Minera, Jaén, Spain etorres@ujaen.es, rdorado@ujaen.es

One of very effective and environment-friendly waste-to-energy technologies is anaerobic digestion (AD). Till now, various more or less complex mechanistically inspired mathematical models for AD process simulation have been developed (Flores-Alsina et al, 2016; Liu et al, 2022; Sun et al, 2021). In these models, the number of model parameters increases with the complexity of the model. Since these parameters are typically unknown, various procedures for their calibration were developed. Commonly, researchers calibrate only the most important model parameters, while some estimated values available from the literature are used for the less important parameters. By this simplification, the interactions of the most and less important parameters are neglected. In order to highlight the benefits gained by the calibration of all model parameters, this paper deals with numerical simulation of the AD process by using a very complex BioModel. For this purpose, various perturbations of all model parameters are investigated and analyzed. The self-

developed complex BioModel takes into account chemical, biochemical, and physicochemical process as well as the activities of various commercial biological and inorganic additives (Kegl, 2022). The degradations of carbohydrates, proteins, and lipids through many intermediates into the final products are described by 80 ordinary differential equations and 54 algebraic equations (Kegl, 2022). The developed BioModel contains 187 model parameters, which have to be calibrated. For this reason, a special active set optimization procedure was developed, which takes into account the interactions of all model parameters (Kegl & Kovač Kralj, 2022). The optimization procedure proposed in this work is based on the assumption that uniqueness-related problems can be mitigated at least to some extent by performing gradual optimization of AD parameters (Kegl & Kovač Kralj, 2020). This procedure involves a sensitivity analysis, the BioModel, and a gradientbased optimization method with an adaptive approximation scheme. The model parameters are calibrated with respect to the measured AD performance in two continuously stirred tank bioreactors of a full-scale biogas plant in a period of one year. The AD performances measured in a period of another year are used to validate the model by using the calibrated model parameters. The importance of the accuracy of the calibrated BioModel parameters was investigated by an extra study. In this study, the influence of various perturbations of model parameters on the accuracy of AD performance prediction is evaluated. A comparison of the simulated AD performances with experimental data clearly shows that the disagreement increases by increasing the perturbations. The obtained results confirm the importance of accurate calibration of all BioModel parameters.

Keywords: Anaerobic digestion, BioModel, Active set optimization procedure, Sensitivity analysis, Gradient-based method, Perturbation of calibrated model parameters

#### Acknowledgement

The authors are grateful for the financial support of the Slovenian Research Agency (core research funding No. P2-0414 and No. P2-0032) and of the Consejería de Universidad, Investigación e Innovación de la Junta de Andalucía (grant number ProyExcel-00662), within the framework of the FEDER-Andalucía 2014–2020 program. Eloísa Torres-Jiménez and Rubén Dorado Vicente are grateful for the Research Mobility Grants from the University of Jaén—Acción 1a and 1b del Plan Operativo de Apoyo a la Investigación de la Universidad de Jaén (2021–2022). Tina Kegl also highly appreciates the fellowship granted by World Federation of Scientists for year 2023/2024; a special

thanks to prof. dr. Antonino Zichichi, president of WFS and to prof. dr. Edvard Kobal, president of Slovenian Science Foundation.

#### References

- Kegl T., 2022, Consideration of biological and inorganic additives in upgraded anaerobic digestion BioModel, Bioresource Technology, 355, 127252. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2022.127252.Kegl T., Kovač Kralj A., 2022, An enhanced anaerobic digestion BioModel calibrated by parameters optimization based on measured biogas plant data, Fuel, 312, 122984. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fuel.2021.122984.
- Kegl T., Kovač Kralj A., 2020, Multi-objective optimization of anaerobic digestion process using a gradient-based algorithm, Energy Conversion and Management, 226, 113560. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enconman.2020.113560.
- Flores-Alsina X., Solon K., Mbamba C.K., Tait S., Gernaey K.V., Jeppsson U., Batstone D.J., 2016, Modelling phosphorus (P), sulfur (S) and iron (Fe) interactions for dynamic simulations of anaerobic digestion processes, Water Research, 95, 370-382. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2016.03.012.
- Liu H., Wang X., Fang Y., Lai W., Xu S., Lichfouse E., 2022, Enhancing thermophilic anaerobic codigestion of sewage sludge and food waste with biogas residue biochar, Renewable Energy, 188, 465-475. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2022.02.044.
- Sun H., Yang Z., Zhao Q., Kurbonova M., Zhang R., Liu G., Wang W., 2021, Modification and extension of anaerobic digestion model No.1 (ADM1) for syngas biomethanation simulation: From lab-scale to pilot-scale, Chemical Engineering Journal, 403, 126177. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cej.2020.126177.



## Energy System Optimization of a Future Deployable Defence Camp

### Urban Žvar Baškovič, Žiga Rosec, Ariel Marie Stolz, Tomaž Katrašnik

University of Ljubljana, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Ljubljana, Slovenia urban.zvar-baskovic@fs.uni-lj.si, ziga.rosec@fs.uni-lj.si, arielmarie.stolz@fs.uni-lj.si, tomaz.katrasnik@fs.uni-lj.si

In recent years, renewable energy has received significant attention due to the commitment to reduce the carbon footprint, a goal recently introduced by the European Union through the Green Deal (European Commission, 2019) and later supplemented by the Fit for 55 package (European Commission, 2021). Additionally, the aim is to reduce the EU's dependency on the import of fossil fuels, which is the main objective of the Repower EU plan (European Commission, 2022), designed as a response to the EU's high past dependency on Russian natural gas.

To address the dual challenges of cutting greenhouse gas emissions and securing a stable energy supply, a shift from fossil fuels to renewable energy is needed. One effective strategy to achieve greater integration of renewable energy into power systems is through the development of smart microgrids. These grids act as energy hubs, utilizing renewable energy sources to enhance efficiency and resilience. Although such an approach can lead to a significant reduction in emission of greenhouse gases, in some applications, such as in the defence sector, the robustness of the energy system must be prioritized in certain crisis situations.

To address the above-mentioned challenges and opportunities, this study analyses the potential of integrating renewable energy sources into the defence sector, specifically deployable defence camps, which can operate in a wide range of climatic conditions. The primary goal was to develop a methodology for defining an energy system that achieves the following objectives:

- Reduction of CO<sub>2</sub> emissions;
- Increase of renewable energy sources;
- Decrease of energy imports from external sources;
- Ensuring autonomous operation.

The design of the energy microgrid topology for deployable camps in 2030 and 2050 scenarios fulfilling the objectives outlined above followed a systematic three-step procedure:

- Selection of technologies based on evaluation of key performance indicators and integration of various renewable energy related production and storage technologies;
- 2. Determination of functional zones within the deployable camp based on camp characteristics and energy consumption load profiles;
- 3. Distribution of energy components within various functional zones to address specific defence performance requirements such as autonomous operation, safety, resilience and interoperability

In the next phase, the designed energy systems for 2030 and 2050 scenarios, consisting of various energy conversion, storage, and management components, were used in an optimization procedure. This procedure aimed to minimize costs while considering various technology and operation-related constraints to determine the optimal sizing and operating characteristics of the energy system.

The performance of the optimized energy systems was compared to the legacy scenario, which comprises currently employed energy technologies in defence applications. This comparison was made to evaluate the reduction in  $CO_2$  emissions, the increase in the share of renewable energy sources, and the decrease in energy imports from external sources achieved by the optimized systems.

**Keywords:** simulation of energy microgrid, sustainability, energy efficiency, renewable energy, deployable defence camp, cost minimization, microgrid topology optimization

#### Acknowledgement

The authors would like to acknowledge the European Defence Fund | Call Topic ID: EDF-2021-ENERENV-D-EEMC | Project No: 101103388

#### **References:**

 European Commission. (2019). The European Green Deal (Vol. 53, Issue 9). https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9781107415324.004
 European Commission. (2021). Fit for 55 package.
 European Commission. (2022). REPowerEU: energy policy in EU countries' recovery and resilience plan.



## Use of Green Solvents in Hydrothermal Carbonization of Biomass

### NINA TRAVNIKAR,<sup>1, 2</sup> TJAŠA CENČIČ PREDIKAKA,<sup>2</sup> SABINA VOHL,<sup>1</sup> LIDIJA ČUČEK,<sup>1</sup> ALEKSANDRA PETROVIČ<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia nina.travnikar@emai.com, sabina.vohl@um.si, lidija.cucek@um.si, aleksandra.petrovic@um.si <sup>2</sup> IKEMA d.o.o., Institute for Chemistry, Ecology, Measurements and Analytics, Lovrenc na Dravskem polju, Slovenia nina.travnikar@emai.com, tjasa@ikema.si

Hydrothermal carbonization (HTC) is a thermo-chemical process in which biomass is converted into hydrochar in the presence of a liquid medium, usually water. The process is usually carried out at temperatures between 180 and 250 °C, whereby the so-called process liquid is produced in addition to the main product hydrochar. The hydrochar obtained has improved chemical properties and can be used for a variety of purposes, including as a solid fuel or adsorbent, and the process liquid, which is rich in organic compounds and nutrients, can be used to extract valuable components. (Zhi et al., 2024)

Instead of water, various other liquids can be used in the HTC process, as the carbonization of biomass and the extraction of valuable components can be improved by the addition of acids, bases and many other solvents. In particular,

green solvents such as deep eutectic solvents (DES) have gained attention in recent years to improve the sustainability and economics of HTC (Li et al., 2023).

DES consists of at least two components, one of which acts as a hydrogen bond donor and the other as a hydrogen bond acceptor. Deep eutectic solvents have good chemical and physical properties and are relatively inexpensive solvents that have attracted attention mainly because of their outstanding properties, including high solubility and conductivity and low toxicity (Álvarez et al., 2023). They can also be easily synthesized and are widely used as an environmentally friendly alternative to conventional organic solvents.

The aim of this study was to analyze and compare the products formed during hydrothermal carbonization with the selected DES solvent with those formed during conventional hydrothermal carbonization in an aqueous medium. For this purpose, two HTC tests were carried out with a biomass sample under selected operating conditions and the products obtained were characterized with regard to various chemical-physical parameters.

Keywords: hydrothermal carbonization, green solvent, lignocellulosic biomass, hydrochar, characterization

#### Acknowledgement

The authors would like to thank the Slovenian Research and Innovation Agency (ARIS) for supporting this work by funding the research programmes P2-0421 and J4-50149, and IKEMA d.o.o., Institute for Chemistry, Ecology, Measurements and Analytics, for help in chemical analyses.

#### References

- Álvarez M. S., Longo M. A., Rodríguez A., Deive F. J., 2023, The role of deep eutectic solvents in catalysis. A vision on their contribution to homogeneous, heterogeneous and electrocatalytic processes, Journal of Industrial and Engineering Chemistry, 132, 36-49.
- Li J., Yu Y., Huang R., Yao X., Tang Y., He Y., 2023, Combustion performance of lignite after efficient upgrading via deep eutectic solvent-assisted hydrothermal dewatering, Asia-Pacific Journal of Chemical Engineering, 18(3), 2885.
- Zhi Y., Xu D., Jiang G., Yang W., Chen Z., Duan P., Zhang J., 2024, A review of hydrothermal carbonization of municipal sludge: Process conditions, physicochemical properties, methods coupling, energy balances and life cycle analyses, Fuel Processing Technology, 254, 107943.



# Power-To-Methanol Production From Green Hydrogen and Captured CO<sub>2</sub>

#### DAVID TIAN HREN, ANDREJA NEMET, MILOŠ BOGATAJ

University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia david.hren@student.um.si, andreja.nemet@um.si, milos.bogataj@um.si

The aim of this study was to simulate the synthesis of methanol using green hydrogen. Methanol is easier to handle and serves as a raw material in various chemical processes. Its production also requires CO<sub>2</sub>, which was assumed to be captured using the monoethanolamine (MEA) absorption process, a widely used technology for capturing CO<sub>2</sub> from industrial flue gases. It was assumed that the hydrogen needed for methanol synthesis was obtained through alkaline water electrolysis, one of the most common technologies for hydrogen production using renewable energy sources. The captured CO<sub>2</sub> and produced H<sub>2</sub> were then converted into methanol through CO<sub>2</sub> hydrogenation, using either a direct or two-step synthesis method. In the direct method, CO<sub>2</sub> was directly hydrogenated to methanol. In the two-step method, CO<sub>2</sub> was first converted to CO via the Reverse Water–Gas Shift reaction, and then to methanol.

In addition to simulating the process, we also analyzed utility consumption and costs, as well as performed a sensitivity analysis with respect to reactor temperature and hydrogen inlet flow. The results showed that direct synthesis yields 1.4% more methanol compared to the two-step synthesis. Direct synthesis consumes 2.33 MWh/t of methanol, whereas two-step synthesis consumes 2.79 MWh/t of methanol. This difference corresponds to an annual savings potential of 2.2 million dollars.

**Keywords:** Power-to-X, Aspen Plus, methanol, CO<sub>2</sub> capture, methanol production, water electrolysis

#### Acknowledgement

The authors acknowledge partial support from the Republic of Slovenia, Ministry of Higher Education, Science and Innovation, and from the European Union – NextGenerationEU in the framework of the project HyBREED, that is part of the Slovenian Recovery and Resilience Plan. Views and opinions expressed are however those of the authors only and do not necessarily reflect those of the Republic of Slovenia, Ministry of Higher Education, the European Union or the European Commission. Neither the Republic of Slovenia, Ministry of Higher Education, Science and Innovation, European Union nor the European Commission can be held responsible for them.



# Energy Implications of Circular Economy Solutions and Renewable Energy Integration

#### PETAR SABEV VARBANOV

Széchenyi István University, Győr, Hungary, varbanov.petar.sabev@sze.hu

While the current World situation is characterised by increased geopolitical tensions, the environmental and sustainability issues have not disappeared. Moreover, the radical improvement of resource-saving and emission reduction is an objective inherently aligned with the objectives of increased resilience and energy/resource security. In this context, Széchenyi István University has launched an ambitious research programme dedicated to sustainability in a variety of domains, including fundamental science, engineering, supply chains, business processes, and social science. Within these, the Circular Economy and the integration of renewable sources into the energy supply to the economy are important areas related to each other, with the potential to minimise resource demands and emissions to a sufficient degree.

This presentation is aiming to overview key developments in the mentioned areas, mapping them into a coherent vision for integrated symbiosis networks that minimise the need for fresh resources without compromising the level and pace of economic development and preserving the resilience of regional economies. The core developments centre around two concepts – (a) Process Integration and (b) Process Network Synthesis and Optimisation. The former is a family of methods for minimising resource intake while maximising recovery and reuse. The latter is a sub-area of Process Synthesis exploiting the powerful P-graph framework for optimising structurally complex networks.

The overview is followed by analysis and discussion, showing the high importance of energy and exploiting energy integration as a fundamental binding element of diverse activities in society and economy. This is leading to an integrated vision for energy recovery, reuse, and cascading via optimal integration, with the goal of achieving higher rates of circularity in the Circular Economy and maximising renewable energy share with actual emission reduction.

Keywords: circular economy, renewable energy, energy integartion, process synthesis, sustainability



### Waste Converting Into Products

#### ANITA KOVAČ KRALJ

University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenija anita.kovac@um.si

The usage of the fossil has a negative effect on the environment. Waste, such as Municipal solid waste (MSW), is possible resource for chemical and energy productions, which can be reduce the dependence on natural gas. This applied study presents the technique, which is based on the reusage of different MSW, supported by the mathematical model and the Aspen Plus<sup>®</sup> simulator for syngas converted into different products: methanol, ethanol, synthetic gasoline etc. The mathematical model includes real-simulated results. Gassed MSW and the purified circulated flue gas can enter as complete circular economy systems into reforming for syngas (as components of CO, CO<sub>2</sub>, H<sub>2</sub>, H<sub>2</sub>O) production. The further different products, such as methanol, ethanol and/or synthetic gasoline, are depending on the critical molar flow rate of CO and CO<sub>2</sub>. The molar flow rate of hydrogen is generated in surplus, therefore hydrogen can be cleaned and produced as co-product.

Methanol, ethanol and/or synthetic gasoline produce by the catalytic hydrogenation of carbon monoxide and carbon dioxide within the exothermic reactor with the calculated conversions dependent on the operation conditions. The alternatives include the individual or mixture of the different products production from MSW, including the garbage and CO<sub>2</sub> emission reductions.

Keywords: waste, flue gas, syngas, methanol, ethanol, fuel



### Will 3D Printing Shape the Future of Industry?

#### BRANKA MUŠIČ, BARBARA HORVAT

Slovenian National Building And Civil Engineering Institute, Department for functional materials, Ljubljana, Slovenia branka.music@zag.si, barbara.horvat@zag.si

The motivation for the paper on Additive Manufacturing (AM) stems from its potential to promote technological, social and environmental progress. With the advancement of this technology, we can tackle pressing global challenges and pave the way for a more innovative and sustainable future. AM or 3D printing has gained importance in Industry 4.0, which is transforming traditional manufacturing with digital technologies, data analytics, and automation. This shift leverages advances such as IoT, artificial intelligence, cloud computing, robotics, and AM to transform product design, manufacturing, and distribution. That is why AM is currently still in a phase of rapid development and offers us many challenges.

Conventional manufacturing often uses "non-green" materials, consumes large amounts of energy for both manufacturing and for warehouses, and transports, emits significant amounts of carbon through the "cradle to grave" life cycle process, and creates momentous amounts of waste, which are not fully covered by recycling processes. In contrast, AM assembles products layer by layer, reducing raw material, waste, and energy consumption, and promoting resource efficiency, providing a sustainable alternative that considers the entire life cycle, from environmental design to recycling.

However, AM has still many challenges and open questions, which mainly relate to the safety of the process, use, legislative regulations, and the quality of the material. Material selection has a significant impact on the quality of AM processes and consequently on quality of final products, as different materials have different properties that affect performance and durability. The balance between quality and cost-effectiveness and the reduction of the carbon footprint of transport through localized production are also of key importance. AM is revolutionizing production, healthcare and everyday life. Its uses range from life-saving medical implants to sustainable building materials with significant environmental benefits. Besides, even rockets were already printed and tested, implying a huge overall potential of the technology. Therefore, a review of the literature on state-of-the-art and scientific articles and an analysis of current challenges is extremely important and can significantly help us in the planning and success of further research.

Keywords: Additive Manufacturing, LCA, LCCA, Cons, Pros and Bottlenecks, Greener economy

#### Acknowledgement

We appreciate to the EU Interreg program SLO-AUT for co-financing of our AddCirles project, which is a Cross Border Initiative for a Resilient and Circular Economy with which we want to reach a More Resilient and Sustainable Region and also by the Slovenian Research Agency program group no. P2-0273.



# Measuring Circularity: A Top-Down Approach to Driving Circular Economy Transition

JAN DROFENIK,<sup>1</sup> TINE SELJAK,<sup>2</sup> ZORKA NOVAK PINTARIČ<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia zorka.novak@um.si, jan.drofenik@um.si <sup>2</sup> University of Ljubljana, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Ljubljana, Slovenia tine.seljak@fs.uni-lj.si

Effective monitoring of countries' and companies' progress towards a circular economy requires an integrated, quantitative monitoring framework harmonized across macro (countries) and micro (companies) levels. This project adapts a methodology originally developed for companies (Baratsas et al., 2022) to a macro-level by utilizing Eurostat and national database data. The focus is on collecting data in key circular economy areas: waste, water, raw materials, packaging, energy, and emissions. Values are normalized on a scale of 0 to 100, with 0 representing a linear economy and 100 indicating a fully circular one. Weighted averages of these values are calculated to create sub-indices for each category, which are then combined into an overall circularity index for the country or company. This approach enables the monitoring of specific areas as well as overall progress towards circularity.

This paper demonstrates a top-down application of the methodology, starting with a macro-level analysis to identify circular economy categories with low performance in the country. A sensitivity analysis is conducted to determine the indicators most significantly impacting circular economy improvement. These findings inform the development of priorities and government-led actions to enhance circular economy practices. Subsequently, an operational plan is created for improving circular economy performance at the micro-level of typical companies, including an economic evaluation of the circular transition.

The study shows that Slovenia's overall circularity index stands at 51.8 points. While water and waste management exhibit strong performance (sub-indices between 70 and 80), materials, energy, and emissions lag behind with sub-indices below 50. Sensitivity analysis highlights energy and emissions as key drivers. A 10 % increase in renewable energy or a 10 % decrease in greenhouse gas emissions boosts the overall index by 1 % and 2 %, respectively. Implementing the National Energy and Climate Plan (Republika Slovenija, 2024) to decarbonize electricity by 2033 could elevate the index to 56.1 and reduce emissions by 40 % compared to 2005 levels. Achieving a 26 % share of renewable energy in transport would further increase the index to 58.1 and cut emissions by 49 %.

The focus then shifts to the micro level, targeting energy-intensive companies to increase renewable energy adoption. Given fossil fuels constitute approximately 30 % of the country's electricity mix, the analyzed company is encouraged to generate one-third of its electricity from renewables. A solar power plant with an estimated capacity of 13 MWp and 8.5 MWh battery storage is proposed. This investment, estimated at 11.5 million EUR (IRENA, 2023), is projected to yield a payback period of 5 to 7 years through electricity cost savings. Consequently, the company's energy sub-index would rise by 4.6 points (47 %). This correlation suggests that achieving a one-point increase in the <u>overall</u> circular economy index through renewable electricity generation would require investments in the order of magnitude of 10 to 15 million EUR, highlighting the potential benefits of government subsidies.

Acknowledgement: The authors gratefully acknowledge the support of the Ministry of Environment, Climate and Energy and ARIS (project V2-2279 and program P2-0414), as well as the Ministry of Higher Education, Science and Innovation, and the

European Union – NextGeneration EU in the framework of the project HyBReED, that is part of the Slovenian Recovery and Resilience Plan.

**Keywords:** Circular economy monitoring, Circularity index, Sensitivity analysis, Macro and micro levels, Renewable energy impact

#### References

Baratsas S. G., Pistikopoulos E. N., Avraamidou S. A., 2022, Quantitative and Holistic Circular Economy Assessment Framework at the Micro Level. Computers and Chemical Engineering, 160, 107697.

IRENA, 2023, Renewable Power Generation Costs in 2022. Abu Dhabi.

Republika Slovenija, 2024, Celoviti nacionalni energetski in podnebni načrt Republike Slovenije.


### **Green Construction Materials**

DIME JANCEV,<sup>1</sup> GOCE PRANGOVSKI,<sup>2</sup> IRINA STEFANOVSKA,<sup>1</sup> Vojo Jovanov,<sup>3</sup> Marko Gjorgjioski,<sup>4</sup> Emilija Fidancevski,<sup>3</sup> Toni Arangjelovski<sup>4</sup>

<sup>1</sup> ADING AD, Skopje, Republic of North Macedonia jancev@ading.com.mk\_stefanovska@ading.com.mk
<sup>2</sup> Civil Engineering Institute MACEDONIA AD, Skopje, Republic of North Macedonia goce.prangovski@gim.mk
<sup>3</sup> Ss. Cyril and Methodius University in Skopje, Faculty of Technology and Metallurgy, Skopje, Republic of North Macedonia vojo@tmf.ukim.edu.mk\_emilijaf@tmf.ukim.edu.mk
<sup>4</sup> Ss. Cyril and Methodius University in Skopje, Faculty of Civil Engineering, Skopje, Republic of North Macedonia
<sup>4</sup> Ss. Cyril and Methodius University in Skopje, Faculty of Civil Engineering, Skopje, Republic of North Macedonia
<sup>4</sup> Ss. Cyril and Methodius University in Skopje, Faculty of Civil Engineering, Skopje, Republic of North Macedonia

Reducing  $CO_2$  emissions is pivotal for advancing sustainability within the construction industry, given that Portland cement production alone accounts for 8-10% of global  $CO_2$  emissions. Currently, numerous advanced technologies have emerged to lower  $CO_2$  emissions from cement and concrete production. Among these innovations, a particularly promising approach involves partially substituting cement with residues, aligning with the principles of the circular economy (CE Center, 2019).

In this study, fly ash from Thermal power plant REK Bitola, glass residues (ACRON glass recycling), and dolomite as tailing residue were used to partially replace cement (CEM I 52.5 R and CEM II/B-V 42.5R) in the formulation of mortar and concrete.

In addition, crystalline admixture (Hidrobof Kristal – produced by ADING AD Skopje), graphite oxide-GO and nano Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> were also used. The study investigated the impact of substituting cement with these residues on the fresh mortar properties, hardened mechanical properties, and self-healing characteristics. Fly ash was mechanically activated prior to its utilization (less than 20 % residue on the 32  $\mu$ m sieve), dolomite was also ground and milled (< 125  $\mu$ m), and glass was used as received from the supplier (<150  $\mu$ m). Two series of mortars were designed. The first one incorporated 16wt.% mechanically activated fly ash a substitute for CEM I 52.5 R cement, followed by the addition of (i.) 1 wt.% crystalline admixture, (ii.) 0.001 wt.%GO, and (iii.) 0.25 wt.% nano Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> to the mortars was followed. The second series involved substituting CEM II/B-V 42.5R cement with (i.) 10 wt.% glass, (ii.) 10 wt.% dolomite and (iii.) 5 wt.% dolomite and 5 wt.% glass. Referent mortars were used for comparison in both cases. The water-to-cement ratio was maintained at 0.5 for all tested mortars.

The substitution of cement CEM I 52.5 R with mechanically activated fly ash and the addition of crystalline admixture, GO and nano  $Al_2O_3$  caused a delay in the setting time, but no particular changes in the consistency of fresh mortars. Regarding mechanical properties, the substitution of 16 wt.% cement with mechanically activated fly ash resulted in an enhancement of the compressive strength (4.4%) compared to the reference mortar (Stefanovska, 2024), and the addition of GO and nano  $Al_2O_3$  met the expected values for the mechanical properties of conventional mortars. The best self-healing efficiency was achieved with the mortar containing 16 wt. % mechanically activated fly ash and crystalline admixture (39 % after 28 days and 96 % after 65 days of curing).

The substitution of CEM II/B-V 42.5R cement with glass and dolomite residues caused a delay in the setting time and met the expected values for the mechanical properties of conventional mortars. The self-healing efficiency of reference mortar was 65 % after 28 days of curing, but mortars with glass and dolomite addition do not show the expected effect. The investigation of the influence of glass and dolomite residues in concrete samples is in progress.

The study presents the preliminary results for supporting the circular economy, resource efficiency and decarbonization in society in the frame of smart specialization, green and digital transition aims.

Keywords: mortars, concrete, residue, mechanical properties, self-healing

#### Acknowledgment

The study has received funding from the Ministry of the Economy of the Republic of North Macedonia, contract No. 18-4427/3 from 21.12.2023. The authors also acknowledged the company Cementarnica USJE TITAN Group for their laboratory support.

#### References

- CE Center Circular Economy Policy Research Center, 2019, CO<sub>2</sub> mineralization for sustainable construction,chromeextension://efaidnbmnnnibpcajpcglclefindmkaj/https://circulareconomy.europa.eu/platform/sites/default/files/5-co2-mineralisation-for-sustainable-construction-materials-nl\_1.pdf
- Stefanovska I, Jancev D, Stamatovska-Nikolovska N, Ancev A, Jovanov V, Arangelovski T, Fidanchevski E, Mortars for Sustainable Construction, Trinaesto medjunarodno naucnostrucno savetovanje, ocean stanja, odrzavanje i sanacija gradjevinskih materijala, 19-21 juli, 2024, Vrnjacka Banja, Srbija



# Investigation of Ciprofloxacin Adsorption on Carboxymethyl Dextran Surface-Modified Magnetic Iron Oxide Nanoparticles

Erik Mihelič,<sup>1</sup> Lidija Fras Zemljič,<sup>2</sup> Marjana Simonič,<sup>1</sup> Alenka Vesel,<sup>3</sup> Sašo Gyergyek,<sup>4</sup> Olivija Plohl<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia erik.mihelic@um.si, marjana.simonic@um.si <sup>2</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Laboratory for Characterization and Processing of Polymers, Maribor, Slovenia lidija.fras@um.si; olivija.plohl@um.si <sup>3</sup> Jožef Stefan Institute, Department of Surface Engineering, Ljubljana, Slovenia alenka.vesel@ijs.si <sup>4</sup> Jožef Stefan Institute, Department for Materials Synthesis, Slovenia saso.gyergyek@ijs.si

The increasing prevalence of antibiotics in water bodies represents a significant environmental challenge, underscoring the need for the development of effective removal strategies. This study presents a novel approach to synthesizing surfacemodified nanoadsorbents with polysaccharide carboxymethyl dextran, for removal of problematic antibiotic ciprofloxacin (CIP) from aqueous environment. The research outlines the successful synthesis and modification of magnetic iron oxide nanoparticles (MNPs) to enhance their binding affinity for CIP, potentially offering a groundbreaking solution for water treatment facilities.

The synthesis of MNPs with coprecipitation was meticulously confirmed through a range of analytical techniques, including attenuated total reflection Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (ATR-FTIR), X-ray photoelectron spectroscopy (XPS), X-ray diffraction (XRD), and transmission electron microscopy (TEM). These methods collectively validated the presence of Fe-O bonds, the cubic spinel crystal structure characteristic of MNPs, and the superparamagnetic properties of the nanoparticles in size of about 13 nm.

Bare MNPs were further surface modified and modification played a pivotal role in augmenting the adsorption capabilities of the MNPs. The application of a carboxymethyl dextran (CMD) polymer coating was verified through ATR-FTIR and XPS, thermogravimetric analysis (TGA), and magnetic measurements, which demonstrated a CMD-induced decrease in magnetisation. The coated MNPs@CMD exhibited predominantly negative surface charges, as evidenced by zeta potential measurements, which indicated the presence of CMD coating. The latter was attributed to the deprotonation of carboxyl groups.

Keywords: Nanoadsorbents, carboxymethyl dextran, Ciprofloxacin Adsorption, iorn oxide Nanoparticles (MNPs), Surface Modification, Water Treatment Technologies

### Acknowledgment

We gratefully acknowledge the Slovenian Research and Innovation Agency (ARIS) for their financial support of Project J1-4416.

### References

- Abin-Bazaine, A., Trujillo, A. C., & Olmos-Marquez, M. (2022). Adsorption Isotherms: Enlightenment of the Phenomenon of Adsorption. In M. Ince, & O. K. Ince (Eds.), Wastewater Treatment. IntechOpen. https://doi.org/10.5772/intechopen.104260
- Balarak, D., Mahvi, A. H., Shim, M. J., & Lee, S. M. (2021). Adsorption of ciprofloxacin from aqueous solution onto synthesized NiO: isotherm, kinetic and thermodynamic studies. Desalin Water Treat, 212, 390-400
- Chinenye Adaobi Igwegbe, Stephen N. Oba, Chukwunonso O. Aniagor, Adewale George Adeniyi, Joshua O. Ighalo, Adsorption of ciprofloxacin from water: A comprehensive review, Journal

of Industrial and Engineering Chemistry, Volume 93, 2021, Pages 57-77, ISSN 1226-086X, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jiec.2020.09.023

- Girardet, T.; Venturini, P.; Martinez, H.; Dupin, J.-C.; Cleymand, F.; Fleutot, S. Spinel Magnetic Iron Oxide Nanoparticles: Properties, Synthesis and Washing Methods. Appl. Sci. 2022, 12, 8127. https://doi.org/10.3390/app12168127
- Kalebić B, Pavlović J, Dikić J, Rečnik A, Gyergyek S, Škoro N, Rajić N. Use of Natural Clinoptilolite in the Preparation of an Efficient Adsorbent for Ciprofloxacin Removal from Aqueous Media. Minerals. 2021; 11(5):518. https://doi.org/10.3390/min11050518
- Olivija Plohl, Urban Ajdnik, Sašo Gyergyek, Irena Ban, Alenka Vesel, Tjaša Kraševac Glaser, Lidija Fras Zemljič, Superior stability and high biosorbent efficiency of carboxymethylchitosan covalently linked to silica-coated core-shell magnetic nanoparticles for application in copper removal, Journal of Environmental Chemical Engineering, Volume 7, Issue 1, 2019, 102913, ISSN 2213-3437, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jece.2019.102913



# Complete Continuous Time/Temperature-Dependent Mass-flow and Locally-normalized Abiotic Depletion Potential of Phosphorous in a Spatiallyoptimized Cherry Orchard

Barbara Horvat, Davor Kvočka, Alenka Mauko Pranjić

Slovenian National Building And Civil Engineering Institute, Department for Materials, Ljubljana, Slovenia barbara.horvat@zag.si, davor.kvocka@zag.si, alenka.mauko@zag.si

Critical raw materials (CRMs), defined as raw materials without viable substitutes, are assessed every 3 years by the European Commission according to their economic importance and supply risk. The first list was published in 2011 and contained 14 CRMs, while in 2023 the list was enlarged to 34 CRMs. To this list belongs also phosphorous (P), which is essential for the healthy development and growth of plants, humans and other animals: while plants receive P from the soil, humans and other animals.

However, the largest reservoir of P is sedimentary rocks, which are not renewable and are scarce in Europe (one P-rock mine is in Finland and one in Marocco). Therefore, efforts to reach the local sustainability of P in food consumption through a circular economy approach are crucial.

Of all CRMs, P is the only one for which agricultural consumption can be considered as a continuous temperature-dependent function, while for all the rest consumption has no natural continuous dependence and is driven solely by the current industrial and technological needs. Although temperature varies daily and is increasing due to climate change, it can be predicted well enough so that temperature dependence can be replaced by time dependence, where time lasts one revolution of Earth around the Sun, after which everything repeats.

The mass flow of P, where its consumption by plants was approximated by two Gaussian peaks (big in spring, small in autumn), was calculated for a cherry orchard by excluding competition for nutrients among cherry trees, i.e., cherry trees were planted spatially as close as possible, so consumption of nutrients in the orchard has only one spatial dependence (depth). Therefore the boundary condition of the system was considered as the surface area covered by one cherry tree multiplied by the depth from which P can be uptaken. Inside the system, there was P available for plants and P in a form not useful for plant uptake. An additional condition was that input of P from the outside was not allowed to mimic conditions when P-mines will be depleted or P will not be available on the market.

Additional parameters that were taken into account in the mass flow:

- a) uniform distribution of all nutrients as an initial state,
- b) three types of soil (different initial amounts of P),
- c) no cover, low and high P-consuming cover,
- d) mulching and mowing the cover,
- e) leaving/removing bad products from the orchard,
- f) removing good products from the orchard,
- g) rain and wind,
- h) being able to change P from non-useful to plant-useful.

Local abiotic depletion potential was calculated after every Earth's revolution and normalized to the whole remaining system (instead of antimony).

The aim was to determine the best approach to prolong the final depletion of P from soil, which is: having low P-consuming cover, mulching of cover, and leaving bad products to rot in the orchard.

**Keywords:** Abiotic depletion potential, Mass flow, Recycling, Substitution, Critical Raw Materials, Phosphorous, Life Cycle Assessment, Circular economy

#### Acknowledgment

This work is part of the ARIS project of Dr Alenka Mauko Pranjić and was financially supported by the Slovenian Research Agency under Grant No. J1-3029 and also by Slovenian Research Agency program group no. P2-0273.



# Development of Complete Regional and Global Abiotic Potential Normalized to Constant Mass Values of the Extraction-Region and Extraction-Planet

BARBARA HORVAT, DAVOR KVOČKA, ALENKA MAUKO PRANJIĆ <sup>1</sup>Slovenian National Building And Civil Engineering Institute, Department for materials, Ljubljana, Slovenia barbara.horvat@zag.si, davor.kvocka@zag.si, alenka.mauko@zag.si

Phosphorous (P) plays an essential role in agriculture, industrial applications, environmental management and human/animal development, body functioning and health.

Because Europe has limited domestic P-sources, the import of P plays a significant role, which makes Europe vulnerable to price volatility and supply disruptions, especially when importing from geopolitically less stable regions. Therefore, P is for Europe one of the critical raw materials (CRMs) and research in its recycling potential from different waste streams (animal manure, sewage sludge etc.) is being performed on national and international levels. To address the challenge of scarcity of P in Europe, we reformulated the abiotic depletion potential (ADP) into abiotic potential (AP; how much abiotic species is left in Earth's crustance per region; in mass percentage) and abiotic depletion (AD; how much of abiotic species was excavated per region; in mass percentage), both normalized to constant masses (taking into account the law of conservation of mass, and that no material gets to Earth from outer space and no material from Earth is lost to space: boundary condition is therefore Earth). Normalizations were therefore performed on:

- The initial mass of the species (P) in the selected region, or on Earth;
- The initial mass of the selected region, or Earth's mass.

Global AP and AD are the sum of all regional AP and AD, respectively, all normalized to global values (of selected CRM species on Earth or Earth). Their sum (of AP and AD), per region or globally, is always 100%.

However, to approach the depletion of CRMs (P in our case) holistically, all mass flows have to be taken into account (and normalized on global values): between regions (positive mass flow is into the region, negative is out from region), as also (time-dependent) retention of the CRMs in the products, (permanent) loss of the material, recycling and potential substitution. Substitution positively affects AP, however, this is a negative effect for AP of the substitute. Nonetheless, the substitute (if it exists) usually offers weaker performance. Therefore, the calculated positive effect of substitution is not just a decrease of the mass that would be excavated in (molar) 1 to 1 ratio, but is multiplied by the performance ratio between the substitute and the substituted CRM (P in our case). If the recycled CRM does not give as good performance as the CRM from the raw materials, the performance ratio is applied also for recycling, and the difference in masses becomes (not permanently) lost CRM.

To predict the future outcome, the yearly need of P was connected by the population number for each continent, taking into account that all the needs are met (and not exceeded). The yearly population growth ratio was compared to the abiotic potential coefficient (APC) and abiotic depletion coefficient (ADC), which are a derivative of AP and AD between subsequent years. Nonetheless, the positive conclusion is that mass is conserved, and the negative is that material is being lost in all the regions.

**Keywords:** Abiotic potential, Abiotic depletion, Recycling, Substitution, Critical Raw Materials, Phosphorous

#### Acknowledgment

This work is part of the ARIS project of Dr Alenka Mauko Pranjić and was financially supported by the Slovenian Research Agency under Grant No. J1-3029 and also by Slovenian Research Agency program group no. P2-0273.



## Study of Activation and Stability of Freeze-Dried Milk Kefir

### LARA KODRIČ, DARJA PEČAR, ANDREJA GORŠEK

University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia lara.kodric@student.um.si, darja.pecar@um.si, andreja.gorsek@um.si

Kefir is becoming increasingly popular due to new research because of its health benefits. It is usually made by adding either a starter culture called kefir grains directly or a percolate of the grains to milk. The grains can be recovered at the end of fermentation (John et al., 2015). Freeze-drying is a method of choice for long-term preservation of bioactive materials. This dehydration method causes low shrinkage and results in a fully soluble product that can be easily rehydrated. In addition, freeze-drying is often used for the preservation of lactic acid bacteria starter cultures in the fermentation of dairy products and foods (Hsi-Chia et al., 2006). The dehydration of kefir and the production of freeze-dried instant powder was the challenge of our research.

The experimental work began with the freeze-drying of the previously prepared milk kefir. The freeze-dried kefir in the form of a light powder was further used as a starter culture by adding it to the milk in varying amounts (0.5 g - 12 g freeze-dried kefir per 200 mL milk). The activation time was about 24 hours. The kefir was successfully produced in all cases. We kept the temperature at 23 °C. Four process parameters were monitored for 3 days: pH, concentrations of CO<sub>2</sub>, sugar and

ethanol. An ion-selective electrode, high-performance liquid chromatography and a pH meter were used for this purpose. We found that pH decreases as the amount of freeze-dried kefir increases. The CO<sub>2</sub> concentration increases with increasing amount of freeze-dried kefir. When measuring the sugar concentration, we observed a decreasing concentration trend. The ethanol concentration was too low to be detected until the last, third day of measurement, when it appeared in very low concentrations at the highest amount of added freeze-dried kefir. On the chromatogram, we observed the presence of additional peaks. We suspected that this could be lactic acid or acetic acid, but could not confirm this as the results were inconclusive.

We then tested the formation of kefir by adding a certain amount (1.0, 2.0 and 4.0 g) of kefir, obtained using freeze-dried kefir as a starter culture, to 200 mL of milk. In all cases, fresh kefir was produced, even after adding less than 1.0 g of the starter culture. We repeated the process five times and confirmed the formation of milk kefir. The quality of the kefir was checked using the four process parameters mentioned above and compared with those of the original kefir.

To summarize, we confirmed that kefir can be successfully produced from freezedried milk kefir powder. The quantities of starter cultures required are very small, which is a major advantage of the method. At the same time, it can be a solution to increase the market value of this milk drink.

Keywords: milk kefir, freeze drying, pH, CO<sub>2</sub>, sugar

### References

- John S. M., Deeseenthum S., 2015, Properties and benefits of kefir-A review, Songklanakarin Journal of Science and Technology, 37(3), 275-282.
- Hsi-Chia C., Chin-Wen L., Ming-Ju C., 2006, The Effects of Freeze Drying and Rehydration on Survival of Microorganisms in Kefir, Asian-Australasian Journal of Animal Sciences, 19(1), 126-130.



## Development and Stabilization of a New Beverage From Lyophilized Water Kefir

BLAŽKA KNAP, DARJA PEČAR, ANDREJA GORŠEK

University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia blazka.knap@student.um.si, darja.pecar@um.si, andreja.gorsek@um.si

Water kefir is a fermented beverage obtained by fermenting sugary water with water kefir grains. After 2 to 4 days of anaerobic incubation at room temperature, a bubbly, yellowish fermented beverage with fruity, tart notes with a hint of sweetness and a subtle alcoholic aroma is produced (Laureys et al., 2014). Kefir grains consist of a consortium of yeasts and lactic acid bacteria embedded in a natural matrix of the exopolysaccharide kefiran (Azizi et al., 2021).

The main objective of our research was to determine whether a new fermented beverage with a taste like water kefir can be produced from lyophilized water kefir. We investigated the stability of the resulting beverage and the effect of artificially added  $CO_2$  on the stability of the beverage. We also wanted to determine the optimal mass ratio of lyophilized water kefir to sweetened water that would produce a beverage most comparable to the original water kefir. The quality of this new beverage was tested by tracking the concentrations of sugar,  $CO_2$  and ethanol as well as pH during the fermentations. We used high-performance liquid chromatography,

ion-selective electrode and pH meter to monitor the selected bioprocess parameters. We first measured these parameters immediately after preparing the beverage from lyophilized water kefir and water. Then we repeated the measurements weekly until the fourth week, when the beverage was no longer stable. In general, we confirmed that the sucrose concentration decreases every week, while the concentration of fructose and glucose increases in both samples (with and without added  $CO_2$ ). The pH value of the beverage decreases and is lower at higher mass ratios. The samples with added  $CO_2$  have higher sugar concentrations and a lower pH value than the samples without added  $CO_2$ . In the samples without added  $CO_2$ , we also measured the  $CO_2$  content, which was lower than in the samples with added  $CO_2$ , but increased from week to week. The ethanol concentration increased over time and was higher in the samples with added  $CO_2$ .

Temperature had a significant effect on the stability of the new beverage. The drink was not stable at room temperature. The measurements could no longer be carried out after the first week, as the bottles containing the samples became bloated. We can conclude that the drink most similar to water kefir can be prepared with a ratio of 14 g of lyophilized water kefir to 100 mL of water. It can be stored in the refrigerator for two weeks before it loses its stability.

Keywords: water kefir, lyophilization, fermentation, CO2, sugar

#### Acknowledgement

We thank the EU, the European Regional Development Fund, and the Republic of Slovenia for cofinancing the purchase of ReactIR 702L, Mettler Toledo. The purchase was made under project Upgrading National Research Infrastructures - RIUM. We would like to thank the Slovenian Research Agency (ARIS) for co-financing the research program "Process systems engineering and sustainable development" with the code P2-0414, and Borgla d.o.o. for their cooperation.

#### References

Laureys D., De Vuyst L., 2014, Microbial Species Diversity, Community Dynamics, and Metabolite Kinetics of Water Kefir Fermentation., Appl. Environ. Microbiol., 80(8), 2564-2572.

Azizi N. F., Kumar M. R., Yeap S. K. B., 2021, Kefir and Its Biological Activities, Foods, 10(6), 1210, 2-26.



## Characterization of Hydrolyzed Waste Eggshell in the Subcritical Water as Coating Suspension to Be Used for Functionalization of Textiles

LIDIJA TUŠEK,<sup>1</sup> ROSVITA PLIBERŠEK,<sup>2</sup> LIDIJA FRAS ZEMLJIČ,<sup>2</sup> SELESTINA GORGIEVA,<sup>2</sup> MAJA ČOLNIK,<sup>3</sup> MOJCA ŠKERGET<sup>3</sup> <sup>1</sup> SRC Bistra Ptuj, Ptuj, Slovenia lidija.tusek@bistra.si <sup>2</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia rosvita.plibersek@student.um.si, lidija.fras@um.si, selestina.gorgieva@um.si <sup>3</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia maja.colnik@um.si, mojca.skerget@um.si

Eggshells are rich in calcium carbonate and other minerals, making them a potential source of valuable ingredients. Eggshells can be hydrolyzed under subcritical water conditions to yield calcium ions and carbonate ions from calcium carbonate, amino acids and peptides from proteins, and other minerals such as magnesium, phosphorus, and potassium (Cheng et al. 2021).

In this research, the chicken and quail eggshell powders were hydrolyzed using subcritical water at temperatures of 150 °C or 240 °C and a pressure of 100 bar for 2 hours. The hydrolysate, which will be later tested as a possible finishing agent for

cotton and PES, was characterized. The pH of the water solution after subcritical water hydrolysis of eggshells is pushed toward higher values due to the release of calcium ions (Ca<sup>2+</sup>) from the eggshells. The composition analysis revealed only a small variation in carbon and nitrogen content between chicken and quail hydrolyzed eggshells and no presence of sulfur, indicating that at these conditions the C-S bonds are not broken. The zeta potential is in the range of -16 to -28 mV, identifying the particles with a negative charge and a suspension of good stability. The hydrolysate gives colloid and microparticles with a large range of particle sizes (20–3000 nm). The turbidity is quite high and varies (12-209 NTU) with type of eggshells (higher turbidity for quail eggshells) and used temperature. The electrical conductivity of quail eggshell hydrolysate is up to 5000  $\mu$ S/cm higher than in the case of chicken eggshells, and it rises with temperature, probably due to different concentrations of Ca<sup>2+</sup> and CO<sub>3</sub><sup>2-</sup> ions. Quail eggshell hydrolysates also have lower surface tension than chicken eggshells, and higher applied temperatures result in lower surface tension.

The antioxidant activity was analyzed by the spectrophotometric method using ABTS. The hydrolysates exhibit high antioxidant activity (95.7-98.6 %) after 15 minutes.

The subcritical water hydrolysis of waste eggshells shows promising application as a textile finishing agent with antioxidant activity.

**Keywords:** chicken and quail eggshells, subcritical water hydrolysis, optimization, textile finishing, zeta potential, particle size

#### References

Cheng, Yan, Fumin Xue, Shuai Yu, Shichao Du, and Yu Yang. 2021. "Subcritical Water Extraction of Natural Products." Molecules 26 (13): 1–38. ttps://doi.org/10.3390/molecules26134004.



## **GEORIS PAVERS – Small Scale Demonstration Within Georis Project**

MOJCA LONCNAR,<sup>1</sup> LUBICA KRISKOVA,<sup>2</sup> CHRISTOS GEORGOPOULOS,<sup>3</sup> DIMITRA SKENTZOU,<sup>4</sup> ANŽE TESOVNIK,<sup>5</sup> VILMA DUCMAN<sup>5</sup>

> <sup>1</sup> SIJ Acroni, Jesenice, Slovenia mojca.loncnar@acroni.si <sup>2</sup> KU Leuven, Leuven, Belgija lubica.kriskova@kuleuven.be <sup>3</sup> ENALOS Research and Development IKE, Chalandri, Greece georgopoulos@enalos.com <sup>4</sup> SE&C IKE, Markopoulo, Greece skentzou@senc.gr <sup>5</sup> Slovenian National Building and Civil Engineering Institute, Ljubljana, Slovenia vilma.ducman@zag.si, anze.tesovnik@zag.si

Alkali activation is a growing global technology in which a solid aluminosilicate precursor reacts with an alkaline activator at room temperature to produce a hardened product (Provis et al., 2018). Recently, metallurgical slags (i.e. non-ferous slags, ladle slag) have been used as a sole precursor for alkali activation (Pontikes et al., 2020, Adesanya et al., 2017). The aim of the KIC Georis project (Novel geopolymerization technology for environmentally sustainable construction materials), co-funded by the EIT RawMaterials, was to demonstrate the practical applicability and efficiency of alkaline activation technology, using metallurgical by-products and residues as primary raw materials . GEORIS pavers were developed as part of the project. The mix-design, developed by KU Leuven, uses 78 % of

metallurgical residues, of which 62 % comes from SIJ Acroni's recycled steel slag. The Ekominit S1, processed mixed EAF stainless steel slag and ladle slag from SIJ Acroni, secondary copper slag and ground granulated blast furnace slag (GGBFS) were used as binder. Majority of sand was replaced by EAF C slag aggregate, and thus saving natural sources.

More than 20 m<sup>2</sup> of pavers were produced in a mobile unit designed for pilot production. After curing, these pavers were laid on the SIJ Acroni site. GEORIS pavers showed good frost resistance, abrasion resistance and flexural strength, indicating that the properties of GEORIS pavers are comparable or even superior to those of commercially available concrete pavers.

Compared with conventional pavers, paving an area of  $1 \text{ m}^2$  with sustainable geopolymer pavers would save 27 kg CO<sub>2</sub>. GEORIS pavers show a significantly lower impact on freshwater eutrophication compared to commercially available concrete pavers.

The results thus contribute to the ambitious goals of the steel processing industries to achieve zero waste and demonstrate the principle of industrial symbiosis.

Keywords: alkali activation, steel slag, pavers, demonstration, performance

### Acknowledgement

This research was EU-funded by KIC Georis project, grant number 21107.

### References

- Provis, J.L., 2018. Alkali-activated materials. Cem. Concr. Res. 114, 40–48. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2017.02.009.
- https://georis-project.eu/ (access: 12.6.2024)
- Pontikes, Y., Machiels, L., Onisei, S., Pandelaers, L., Geysen, D., Jones, P. T., & Blanpain, B. (2013). Slags with a high Al and Fe content as precursors for inorganic polymers. Applied Clay Science, 73, 93–102. doi:10.1016/j.clay.2012.09.020
- Adesanya, E., Ohenoja, K., Kinnunen, P., Illikainenm, M., Alkali Activation of Ladle Slag from Steel-Making Process, J. Sustain. Metall., 3, 300–310 (2017). https://doi.org/10.1007/s40831-016-0089-x



## Design and Production of Sustainable Wrought Aluminium Alloys Using Artificial Intelligence

VARUŽAN KEVORKIJAN, UROŠ KOVAČEC, MATEJ STEINACHER, MARJANA LAŽETA, PETER CVAHTE, BARBARA HRIBERNIK PIGAC, SONJA TOMAZINI, URH KNUPLEŽ, JURE STEGNE, DARJA VOLŠAK, TOMAŽ SMOLAR, VUKAŠIN DRAGOJEVIĆ, JURE ČRETNIK, MARINA JELEN, SANDI ŽIST, LUCIJA SKLEDAR, SIMON MADŽARAC, BOŽO SKELA, BORISLAV HOSTEJ, PETRA PRISTOVNIK, MATEJ ŽERJAV, GREGOR ŽERJAV, NUŠA FIJAUŽ

<sup>1</sup> Impol Aluminium Industry, Slovenska Bistrica, Slovenia

varuzan.kevorkijan@impol.si, uros.kovacec@impol.si, matej.steinacher@impol.si, marjana.lazeta@impol.si, peter.cvahte@impol.si, barbara.pigac@impol.si, sonja.tomazini@impol.si, urh.knuplez@impol.si, jure.stegne@impol.si, darja.volsak@impol.si, tomaz.smolar@impol.si, vukasin.dragojevic@impol.si, jure.cretnik@impol.si, marina.jelen@impol.si, sandi.zist@impol.si, lucija.skledar@impol.si, simon.madzarac@impol.si, bozo.skela@impol.si, boris.hostej@impol.si, petra.pristavnik@impol.si, matej.zerjav@impol.si, gregor.zerjav@impol.si, nusa.fijauz@impol.si

Aluminium alloys are solid solutions and subject to the Hume-Rothery rules. These rules set the maximum-allowable concentrations of the alloying elements. However, defining the limits in this way makes recycling considerably more difficult. The chemical composition of scrap material is less well defined than the composition of primary aluminium. This is especially true of the scrap from end-of-life products.

The goal is to create wrought aluminium alloys with wider concentration intervals of alloying elements or with a large proportion of scrap material. Despite their modified (or at least non-standard) chemical composition and the modified process path of their preparation and processing, they would still satisfy an appropriately modified set of customer requirements. The realisation of this objective would contribute to the circular management of aluminium and increase its added value. The problem is that the different aluminum alloys contain more than 30 alloying elements. There are also many parameters by which we define the process path and the properties prescribed by the customer. As such, the processing with so many variables requires the use of artificial intelligence.

The artificial intelligence (AI) we used to design process paths (IBM IWM) scanned all the accessible process paths and created a subset of equivalent process path, i.e., all those with which we can achieve the desired set of properties. From this it was possible to select from among them only those that have the widest intervals in preselected components. We tested the selected process path as defined by AI in practice and compared the obtained properties with those that were predicted. Together with each individual composition, the AI identified and defined the remaining production parameters of the process path.

The research introduces alternative wrought aluminium alloys that can be produced by direct scrap remelting based on end-of-life products. A key innovation is the process routes for obtaining these alloys, designed with the help of artificial intelligence.

**Keywords:** recycling, artificial intelligence, wrought luminium alloys, post-consumed scrap, alternative composiitions



## Development of a Carbon-Neutral Primary Magnesium Production Technology Based on the Low-Cost Aluminothermic Reduction of MgO

VARUŽAN KEVORKIJAN Impol Aluminium Industry, Slovenska Bistrica, Slovenia varuzan.kevorkijan@impol.si

Primary magnesium is the raw material used to produce many automotive and aerospace alloys. The Impol Group, like other companies in the EU, imports it mainly from China, despite there being rich deposits of dolomite in Slovenia and inexhaustible reserves of MgCl<sub>2</sub> in the sea, from which primary magnesium could be produced. However, existing procedures are technologically demanding, costly and have a negative impact on the environment. The aim of this research was to develop a cheaper technological process that enables the environmentally friendly production of "green" primary magnesium.

The aluminothermic reduction of MgO has been studied in detail, but in the cases described the aluminum powder is used as a reducing agent and not as a melt, which is a key feature of our solution. As an input material we used low-cost scrap aluminum from end-of-life products. The production process is schematically

presented in Fig. 1. The resulting magnesium is in a gaseous state. With argon, it passes into a condenser, where it transforms to the liquid state. The by-product of the MgO reduction is spinel, which makes the process more economic. Another innovation is the method of introducing the MgO particles into Al melt, in the form of a filled wire, with an aluminum outer and MgO particles in the core. The progress of the chemical reaction was monitored "on-line", with the help of measurements of the electrical conductivity of the suspension based on Al melt and MgO particles admixed with it. For comparison, a laboratory determination of the concentration of aluminum in the suspension was conducted. By optimizing the parameters of the process, we have shown that it can take place continuously and at atmospheric pressure, and in a flowing atmosphere of argon, which makes the production even cheaper.

The mechanism of aluminothermic reduction of MgO can be described using the non-reacted-core model. The MgO particles react with the Al melt, forming the "activation complex"  $MgO\cdots Al_2O_3$  and magnesium in the gaseous state (equation 1). Subsequently, spinel (MgAl\_2O\_4) is formed from the activation complex, which is described in equation 2.

$$4MgO_{(s)} + 2 Al_{(l)} \rightarrow MgO_{(s)} \cdots Al_2O_{3(s)} + 3 Mg_{(g)}$$
(1)

$$Al_2O_{3(s)} \cdots MgO_{(s)} \to MgAl_2O_{4(s)}$$
<sup>(2)</sup>

Based on the experimental results and the developed model, we determined a process window that ensures the highest yield of chemical reactions (1) and (2) and the optimal ratio between the input or production costs and new value created. The mixture of products formed under the conditions described above contains approx. 70 % magnesium, approx. 20 % MgAl<sub>2</sub>O<sub>4</sub>, approx. 5 % Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> and approx. 5 % unreacted MgO. Computationally and experimentally, we confirmed that this is an optimum for the defined boundary conditions. The carbon footprint of the produced magnesium is between 2.5 and 3.3 t CO<sub>2</sub>/t Mg.

### Conclusions

We have improved the process of obtaining primary magnesium, based on the aluminothermic reduction of magnesium oxide. The innovations we have introduced make it possible to obtain low-cost and low-carbon primary magnesium. Key improvements include: (i) the extraction of magnesium oxide from seawater with solar energy, (ii) the use of aluminum melt obtained from scrap based on end-of-life products and (iii) a new way of introducing and dispersing MgO particles into the Al melt. Finally, we verified the effectiveness of the improvements on the laboratory scale and produced a feasibility study for a production plant with a capacity of 10,000 t Mg/year.

Keywords: magnesium, aluminothermic reduction, reducent, post-consumed scrap, spinel



## Social Life Cycle Assessment of Plastic Materials and its Alternatives for Packaging

### Chunyan Si,¹ Yee Van Fan,¹.² Damjan Krajnc,³ Lidija Čuček,³ Petar Sabev Varbanov4

<sup>1</sup> Brno University of Technology - VUT Brno, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Sustainable Process Integration Laboratory – SPIL, NETME Centre, Brno, Czech Republic si@fme.vutbr.cz, yeevan.fan@eci.ox.ac.uk <sup>2</sup> University of Oxford, Environmental Change Institute (ECI), Oxford, United Kingdom yeevan.fan@eci.ox.ac.uk <sup>3</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia damjan.krajnc@um.si, lidija.cucek@um.si <sup>4</sup> Széchenyi István University, Vehicle Industry Research Center, Győr, Hungary petar.varbanov@prise-know.tech

Being one of the three pillars of sustainability, social impacts are increasingly recognised, yet remain inadequately assessed compared to environmental and economic aspects. This gap is pronounced in the evaluation of packaging materials, such as plastic and its alternatives, where social impacts are rarely evaluated. This study employs Social Life Cycle Assessment (S-LCA) to evaluate both positive and negative social impacts associated with the entire life cycle of plastic and its alternatives like paper and cotton. The assessment, based on stakeholder groups including worker, local community, society, value chain actors, consumers, and children, will be conducted using OpenLCA by integrating foreground data obtained

from industrial sources and literature reviews, all linked to a SOCA database. The derived results will be presented in a scoring system categorising different risk levels. Social hotspots for sustainability improvement in the packaging industry, such as working hours, safe and healthy living conditions, technology development, fair competition, consumer privacy, and education provided in the local community, will be detected, providing recommendations for decision-making to mitigate negative social impacts.

Keywords: Social Life Assessment, Packaging, Plastic, OpenLCA, SOCA

#### Acknowledgement

The research was supported by the GACR (Grant Agency of the Czech Republic) under No. 21–45726L and from the Slovenian Research Agency for Project No. J7-3149.



## Characterization of Incineration Ashes for Sustainable Recycling in the Construction Industry

VESNA ZALAR SERJUN,<sup>1</sup> ANTON MEDEN,<sup>2</sup> ROMANA CERC KOROŠEC<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Slovenian National Building and Civil Engineering Institute, Department of Materials, Ljubljana, Slovenia vesna.zalar@zag.si

> <sup>2</sup> University of Ljubljana, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Technology, Ljubljana, Slovenia anton.meden@fkkt.uni-lj.si, romana.cerc-korosec@fkkt.uni-lj.si

Ashes produced from incineration processes are complex materials characterized by significant variability in their composition. Each type of ash possesses unique properties due to differences in thermal processes and operational practices at incineration plants, leading to variations not only between different facilities but even within the same plant. Factors such as the type and source of incinerated materials, local environmental conditions, batch processing, and the specific collection mechanisms used also influence the resulting ash composition. Additionally, the physical handling and logistics of ash management can further alter its properties. For instance, ashes from various processes are often mixed before transport, and water is typically applied to stockpiles at ash yards to prevent dust formation. The time ash is exposed to atmospheric conditions is another critical consideration. Consequently, each ash type requires individual analysis, as these

variables contribute to inconsistencies in performance and hinder effective recycling (Zhao et al., 2018).

The construction industry is an ideal sector for recycling industrial by-products like ash, as it offers two key benefits: the efficient use of large quantities of materials and the permanent immobilization of harmful elements during earthworks, achieved by leveraging the beneficial properties of certain ashes. The introduction of anthropogenic construction products into earthworks was standardized in April 2019 through SIST EN 16907-2 (2019), allowing the use of processed natural materials, manufactured materials, including secondary and recycled materials, in construction composites.

This study aims to emphasize the importance of thoroughly characterizing incineration by-products, such as coal ash, biomass ash, and ash from the cocombustion of various fuels, prior to their recycling in different applications. The research emphasizes the necessity of accurately defining key properties, including physical properties, microstructure, phase and chemical composition, to evaluate the recycling potential of ash. These insights facilitate informed decision-making for sustainable resource management. Our research presents a detailed characterization of various ashes from Slovenia, offering a comparative analysis with some ashes from neighbouring countries.

**Keywords:** waste by products from incineration ashes, recycling, physical properties, phase composition, (latent) hydraulic properties, hydration

### Acknowledgement

The authors acknowledge the financial support which received from the Slovenian Research Agency-Research core funding No. P2-0273 and Project funding No. J1 4413.

#### References

SIST EN 16907-2 (2019): Zemeljska dela - 2. del: Klasifikacija materialov.



## Environmental Impact Evaluation of Biomass-Based Steam Rankine Cycle

### MONIKA DOKL, ZDRAVKO KRAVANJA, LIDIJA ČUČEK

University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia monika.dokl@um.si, zdravko.kravnja@um.si, lidija.cucek@um.si

Combined production of heat and electricity is suitable for both, fossil and biofuel (biomass) combustion systems, and presents a viable solution for energy saving and environmental preservation. Biomass cogeneration is considered an effective alternative for reducing greenhouse gas emissions due to its low CO<sub>2</sub> emissions, and with the recent technological advancements it is suitable for large, medium and small cogeneration systems. This study evaluates environmental impacts of biomass utilization through combustion in the steam Rankine cycle, which is a conventional heat engine using water/steam as the working fluid. The mathematical model is first developed and optimized in GAMS by maximizing the power output of the system. Life cycle assessment is further conducted to evaluate the environmental impact of the system based on a functional unit of 1 MWh of energy generation, by using a cradle-to-gate approach and Ecoinvent database. The system is assessed across 11 impact categories using reference energy generation mix. Based on a case study of a relatively small municipality in Slovenia, the system under optimal operating conditions can generate almost 536 kW of electricity and over 2000 kW of heat. The findings indicate promising potential for environmental impact mitigation, with negative values across all impact categories, indicating overall environmental unburden.

**Keywords:** Life cycle assessment, steam Rankine cycle, cogeneration, environmental impact, process optimization

#### Acknowledgement

The authors would like to acknowledge financial support from the Slovenian Research and Innovation Agency for PhD research fellowship 1000-23-0552, projects No. N2-0361, J7-3149 and J4-50149, and research core fundings No. P2-0421 and P2-0414.


## Evaluation of Different Fire Scenarios in School Classroom, Considering the Impact on Global Warming Potential

ANJA KODRIČ,<sup>1</sup> ANDREA LUCHERINI,<sup>1</sup> MARTINA MANES,<sup>2</sup> JANEZ TURK,<sup>1</sup> ALEN HAUSMEISTER,<sup>1</sup> FRIDERIK KNEZ,<sup>1</sup> GRUNDE JOMAAS,<sup>1</sup> KATJA MALOVRH REBEC,<sup>1</sup> JOSE TORERO,<sup>3</sup> ULISES ROJAS-ALVA<sup>1</sup> <sup>1</sup> Slovenian National Building and Civil Engineering Institute, Ljubljana, Slovenia anja.kodric@zag.si, andrea.lucherini@zag.si, janez.turk@zag.si, alen.hausmeister@zag.si, friderik.knez@zag.si, grunde.jomaas@zag.si, katja.malovrh@zag.si, ulises.rojas-alva@zag.si <sup>2</sup> The University of Liverpool, School of Engineering, Brownlow Hill, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland m.manes@liverpool.ac.uk <sup>3</sup> University College London, Faculty of Engineering Sciences, Department of Civil, Environmental & Geomatic Engineering, London, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland

j.torero@ucl-ac.uk

Analysis of fire incidents and effectiveness of fire safety measures was conducted for a secondary school based on the Home Office fire statistical data to determine the most environmentally friendly fire safety design. Inventory data of all combustible materials in a prototype building were gathered for furniture, whiteboard, windows and doors as well as for some other materials and products that potentialy need replacement in the case of fire incident such as vinyl and floor heating systems. The most frequent fire scenarios were identified based on fire locations, automatic extinguishment systems and compartmentation as fire spread

and building damage could be highly influenced by the presence and effectiveness of fire safety measures. Fire damage caused by fire and total damage, which also include damage due to smoke and water used during extinguishment operations, were estimated using statistical data and engineering judgment for the selected fire scenarios. Environmental burdens of the fire refer to end-of-life treatment with damaged materials (disposal, recycling) and replacement with new materials. However, the environmental impact related to fire plume emissions and the use of fire extinguishment agents were omitted from the study. Life Cycle Assessment (LCA) method was applied to evaluate the Global Warming Potential (GWP) of different fire scenarios and fire safety measures. Impacts on other indicators, which are predominantly affected with fire plume emissions, were not considered as these kind of emissions were neglected in the study due to their challenging nature. The environmental burden (e.g. GWP total) expressed in kg CO<sub>2</sub> equivalents) of a fire scenario with fire suppression system (installation of sprinklers) was benchmarked against the environmental burdens of a scenario without fire suppression systems. These outcomes aim at supporting decision-making in the fire safety strategy of future sustainable and fire-safe buildings.

Keywords: fire scenarios, school, fire suppression system, LCA, Global Warming Potential

### Acknowledgement

The authors would like to gratefully acknowledge the financial support for the FRISSBE project within the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation program (GA 952395), to ZAG for funding Dr Manes' research visit through the 2024 Development Pillar of the Stable Funding (RSF) (STRN 0002/24J), to the ARIS research and infrastructure programmes (P2-0273 and I0-0032) and the Home Office in the UK for providing the fire statistical datasets and enabling the research of this project.

# Enhancing Orange Waste Value: In Situ Extraction of Active Compounds Through in Silico Predictions

Monika Arnič,<sup>1</sup> Kristina Andrejc,<sup>1</sup> Mónia A. R. Martins,<sup>2</sup> Filipe H. B. Sosa,<sup>3</sup> João A. P. Coutinho,<sup>3</sup> Blaž Likozar,<sup>1</sup> Filipa A. Vicente<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> National Institute of Chemistry, Ljubljana, Slovenia monika.arnic@ki.si, kristina.andrejc@ki.si, blaz.likozar@ki.si, filipa.andre.vicente@ki.si <sup>2</sup> Instituto Politécnico de Bragança, Campus de Santa Apolónia, Bragança, Portugal moniamartins@ipb.pt <sup>3</sup> Aveiro Institute of Materials, University of Aveiro, Aveiro, Portugal

fillipesosa@ua.pt@ipb.pt, jcoutinho@ua.pt

Annually, the food-processing industry generates millions of tons of orange peel waste, rich in valuable active compounds like limonene. Limonene, a key component of orange essential oil, is prized for its aroma and antimicrobial properties in various industries. Nowadays, traditional extraction methods using toxic solvents like hexane are being replaced by sustainable deep eutectic solvents (DES) (Ma et al.). DES comprise hydrogen bond donors (HBD) and acceptors (HBA), which can be tailored for specific applications and since it is a greener solvent it can also enhance the value of the final product. Our goal was to create a DES to extract limonene from orange peels that could be directly applied in cosmetic formulations, eliminating the need for additional separation steps.

Initially, we conducted in silico investigations using COnductor like Screening Model for Real Solvents (COSMO-RS) to assess limonene solubility in various organic solvents and DES (Wojeicchowski et al.). The findings revealed that limonene predominantly engages in hydrophobic interactions rather than polar interactions. Notably, a specific HBD identified in the COSMO-RS calculations showed potential for high limonene extraction efficiency, despite not being a typical hydrophobic solvent. Building on these results, we selected promising combinations of HBDs and HBAs for further *in situ* experimentation. This involved exploring the formation of theoretically predicted DES, and optimizing molar ratios and water content to achieve the desired viscosity. Prior to solid-liquid extraction on orange peels, we fine-tuned parameters to maximize limonene extraction yield. Subsequently, extractions were carried out using 15 selected DES and 5 organic solvents for comparison with traditional methods. Limonene analysis was conducted using gas chromatography-mass spectrometry, with an additional liquid-liquid extraction step necessary to allow limonene quantification since DES are non-volatile. Furthermore, characterization the extracts underwent via high-performance liquid chromatography for flavonoids and toxic furanocoumarin bergapten detection and quantification.

Through the utilization of *in silico* COSMO-RS analysis, we saved time and resources while identifying the most promising solvents to extract limonene. This was further proved through the effective *in situ* extraction of limonene from orange peels, yielding higher extraction efficiency in comparison to traditional methods involving organic solvents. The resulting orange peel extract also contains flavonoids, offering added advantages to cosmetic formulations. This study demonstrates the successful valorisation of orange peel by-products through a greener and sustainable approach, potentially replacing environmentally taxing extraction processes reliant on organic solvents.

Keywords: waste valorization, orange peel, limonene, COSMO-RS, DES

### Acknowledgement

Authors acknowledge financial support from the Slovenian Research Agency (P2-0152, NC-0024, NC-24002) and Portugal's Foundation for Science and Technology (UIDB/00690/2020, UIDP/00690/2020, LA/P/0007/2020, UIDB/50011/2020, UIDP/50011/2020, LA/P/0006/2020).

### References

- Ma, Yunjian, et al. "Natural Deep Eutectic Solvents as Multifunctional Media for the Valorization of Agricultural Wastes." *ChemSusChem*, vol. 12, no. 7, 2019, pp. 1310–15, https://doi.org/10.1002/cssc.201900043.
- Wojeicchowski, José Pedro, et al. "Using COSMO-RS in the Design of Deep Eutectic Solvents for the Extraction of Antioxidants from Rosemary." ACS Sustainable Chemistry and Engineering, vol. 8, no. 32, Aug. 2020, pp. 12132–41, https://doi.org/10.1021/ACSSUSCHEMENG.0C03553.



## Investigating the Impact Of LECA-To-Natural Aggregate Ratios On Lightweight Concrete Composites

### DEJANA MARKOVA,<sup>1</sup> GREGOR KRAVANJA<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Civil Engeenering, Traffic Engineering and Architecture, Maribor, Slovenia dejana.markova@email.com, gregor.kravanja@um.si <sup>2</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia, gregor.kravanja@um.si

Extensive research is being carried out on energy-saving and efficient materials due to the scarcity of energy resources. LECA is a versatile material utilized in construction. Lightweight Expanded Clay Aggregate (LECA) is produced through the thermal expansion of natural clay at high temperatures. LECA is characterized by its lightweight, porous structure, and spherical shape. The lightweight nature of expanded clay aggregate can be attributed to the presence of multiple distinct honeycomb-like air spaces that are formed within and between its aggregates (Rashad, 2018), providing reduction of construction dead load, and a low thermal conductivity coefficient (as low as 0.097 W/mK (Hammer et al. (2000).)). In the field of construction, using concrete in combination with LECA as an additive to improves its thermal properties and results in a composite that has reduced dead load. In essence, it becomes a lightweight concrete composite with insulating properties.

This paper takes a closer look at the resulting properties of changing the ratio of LECA to natural aggregate in a lightweight concrete composite.

After settling on a standard concrete mix for the reference, we replaced the mineral aggregate in different fractions and ratios, resulting in 8 different composites containing LECA. The samples, prepared in accordance with SIST EN 12390-1 and SIST EN 12390-2 standards, were tested after twenty-eight days for compressive and flexural strengths, and thermal conductivity. Additionally, the concrete composites were tested for density in their wet-mixed state.

According to (Dabbaghi F. et al., 2022), expanded clay aggregate predominantly comprises SiO<sub>2</sub>, Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub>, Fe<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub>, CaO, and also contains alkalis like Na<sub>2</sub>O and K<sub>2</sub>O. As the mechanical properties are influenced by the interface connection between LECA and cement composite matrix, we looked at the mineral components of LECA aggregate using a SEM EDX analysis. Noticing the ratio of silicon to calcium being low at the interface indicated a strong connection, which explains the moderate retention of strength shown during sample testing.

For the flexural strength, the samples were tested applying a centric bending load test using the Zwick Roel Z10 device. Compressive strength was tested using a hydraulic press. Thermal conductivity was evaluated using a HotDisk<sup>TM</sup> device which utilizes a process of heating and cooling the sample in a controlled environment.

The samples showed slightly diminished compressive and flexural strengths. Looking at the thermal conductivity of the samples, it can be noticed that the samples containing a higher percentage of LECA aggregate have a lower thermal conductivity.

In conclusion, claims can be made that the LECA-enhanced concrete composite exhibits a superior strength-to-weight ratio compared to traditional concrete composite. The LECA-enhanced concrete composite has the added benefit of low thermal conductivity, making it double as an insulating material.

**Keywords:** Lightweight expanded clay aggregate, Lightweight concrete, Thermal conductivity, composites, mechantical properties, workability, components analisys.

### References

- Dabbaghi, F., Dehestani, M., & Yousefpour, H. (2022). Residual mechanical properties of concrete containing lightweight expanded clay aggregate (LECA) after exposure to elevated temperatures. Structural Concrete, 23(4), 2162-2184.
- Hammer, T.A., van Breugel, K., Helland, S., Holand, I., Maage, M., Mijnsbergen, J.P.G. and Sveinsdóttir, (2000). Economic Design and Construction with Structural Lightweight Aggregate Concrete. In Materials for Buildings and Structures, EUROMAT 99, 6, 18.
- Rashad, A. M. (2018). Lightweight expanded clay aggregate as a building material–An overview. Construction and Building Materials, 170, 757-775.



## Unlocking Value From By-Products in Slovenia's Bioeconomy

KATJA MAKOVŠEK, BLAŽ LIKOZAR, UROŠ NOVAK National institute of Chemistry, Ljubljana, Slovenia katja.makovsek@ki.si, blaz.likozar@ki.si, uros.novak@ki.si

Slovenia have a significant raw material potential for development of the bioeconomy, but it has similar as other Central and Eastern European countries sub optimally exploited potential. There is a great need to increase the growth potential of the bioeconomy, which will bring Slovenia not only new jobs, but also environmentally friendly technologies and better prospects for the future (Juvančič et al., 2021).

The Interreg CE project TeBiCE focuses on Territorial Biorefineries for Circular Economy and presents its contribution results. The project explores the utilization of biomass, by-products, and residues from primary production and the agri-food processing industry as a new source for producing high-value components. TeBiCE identifies three key sectors for evaluation: fruit production and processing (grape and apple), oil production and processing (olive and pumpkin seed), and wood processing industry, particularly timber (wood bark). Within this framework, six value chains (VC) were developed and assessed: grape pomace VC, red grape pomace VC, apple pomace VC, olive pomace VC, pumpkin seed cake VC, and wood bark VC.

By products such as grape pomace, apple pomace and olive pomace are reach source of various phenolic components and also of polysaccharides like pectin (Sirohi et al., 2020; Costa et al., 2022, Millan-Linares et al., 2021). In ore VC of grape pomace, apple pomace and olive pomace, possibilities for pectin production from grape, apple, olive pomace was evaluated. Pumpkins seed cake is residue of pumpkin oil production and contain high amount of fibres and proteins and is usually used for animal feed. Because they high nutritional value is interested also as functional food ingredient (Singh, 2024). The potential of protein flour production from pumpkin seed cake was evaluated in VC of pumpkin seed cake. The main by-product from timber industry is wood bark that contain wide range of natural component. Tannins are one of high interest because wide range of applications (Das et al., 2020). Production of tannins from wood bark was evaluated in VC of wood bark. The potential of selected VCs in Slovenia was evaluated by Value Chain Generator® artificial intelligence tool (vcg.ai).

Keywords: bioeconomy, project TeBiCE, value chain, evaluation, grape pomace, apple pomace, olive pomace, pumpkin seed cake, wood bark, Value Cain Generator ®

#### References

- Costa J. M., Ampese L. C., Ziero H. D., Sganzerla W. G., Forster-Carneiro T., 2022, Apple pomace biorefinery: Integrated approaches for the production of bioenergy, biochemicals, and valueadded products – An updated review, Journal of Environmental Chemical Engineering, Volume 10, Issue 5, 108358.
- Das A. K., Islam Md. N., Faruk Md. O., Ashaduzzaman Md., Dungani R., 2020, Review on tannins: Extraction processes, applications and possibilities, South African Journal of Botany, 135, 58-70.
- Juvančič L., Arnič D., Berne S., Grilc M., Hočevar B., Humar M., Javornik S., Kocjan D., Kocjančič T., Krajnc N., Križnik N. B., Likozar B., Lovec M., Mavsar S., Mešl M., Mihelič R., Novak A., Osojnik Črnivec I. G., Oven P., Poklar Ulrih N., Prislan P., Rac I., Ščap Š., 2021, Bridging gaps in Bioeconomy: from Foresty and Agriculture, Final report CRP V4-1824.
- Millan-Linares M.C., Montserrat-de la Paz S., Martin, M.E., 2021, Pectins and Olive Pectins: From Biotechnology to Human Health, Biology, 10, 860.
- Singh A., Kumar V., 2024, Pumpkin seeds as nutraceutical and functional food ingredient for future: A review, Grain & Oil Science and Technology, 7, 12–29.
- Sirohi R., Tarafdar A., Singha S., Negic T., Gaurd V. K., Gnansounouf E., Bharathirajag B., 2020, Green processing and biotechnological potential of grape pomace: Current trends and opportunities for sustainable biorefinery, Bioresource Technology, 314, 123771.
- vcg.ai, 2024, www.vcg.ai, Value Chain Generator®.



## Influence of Gloss on Visual Appearance of Pearlescent Pigments Printed on Packaging

MIRICA KARLOVITS, UROŠ NOVAK, BLAŽ LIKOZAR National Institute of Chemistry, Ljubljana, Slovenia mirica.karlovits@ki.si, uros.novak@ki.si, blaz.likozar@ki.si

This study investigates the influence of gloss on the visual appearance of pearlescent pigments printed on polypropylene (PP) packaging, focusing on different viewing angles and background colours. Pearlescent pigments, known for their special luster and interference properties, are increasingly used in the packaging industry to increase visual appeal and differentiate products on the shelf. Five different pearlescent pigments (gold, polar white, red, blue and purple) with the same particle size were used in the study. All pigments consist of thin platelets of the natural material mica, which are coated with a wafer-thin layer of metal oxide.

The pigments were first printed on PP packaging paper and overprinted on black background ink using a screen printing process. The print gloss was measured at three different angles (20°, 60°, 85°) using a multi-angle glossmeter, and scanning electron microscopy (SEM) of the pigments was also performed.

The results show that the background colour significantly affects the final appearance of pearlescent pigments, with gloss being increased when printed on a black background compared to a white background. There was also a clear difference in print gloss measured at different angles, with the highest print gloss for all effect pigments being achieved at an angle of 85°, while it was lowest at an angle of 20°.

Keywords: Pearlescent pigments, print gloss, optical effect, luster, packaging

#### Acknowledgement

The authors would like to acknowledge the financial support of Horizon Europe projects UPSTREAM (GA 101112877) and REMEDIES (GA 101093964).

#### References

- Debeljak, M., Novaković, D., Draganov, S., and Gregor-Svetec, D. (2012) 'Print gloss of screen printed effect pigments on rich mineral paper', *Celuloză și bărtie*, 61(1), pp. 3-7.
- Gajadhur, M. and Łuszczyńska, A. (2017) 'Influence of pearlescent pigments on light-fastness of water-based flexographic inks', *Dyes and Pigments*, 138, pp. 119–128.
- Kehren, K., Urban, P. and Dörsam, E. (2012) 'Visual appearance of Printed special effect colors', *Color and Imaging Conference*, 20(1), pp. 200-205, doi:10.2352/cic.2012.20.1.art00035.
- Maile, F.J., Pfaff, G. and Reynders, P. (2005) 'Effect pigments—past, present and future', Progress in Organic Coatings, 54(3), pp. 150–163.
- Pfaff, G. and Glausch, R. (2008) Special effect pigments: Technical basic and applications. Hannover: Vincentz Network.

Pfaff, G. (2017) Industrial inorganic pigments. Berlin: De Gruyter.



## Alginate Beads as a Promising Delivery System for Food Applications

### NIKA KUČUK,<sup>1</sup> MATEJA PRIMOŽIČ,<sup>1</sup> ŽELJKO KNEZ,<sup>1,2</sup> MAJA LEITGEB<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Laboratory of Separation Processes and Product Design, Maribor, Slovenia nika.kucuk@um.si, mateja.primozic@um.si, zeljko.knez@um.si, maja.leitgeb@um.si <sup>2</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Medicine, Maribor, Slovenia zeljko.knez@um.si, maja.leitgeb@um.si

### Introduction

There is a significant trend toward the use of biocompatible, biodegradable, and non-toxic carrier systems. Among the most important carrier systems for various therapeutic agents are polymer-based particles, as they are biodegradable, biocompatible, non-immunogenic, and non-toxic. A well-studied example is encapsulation in biopolymeric particles or beads, such as alginate beads, which are particularly suitable for food applications (Fernando et al., 2020; Kučuk et al., 2023).

On the other hand, agro-industrial waste from the fruit industry is a growing environmental problem due to improper disposal and underutilization. Mango is an excellent and widely appreciated tropical fruit. However, the enormous use of this fruit also produces various by-products, such as peels and seeds. Mango byproducts, especially peels, are a significant source of bioactive compounds, the utilization of which promises to reduce the volume of waste and environmental impact (Kučuk et al., 2024).

The aim of the study was to produce edible alginate beads with encapsulated mango peel extract (MPE) to protect valuable bioactive compounds from rapid degradation.

### Methods

The ionotropic gelation method was used to develop alginate beads encapsulating mango peel extract (MPE), which was obtained by an ultrasound-assisted extraction process using ethanol as the extraction solvent. The entrapment efficiency and the *in vitro* release study under gastrointestinal conditions were determined using the UV-VIS spectrophotometer. The antibacterial activity of MPE-loaded alginate beads was validated against the growth of the Gram-negative bacterium *Escherichia coli* and Gram-positive bacterium *Staphylococcus aureus* using the plate count method.

### Results

MPE was successfully encapsulated in alginate beads, achieving an encapsulation efficiency of 63%. An *in vitro* release study demonstrated the stability of the alginate beads in simulated gastric fluid (SGF). Conversely, complete release was observed in simulated intestinal fluid (SIF), indicating successful absorption in the human body. In addition, MPE-loaded alginate beads significantly inhibited the growth of pathogenic intestinal bacteria, *E. coli* and *S. aureus*.

### Conclusions

MPE-loaded alginate beads represent a promising oral delivery system with considerable potential for high-value-added applications in the food industry, especially for the development of health-promoting products such as dietary supplements, functional foods, or food additives. In addition, the production of MPE-loaded alginate beads is characterized by its sustainability and cost-efficiency, as MPE is derived from waste materials, which significantly contributes to the circular economy and helps to reduce the environmental impact.

Keywords: alginate beads, mango peel extract, encapsulation, *in vitro* release, antibacterial activity

#### Acknowledgement

This research was supported by the Slovenian Research and Innovation Agency (ARIS) within the frame of program P2-0046 (Separation Processes and Production Design), project No. J2-3037 (Bionanotechnology as a tool for stabilization and applications of bioactive substances from natural sources), project No. L2-4430 (Production, Isolation and Formulation of Health Beneficial Substances from *Helichrysum italicum* for Applications in Cosmetic Industry) and Young Researcher ARIS Fellowship Contract No. 1514/FKKT-2023. The authors acknowledge the use of research equipment for the production of biological substances and their detection, procured within the project "Upgrading national research infrastructures—RIUM", which was co-financed by the Republic of Slovenia, the Ministry of Higher Education, Science and Innovation, and the European Union from the European Regional Development Fund, and the system of downstream processes for performance of obtaining biological substances (Package 21, ARIS).

#### References

- Fernando, I.P.S., Lee, W., Han, E.J., Ahn, G., 2020. Alginate-based nanomaterials: Fabrication techniques, properties, and applications. J. Chem. Eng. 391, 123823. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cej.2019.123823
- Kučuk, N., Primožič, M., Knez, Ž., Leitgeb, M., 2023. Sustainable Biodegradable Biopolymer-Based Nanoparticles for Healthcare Applications. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 24, 3188. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms24043188
- Kučuk, N., Primožič, M., Kotnik, P., Knez, Ž., Leitgeb, M., 2024. Mango Peels as an Industrial By-Product: A Sustainable Source of Compounds with Antioxidant, Enzymatic, and Antimicrobial Activity. Foods 13, 553. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods13040553



## Quality Assessment of Mobile Applications in the Field of Environmental Pollution

DOMINIKA MURŠEC, URŠKA ROZMAN, MIHA LAVRIČ, SONJA ŠOSTAR TURK University of Maribor, Faculty of Health Sciences, Maribor, Slovenia dominika.mursec1@um.si, urska.rozman@um.si, miha.lavric1@um.si, sonja.sostar@um.si

Environmental pollution is an increasing concern around the world, impacting air, water, and soil quality, and consequently, human health. There are many ways in which people can be made more aware of the facts and consequences of environmental pollution. One effective approach is the use of mobile applications, which are widely available and used in today's digital age. The aim of the research was to assess mobile phone and tablet applications in Google Play and iOS app stores on the topic of environmental pollution according to application quality.

We reviewed mobile applications in the Google Play and iOS app stores, using the keyword "environmental pollution". In the review, we followed the PRISMA recommendations. We included mobile applications which were related to pollution topic in general, in Slovene or English, and freely accessible. Games, paid applications, and applications which were not in English or Slovene language were not included. Applications were evaluated using the Mobile Application Rating Scale (user version) by three authors independently. A total of 587 applications were

counted across all devices and both mobile stores after removing duplicates. Most mobile applications related to air pollution (n=246), followed by water pollution (n=85), noise pollution (n=53) and light pollution (n=18). We have found a lot of applications that deal with climate change and environmental change in general (n=185), while for other types of pollution only a few applications existed. Based on the inclusion and exclusion criteria, we included 8 applications in the final review. We have calculated the average of all the authors' grades and determined the highest and lowest ranked mobile applications. The overall uMARS scores for the applications ranged from 3.06 ( $\pm 0.23$ ) to 4.35 ( $\pm 0.08$ ). Most applications scored highest on functionality section, while most scored lowest on engagement section. Of all the applications evaluated, only one had an overall score higher than 4 (Earth Hero: Climate Change). Mobile applications can raise awareness about environmental pollution. Most of them effectively provide users with valuable information related to various types of environmental pollution. Although the current state of mobile applications is good, new applications equipped with reliable and quality sources of information need to be further developed, especially for each type of environmental pollution separately. To achieve continuous improvement, these applications should be evaluated using appropriate tools and questionnaires, as evaluations with suggestions could help developers to make progress.

**Keywords:** environmental pollution, mobile applications, review, air pollution, water pollution

### Acknowledgement

This conference paper is part of the project Innovative didactic technologies for human and environmental health. The project is co-financed by the Republic of Slovenia, Ministry of Higher Education, Science and Innovation, and the European Union – NextGenerationEU.



## The Carbon Footprint of Different Construction and Demolition Waste Management Methods

JANEZ TURK, KATJA MALOVRH REBEC, TAJDA POTRČ OBRECHT, ANJA KODRIČ Slovenian National Building and Civil Engineering Institute, Ljubljana, Slovenia

slovenian National Building and Civil Engineering Institute, Ljubljana, Slovenia janez.turk@zag.si, katja.malovrh@zag.si, tajda.obrecht@tugraz.at, anja.kodric@zag.si

### Introduction

Construction and Demolition Wastes (CDWs) pose significant environmental challenges, accounting for nearly half of all solid waste sent to landfills worldwide (Tonini et al., 2023). These wastes are particularly problematic due to their volume and weight, contributing to various issues beyond disposal. Concerns refer to problems such as resource efficiency and climate change, the latter is indirectly related to carbon embodied in CDW.

### Methods

End-of-life treatment with three CDW fractions is considered in this study: concrete, wood, and steel. The goal of the study is to evaluate the Global Warming Potential (GWP) of circular versus linear end-of-life treatment approaches for the three

selected CDW fractions. Life Cycle Assessment (LCA) methodology was applied to calculate the GWP.

### Results

In the case of waste concrete, the circular scenario refers to the recycling of broken concrete into recycled aggregate, which can be used for road construction or the concrete industry. The linear scenario includes the landfilling of waste concrete and the production of natural aggregate as a functional equivalent of recycled aggregate produced in the circular scenario. LCA results show a 4 times lower impact on GWP in the case of circular scenario.

In the case of waste steel, the circular scenario refers to recycling or reuse, while landfilling and production of primary steel to compensate for wasted steel are considered in the linear scenario. The reuse scenario shows 19 times lower GWP than the linear scenario. The recycling scenario shows a higher GWP impact than the reuse scenario, but it is still 4.6 times lower than in the linear scenario.

In the case of waste wood, the circular scenario refers to wood recycling and the production of recycled particleboard. Waste wood landfilling and the production of particleboard from primary wood are considered in the linear scenario. The circular scenario shows a 6 times lower GWP than the linear scenario.

### Conclusions

The environmental benefits of circular end-of-life treatment practices (recycling, in the case of steel also reuse) were confirmed compared to linear practices for three CDW fractions. Attention was given to Global Warming Potential (carbon footprint) expressed in kg of emissions equivalent to CO<sub>2</sub>. Further research should also consider other CDW fractions and evaluate additional environmental impacts, especially the Abiotic Depletion of minerals and metals. This is related to another crucial aspect of the circular economy, such as resource efficiency.

Keywords: LCA, concrete, steel, wood, global warming potential

#### Acknowledgement

The research was conducted within the scope of the CirCon4Climate project, financed by the European Climate Initiative (EUKI) of the German Federal Ministry for Economic Affairs and Climate Action.

#### References

Tonini D., Caro D., Cristobal J., Foster G., Pristera G., 2023, Techno-economic and environmental assessment of construction and demolition waste management. With a view to support the feasibility assessment of preparation for re-use and recycling targets for individual material fractions. JRC Science for policy report.



## Social Impacts of Circular Economy

KLAVDIJA RIŽNAR,<sup>1</sup> MARINKA VOVK<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Scientific Research Centre Bistra Ptuj, Ptuj, Slovenia klavdija.riznar@bistra.si
<sup>2</sup> Reuse Center d.o.o., so.p., Ormož, Slovenia cpu.marinka@siol.net

Resource and energy consumption continues to increase globally, and even technological progress has not been able to reduce the environmental impact of increasing consumption. Slovenia's per capita consumption of materials is in line with the EU average, and Slovenia's resource and energy efficiency is below the EU average (Slovenia Development Strategy 2030, 2017). Slovenia is aware of the urgency of the transition to a circular economy, but the transition is slower than we would like due to unclear legislation and negative attitudes of the wider society towards waste. When measuring the social responsibility of investments (using the SROI method) and their impact on sustainable development goals based on the principles of reuse and the circular economy, waste reduction and understanding how the circular economy works are fundamental starting points (studioKroG). Focusing on reuse of materials means identifying and quantifying the waste avoided by reusing materials and analysing how this approach contributes to reducing the need for new resources and minimising the negative impact on the environment.

Keywords: waste, reuse, circular economy, sustainable development, social innovation

#### Acknowledgement

The authors would like to acknowledge the financial support from the Slovenian Research and Innovation Agency (research core funding No. P2-0414) and by the Norway Grants (Ministry of Cohesion and Regional Development) under project studioKroG.

### References

- StudioKroG Studio krožnega gospodarstva, 2024, <https://bistra.si/studiokrog>, accessed 15 June 2024.
- Šooš T., Lautar K., Urbančič H., Kobe Logonder N., Kmet Zupančič R., Fajić L., 2017, Strategija razvoja Slovenije 2030, Služba Vlade Republike Slovenije za razvoj in evropsko kohezijsko politico, 38-39.



## Circularity of Alkali-Activated Materials: Case Study Using Rock Wool as a Precursor

### BARBARA HORVAT, SARA TOMINC

Slovenian National Building and Civil Engineering Institute, Department for Materials, Ljubljana, Slovenia barbara.horvat@zag.si, sara.tominc@zag.si

Alkali-activated materials (AAMs) are being researched as a sustainable alternative to conventional building and civil engineering industry products (cement, mortar, concrete, and ceramics). Last are made from raw materials and at high temperatures (above 1000 °C), while AAMs need only non-crystalline sources of Si and Al, which dissolve in liquid alkali and form an aluminosilicate network at temperatures below 100 °C. However, AAMs have several issues:

- (i) Waste materials can contain heavy metals and other hazardous species which might not get immobilized in AAM,
- (ii) If the molar ratio of amorphous elements of alkali metal to amorphous Al is not equal or below 1, efflorescence will take place in AAM and cause deterioration of the product,
- (iii) If also alkali earth metals dissolve and interact with the aluminosilicate network, efflorescence can get additionally enhanced (when precalculation is done only on metal alkali elements),

(iv) If from precursor is "used" already everything that could form the aluminosilicate network in AAM, AAM after its end-of-life can not be used again as a precursor in alkali-activated synthesis, but can be used only as an aggregate or go into an acidic reaction chain.

However, this study focuses solely on the potential of circularity of AAMs that theoretically do not lead to efflorescence (Horvat and Ducman, 2019) by following early compressive strength, chemical (FTIR) and mineralogical (XRD) evaluation, as also thermal stability (TG) of AAMs compared to the precursor.

Therefore, AAMs were prepared from rock wool (milled and sieved below 63  $\mu$ m) and Na-silicate solution (Geosil, 344/7, Woelner, Ludwigshafen, 16.9 m<sub>%</sub> Na<sub>2</sub>O, 27.5 m<sub>%</sub> SiO<sub>2</sub>) in a linear, circular and hybrid model:

- (i) The linear model was done as a one-step synthesis (as a reference) where the optimal ratio of alkali to precursor, that should not be exceeded, was calculated from XRF and XRD performed on rock wool: mass ratio of rock wool to alkali was 1 to 0.5, respectively. This ratio was defined as the limit value of the alkali.
- (ii) The circular model was simulated as a cycled-stepwise synthesis, where in every cycle 25 m% of the limit value of the alkali was added to in the (1<sup>st</sup> cycle) rock wool, and in (every next cycle) to the microwave-dried and milled AAM from the previous cycle, until the sum of added alkali was equal to used alkali in the linear model.
- (iii) The hybrid model was performed as a one-step synthesis, where the addition of alkali was 25, 50, and 75 m% of the limit value of alkali in the linear model. Although all hybrid mixtures could be used further in upcycling, they were used as a reference to counterpart AAMs prepared in the circular model.

Moulded slurry from the linear model (prisms measuring  $2 \times 2 \times 8$  cm<sup>3</sup>) and pressed "wetted-aggregates" (cylinders with a diameter of 3 cm, the mass of the pressed material 25 g, applied force 10 kN) were cured at 70 °C for 1 d. The mechanical performance of 1-day-old samples indicated the superiority of the hybrid model over other models.

**Keywords:** fly ash, slag, alkali-activated materials, microwave irradiation, circular economy, sustainability

#### Acknowledgement

This work is part of the ARIS project of Dr Barbara Horvat and was financially supported by the Slovenian Research Agency under Grant No. J2-3035 and also by Slovenian Research Agency program group no. P2-0273.

#### References

Horvat B., Ducman V., 2019, Potential of Green Ceramics Waste for Alkali Activated Foams, Materials 30, https://doi.org/doi:10.3390/ma12213563



## Predicting Effluents From Glass Melting Process for Sustainable Zero-Waste Manufacturing

MATEJ EMIN, DREJC KOPAČ Culmium d.o.o., Kranj, Slovenia info@culmium.com

Slovenia's leading glass producer is advancing sustainability by reintegrating Selenium dioxide (SeO<sub>2</sub>)-laden dust, a byproduct of their glass melting process, back into production. SeO<sub>2</sub> is crucial for producing extra white flint glass, ensuring high transparency and colorless glassware, but its volatility at melting temperatures leads to significant emissions captured by dust filters. SeO<sub>2</sub>-rich dust is toxic which requires costly and environmentally taxing disposal.

Filter dust can be re-used as a raw material, but a precise  $SeO_2$  content must be known for effective batch calculation. The determination of selenium content is traditionally done by chemical analyses at external institutes abroad, which is timeconsuming, expensive and poses health risks to laboratory personnel. The amount of selenium in dust is highly dependent on the manufacturing conditions, since different factors, such as glass temperature, glass pull rate and others significantly affect the evaporation of  $SeO_2$  from glass melt. To transform this challenge into an opportunity, we have developed a predictive model to accurately estimate  $SeO_2$  content in each bag of filter dust, facilitating its reuse as a raw material. Given the different time scales of process monitoring—continuous one-minute sensor readings versus longer intervals for SeO<sub>2</sub> measurements—the predictive model needed to address these disparities effectively.

We used Monte Carlo simulations to handle the variability in process parameters, enabling the development of robust predictive models despite a limited data set. This methodology averaged process parameters over dust sampling durations, ensuring accurate predictions of  $SeO_2$  concentrations. A crucial aspect of modeling was the use of correlation matrices, which preserved the existing inter-parameter correlations. The presentation will detail the data collection, preparation, and simulation processes, highlighting how these predictive models allowed a successful trial where all produced filter dust was recycled into the manufacturing cycle, achieving full circular production within a certain time period.

The implications of the approach extend beyond glass production, offering a modeling technique for different industries, where disparate time scale measurements and process uncertainties are common. This approach not only reduces raw material costs and ecological impact but also enhances overall process sustainability.

Keywords: predictive modeling, glass manufacturing, circular industry, zero-waste production, filter dust, monte-carlo simulations, correlation matrix, continuous manufacturing



# Dependence of Dehydration, Efflorescence and Thermomechanical Behaviour of Alkali-Activated Waste Glass Wool on the Power Level of Microwave Irradiation

BARBARA HORVAT,<sup>1</sup> ANŽE TESOVNIK,<sup>1,2</sup> BRANKA MUŠIČ<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Slovenian National Building and Civil Engineering Institute, Department for materials, Ljubljana, Slovenia barbara.horvat@zag.si, anze.tesovnik@zag.si, branka.music@zag.si <sup>2</sup> Jožef Stefan International Postgraduate School, Ljubljana, Slovenia anze.tesovnik@zag.si

Building and civil engineering consumes yearly almost 70 m<sub>%</sub> of the mass of Mount Everest, creates more than 30 m<sub>%</sub> of global waste, and produces approximately 40% of man-caused CO<sub>2</sub>. Therefore, alkali-activated materials are being researched as a future sustainable alternative to conventional building industry materials (cement, mortar, concrete, and ceramics). Namely, alkali-activated materials can be made solely from waste material and at lower temperatures. The only requirement from the waste material is that it contains enough Si and Al in the amorphous content, like glass wool (GW).

GW is a fibrous material that consumes at the end of its use a lot of space in landfills due to its low density, therefore, using waste GW as the source of Si and Al in alkali activation for building products is an ideal solution. However, the dissolution of the amorphous fibrous material is not complete and the addition of alkali results in nondesired efflorescence, i.e., crystalline salt formation leads to the deterioration of the material, which is for the load-bearing building products dangerous.

Mitigation of efflorescence can be achieved chemically or physically by: (i) keeping the molar ratio Al to 1<sup>st</sup> group of the periodic system above (or equal) 1 because not all Al will dissolve, or by (ii) complete removal of water.

Therefore, pulverized waste glass wool was mixed with Na-silicate solution (Geosil, 344/7, Woelner, Ludwigshafen, 16.9 m% Na<sub>2</sub>O, 27.5 m% SiO<sub>2</sub>) in 3 mass ratios: 1 to 0.5, 0.8 and 1 for GW, which all had tendency to lead to efflorescence. Moulded slurries (prisms measuring  $2 \times 2 \times 8$  cm<sup>3</sup>) were cured at 40 °C for 6 d. On day 7, prisms were demoulded and treated further: one-third of the samples was irradiated with microwaves at 1000 W, the second third at 100 W, both until complete dehydration, and the last third was left to evolve further at room conditions as a reference. All prisms were cut vertically into  $2 \times 2 \times 1$  cm<sup>3</sup> cuboids which were kept at different conditions after day 14:

- (i) vacuumed-sealed in a plastic bag and kept at room temperature,
- (ii) exposed to 100 % moisture and kept at room temperature,
- (iii) exposed to room conditions,
- (iv) fully dipped in the distilled water and kept at room temperature,
- (v) kept at 70 °C and normal pressure.

The instant influence of microwave dehydration was evaluated according to the changes in the geometrical density due to an increase in porosity, i.e. the higher the irradiation power, the more rapid increase of the pressure inside the irradiated sample, the shorter the time to full dehydration and the larger the cracks in the sample, followed by a decrease in compressive strength measured on the prisms and cuboids. Hence, the method is not useful to solve the efflorescence issue of chemically not optimal mixtures for building industry products, but can be used for evaluation of the time-evolution of the material, if the material is fully dehydrated at

selected times and further kept in a waterless environment, to remain frozen-in-time by hindering diffusion and chemical reactions.

**Keywords:** microwave irradiation, alkali-activated materials, glass wool, rapid dehydration, efflorescence mitigation, temporal immobilization of reactions

#### Acknowledgement

This work is part of the ARIS project of Dr Barbara Horvat and was financially supported by the Slovenian Research Agency under Grant No. J2-3035 and also by Slovenian Research Agency program group no. P2-0273.


# Development and Characterization of LECA Geopolymers

TINKARA MARIJA PODNAR,<sup>1</sup> TIM ORAŽEM,<sup>1</sup> ŽIGA TOMAŽ KRAJNC,<sup>1</sup> ANA KOLEŠA,<sup>1</sup> LANA GAJŠT,<sup>1</sup> METOD JARNOVIČ,<sup>1</sup> LANA MORI,<sup>1</sup> NUŠA HARTMAN,<sup>1</sup> MATIC DETMAR,<sup>1</sup> JERNEJ KARNIČNIK,<sup>2</sup> GREGOR KRAVANJA<sup>1,3</sup> <sup>1</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Civil Engineering, Transportation Engineering and Architecture, Maribor, Slovenia tinkaramarija.podn@student.um.si, tim.oražem@student.um.si, ziga.tomaz.krajn@student.um.si, ana.kolesa@student.um.si, lana.gajst@student.um.si, metod.jarnovic@student.um.si, lana.mori@student.um.si, nusa.hartman@student.um.si, matic.detmar@student.um.si, gregor.kravanja@um.si <sup>2</sup> SGD Strdin, d.o.o., Lovrenc na Pohorju, Slovenia jernej.karnicnik@sgdstrdin.si <sup>3</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia gregor.kravanja@um.si

In the recent years, a wast amount of research has been dedicated to the development of sustainable building materials that could replace traditional concrete. Geopolymers, a sustainable alternative, offer high mechanical strength and a low carbon footprint. This study aims to develop and analyze various formulations of lightweight expanded clay aggregate (LECA) geopolymers, to evaluate their mechanical and physical properties. Different geopolymer mixtures were prepared using an alkaline activator (10 molar sodium hydroxide), sodium silicate, and fly ash, with different ratios of LECA and aggregate. The prepared geopolymers were tested for compressive and tensile strength, thermal conductivity, and microstructural

properties using scanning electron microscopy (SEM) equipped with Energy-Dispersive X-ray spectroscopy (EDX).

The results demonstrate a positive impact of LECA on the thermal insulation properties of geopolymers. Specifically, the thermal conductivity decreased from 1.147 W/mK to 0.384 W/mK as the LECA content increased from 0 % to 100 %. However, this increase in LECA content negatively affected the compressive strength, which dropped from 63.66 MPa to 17.31 MPa. The tensile strength increased with higher LECA content, rising from 7.279 kN/mm to 8.718 kN/mm. The study found that LECA is a promising component for developing sustainable geopolymers with improved desired characteristics.

Future studies will concentrate on optimizing formulas and analyzing geopolymers' long-term durability and resistance to varied environmental conditions.

Keywords: geopolymer concrete, LECA, light weight aggregate, fly ash, CO<sub>2</sub> reduction



# Effects of Concrete Composition on Shrinkage –Incorporating Polyethylene Glycol as a Self-Curing Agent

## ŽIVA DOBERŠEK,<sup>1</sup> JERNEJ KARNIČNIK,<sup>2</sup> SAMO LUBEJ,<sup>1</sup> ANDREJ IVANIČ,<sup>1</sup> Gregor Kravanja<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Civil Engineering, Transportation and Architecture, Maribor, Slovenia, ziva.dobersek@student.um.si, samo.lubej@um.si, andrej.ivanic@um.si, gregor.kravanja@um.si <sup>2</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia, jernej.karnicnik@email.com, gregor.kravanja@um.si

Concrete is the most extensively utilized construction material globally, renowned for its superior compressive strength and cost-effectiveness. Nevertheless, the industrial concrete flooring sector faces one of its most significant challenges concrete shrinkage.

Firstly, the influence of various components on the magnitude of concrete shrinkage was investigated. Emphasis was placed on the amount of cement paste, fine and coarse aggregate, and the quantity of mixing water. It was found that increased quantities of cement paste result in greater concrete shrinkage. The ratio of fine to coarse aggregate does not exert a significant practical influence on shrinkage. However, excessive amounts of fine aggregate should be avoided due to their tendency to increase the demand for cement paste, thereby potentially causing greater shrinkage. Additionally, a higher water content in concrete correlates with increased shrinkage.

Secondly, polyethylene glycol (PEG) was added to concrete to act as a self-curing agent. This means it helps concrete retain moisture by reducing water evaporation. It was found that concrete with the addition of PEG maintains a higher moisture content compared to reference. This continuous hydration of cement occurs without needing additional water externally. Moreover, the shrinkage of concrete was reduced, which indicates the relevance of using a self-curing agent in the technology of concrete floors.

Keywords: concrete shrinkage, polyethylene glycol, self-curing, concrete, concrete flooring sector

### Acknowledgement

The authors would like to acknowledge Razvojni steber financiranja 2021-2024 (RSF 2.0), in the area of Collaboration with the Environment, development goal (O-RC-1): Promoting collaboration between students and potential employers to gain practical experience during studies and address real environmental challenges (ŠI:UM) and the Slovenian Research Agency (ARRS) for partly financing this research within the frame of program P2-0046. Special thanks to students Zala Petauer, Dejana Markova, Zala Petauer, Jan Čokolič, Tinkara Kovačič, Amar Beširevič, Peter Škrilec.



# Evaluation of the Performance of Clay-Based Bricks With the Addition of Co-combustion Ash

LEA ŽIBRET,<sup>1</sup> IVANA CAREVIĆ,<sup>2</sup> NINA ŠTIRMER,<sup>2</sup> IVAN KOLODA,<sup>3</sup> MOJCA VRČON MIHELJ,<sup>4</sup> MIHA KRAGELJ,<sup>4</sup> VILMA DUCMAN<sup>1</sup>

> <sup>1</sup> Slovenian National Building and Civil Engineering Institute, Ljubljana, Slovenia lea.zibret@zag.si, vilma.ducman@zag.si <sup>2</sup> University of Zagreb, Faculty of Civil Engineering, Zagreb, Croatia vana.carevic@grad.unizg.hr, nina.stirmer@grad.unizg.hr, i <sup>3</sup> NEXE, Dilj d.o.o., Vinkovci, Croatia ivan.koloda@nexe.hr <sup>4</sup> Goriške opekarne d.o.o., Renče, Slovenia mojca.vrcon@goriske.si, miha.kragelj@goriske.si

Fired clay bricks are one of the most versatile building materials in the world. Clay for brick production can be at least partially replaced by various secondary raw materials. As clay supplies are limited and already running out in some parts of the world, promoting the circular economy model seems crucial for the future of the brick sector (Zhang, 2013). Firing the mixture of clay and secondary raw materials at around 1000 °C can significantly reduce the leaching of heavy metals from the secondary raw materials (Ukwata and Mohajerani, 2017) what can be of importance also when utilize waste ash in clay bricks production to avoid disposal to landfills, which leads to a reduction in the cost of ash treatment and brick production (Haiying

et al., 2011). As part of the EU project AshCycle - Integration of underutilized ashes into material cycles by Industry-Urban symbiosis, ashes from various Slovenian incineration plants were tested for their potential use in fired clay bricks. A screening of ash replacement and firing temperature in the production of extruded bricks was carried out by measuring water absorption, porosity, density, weight loss, shrinkage, flexural and compressive strength and freeze-thaw resistance. Two different clays were used to compare the influence of the selected ash on the performance of the fired samples. The raw mixture for brick production provided by the company Goriške opekarne d.o.o. consisted of clay (48 ma%), marl (50 ma%) and coal particles (2 ma%). However, the presence of marl may affect the ash incorporation mechanism and deteriorate the properties of the fired products. The second mixture consisted of clay without added marl and was provided by the Croatian company NEXE. The pure clay mixture and the mixture with 10 ma% selected Slovenian biomass ash from the co-combustion of brown coal and wood biomass were formed by vacuum extrusion and characterized according to the same procedure as the initial samples. The tests included firing in a gradient kiln, accompanied by water absorption and shrinkage, ceramic-technological tests after firing at 950 °C and the evaluation of freeze-thaw resistance. The fired bricks without marl and ash exhibited lower compressive strength than when marl was added to the raw mix. In contrast, the mixture without marl showed slightly higher compressive strength when 10 ma% ash was incorporated into both raw mixtures. However, this mixture had a high water demand and a very high plasticity. The microstructural evaluation provided some further insights into the influence of the ash admixture on clay based products.

**Keywords:** fired clay bricks, waste ashes, raw mixture, ceramic-technological tests, freeze-thaw resistance

#### Acknowledgement

This research has received funding from the European Union under the AshCycle project, grant agreement no. 101058162, and partial support from the Slovenian Research and Innovation Agency (ARIS) under research core grant no. P2-0273.

#### References

- Haiying Z., Youcai Z., Jingyu Q., 2011, Utilization of municipal solid waste incineration (MSWI) fly ash in ceramic brick: Product characterization and environmental toxicity, Waste Management, 31, 331–341.
- Ukwatta A., Mohajerani A., 2017, Leachate analysis of green and fired-clay bricks incorporated with biosolids, Waste Management 66, 134–144.
- Zhang L., 2013, Production of bricks from waste materials a review, Construction and Building Materials, 47, 643–655.



# The Development of Sustainable Fiber-Based Moulded Pulp Protective Packaging From Invasive Plant

URŠKA KAVČIČ,<sup>1</sup> GREGOR ŠEVERKAR,<sup>2</sup> TEA KAPUN,<sup>1</sup> GREGOR ČEPON<sup>2</sup> <sup>1</sup> Pulp and Paper Institute, Ljubljana, Slovenia urska.kavcic@icp-lj.si, tea.kapun@icp-lj.si <sup>2</sup> University of Ljubljana, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Ljubljana, Slovenia gregor.severkar@fs.uni-lj.si, gregor.cepon@fs.uni-lj.si

Expanded Polystyrene (EPS) has long been a standard in protective packaging due to its excellent cushioning properties and lightweight nature. Despite its protective advantages, EPS poses significant environmental challenges due to its bulkiness and low recycling rates. In response to these challenges and due to regulatory requirements, the development increasingly turned to fiber-based solutions, including corrugated board inserts, fiber foams, and biopolymer fiber composites, as more sustainable and recyclable alternatives.

While these fiber-based options are more environmentally friendly, the overuse of cellulose fibers from wood sources can still strain the environment. A promising solution to this dilemma is the use of fibers derived from invasive alien plants. These plants, known for their negative impact on biodiversity and economic damages such as riverbank degradation, can be repurposed into fiber for packaging production,

thereby mitigating their harmful effects while providing a sustainable resource for packaging materials. The LEAP project (LEarning and demonstration Alliance for designing and manufacturing sustainable industrial Packaging from alternative lignocellulosic biomass) addressed exactly this issue by developing the process of laboratory prototyping fiber-based protective packaging specifically for household appliances that could potentially substitute EPS packaging. Faced with a shortage of virgin wood fibers, the project explores the substitution of these fibers with alternative sources, particularly from invasive plants such as Japanese knotweed. This approach not only mitigates the negative impact of these invasive species on biodiversity and economic damage, such as riverbank degradation but also provides a sustainable and abundant resource for packaging materials. By utilizing alternative fibers in the production of moulded pulp protective packaging we support circular economy principles by enabling a closed-loop recycling system, preserving biodiversity, and minimizing waste. The shift to fiber-based solutions also aligns with growing regulatory pressures and corporate sustainability goals, enhancing brand reputation and meeting consumer expectations for sustainable practices.

In the presented research the developments of fiber-based molded pulp protective packaging within the LEAP project is presented. The moulded pulp testing samples produced from wood-based as well as alternative fibers (Japanese knotweed) were assessed regarding their mechanical (compression and tensile test) as well as cushioning properties. The results revealed, that the developed samples produced from alternative fibers are comparable to samples produced from wood-based fibers as well as protective packaging prototypes can successfully protect household appliances.

**Keywords:** protective packaging, EPS replacemnet, invasive plant fibers, moulded pulp, circular packaging

#### Acknowledgement

The authors acknowledge financial support from the Ministry of Cohesion and Regional Development of the Republic of Slovenia, provided under the Norway grants, according to grant agreement No. C1541-22B710043 (LEAP project).



# Separation and Optimized Immobilization of Enzymes From *Pleurotus Ostreatus* and *Ganoderma Lucidum* for Sustainable Use

PIA KERŠIČ,<sup>1</sup> KATJA VASIĆ,<sup>1</sup> MATEJA PRIMOŽIČ,<sup>1</sup> ŽELJKO KNEZ,<sup>1, 2</sup> MAJA LEITGEB<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia pia.kersic1@um.si, katja.vasic@um.si, mateja.primozic@um.si, zeljko.knez@um.sin maja.leitgeb@um.si <sup>2</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Medicine, Maribor, Slovenia zeljko.knez@um.sin maja.leitgeb@um.si

### Introduction

Fungi are well known to contain a plethora of different useful secondary metabolites, from antioxidants, anti-inflammatory metabolites, to enzymes. Two of the most used and researched medicinal mushrooms are *Pleurotus ostreatus*, which is the 2<sup>nd</sup> most consumed mushroom with many health benefits (Gregori et al., 2007), and *Ganoderma Lucidum*, which was already and still is used for many different health applications even now (Ekiz et al., 2023). In our study, enzyme extracts from self-cultivated fungi were obtained and processed with gel chromatography to get crude enzyme laccase. Magnetic nanoparticles (MNPs) were synthesized, and laccase was

immobilized onto them. Lastly, optimization of immobilization and research of immobilized laccase's properties were done.

### Methods

*P. ostreatus* and *G. lucidum* were both cultivated on wheat bran for 8 days at 27 degrees. Afterwards, extraction of extracellular enzymes took place with a sodium citrate buffer solution and the obtained extracts being subjected to gel chromatography for separation of enzymes. Total protein concentration determination, as well as enzyme assays were performed, measurements being made with UV-VIS spectrometry. MNPs were synthesized, firstly maghemite with co-precipitation of ferrous and ferric ions in the presence of ammonia, then functionalized and reworked to get aminosilane- and chitosan – coated MNPs. Immobilization was optimized in a thermoshaker with the ability to monitor both temperature and shaking speed.

### Results

Optimization of the separation process was studied to obtain our target enzyme laccase, which was successfully immobilized on two types of MNPs, namely aminosilane- and chitosan-coated MNPs. Optimal parameters were 3 hours of shaking at 700 rpm and 20 °C for aminosilane-coated MNPs, the same being the case for chitosan-coated MNPs, with the difference of a 1-hour functionalization with 10% V/V of the crosslinker glutaraldehyde before proceeding with immobilization. Immobilization enhanced crude laccase's properties, prolonging its activity, stabilizing it, as well as making it reusable and easily removable from the reaction mixture because of the MNPs magnetic properties. Laccase, while immobilized, retained activity at temperatures up to 60 °C and was still active after a month of storage in a refrigerator and at room temperature conditions. Reusability was tested as well, with retaining its' activity for up to 18 consecutive reaction cycles with a half-life after 8 cycles.

### Conclusions

As verified with much research, immobilization of enzymes is one of the best ways to enhance and preserve enzymes activity as potential biocatalysts for use in water remediation and other sustainable industrial applications (Kyomuhimbo et al.,2023). Our research showed great potential in laccase immobilized on different MNPs.

### Keywords: P.ostreatus, G. lucidum, separation, laccase, MNPs, immobilization

#### Acknowledgement

This research was supported by the Slovenian Research and Innovation Agency (ARIS) within the frame of program P2-0046 (Separation Processes and Production Design), project No. J2-3037 (Bionanotechnology as a tool for stabilization and applications of bioactive substances from natural sources) and project No. L2-4430 (Production, Isolation and Formulation of Health Beneficial Substances from *Helichrysum italicum* for Applications in Cosmetic Industry) and joint project No. BI-TR/22-24-04. The authors acknowledge the use of research equipment for the production of biological substances and their detection, procured within the project "Upgrading national research infrastructures—RIUM", which was co-financed by the Republic of Slovenia, the Ministry of Higher Education, Science and Innovation, and the European Union from the European Regional Development Fund, and the system of downstream processes for performance of obtaining biological substances (Package 21, ARIS).

#### References

- Ekiz E. et al., 2023, Exploring the Potential Medicinal Benefits of Ganoderma lucidum: From Metabolic Disorders to Coronavirus Infections, Foods, 12, 1512 - 1532
- Gregori A., Pohleven J., 2007, Cultivation Techniques and Medicinal Properties of Pleurotus spp, Food Technol. Biotechnol., 45 (3), 236 - 247
- Kyomuhimbo D. A., Brink G.H., Applications and immobilization strategies of the copper-centred laccase enzyme; a review, 2023, Heliyon, 9, e13156



# Comparative Social Life Cycle Assessment of Beverage Packaging Alternatives

# DAMJAN KRAJNC,<sup>1</sup> KRISTIJAN BRGLEZ,<sup>2</sup> REBEKA KOVAČIČ LUKMAN,<sup>2, 3</sup> Chunyan Si,<sup>4</sup> Yee Van Fan,<sup>4, 5</sup> Lidija Čuček<sup>1</sup>

 <sup>1</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia damjan.krajnc@um.si, lidija.cucek@um.si
<sup>2</sup> Faculty of Logistics, University of Maribor, Celje, Slovenia kristijan.brglez1@um.si, rebeka.kovacic@um.si
<sup>3</sup> Faculty of Natural Sciences and Mathematics, University of Maribor, Maribor, Slovenia rebeka.kovacic@um.si
<sup>4</sup> University of Technology - VUT Brno, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, NETME Centre, Sustainable Process Integration Laboratory – SPIL, Brno, Czech Republic si@fme.vutbr.cz, yeevan.fan@eci.ox.ac.uk
<sup>5</sup> University of Oxford, Environmental Change Institute (ECI), Oxford, United Kingdom yeevan.fan@eci.ox.ac.uk

This study comprehensively assesses the social impacts of beverage packaging systems, focusing on polyethylene terephthalate (PET) bottles, glass bottles and aluminium cans. By leveraging the SOCA database, which provides extensive data on social indicators across various sectors and insights from beverage producers, applied methodology systematically identifies and assesses critical areas within the packaging life cycle that have significant social impacts, such as labour practices and community impacts associated with these packaging alternatives. The functional unit

in the study covers packaging required to distribute 1,000 L of beverages, including labels, caps and various forms of transporting packaging (e.g. corrugated cardboard, trays, disposable foil, wooden EURO pallets). Social impact was quantified using the OpenLCA software tool by applying the Social Impacts Weighting Method. This approach, characterised by its simplicity and effectiveness, enables a nuanced comparative analysis that reveals differences in the social impact of different packaging choices. The findings could aid in decision-making regarding considerations of social risks and opportunities while developing environmentally and socially sustainable packaging solutions.

Keywords: Social Life Cycle Assessment, SOCA Database, Packaging Sustainability, Beverage Industry, Impact Assessment

#### Acknowledgement

The authors are grateful for the financial support of the Slovenian Research and Innovation Agency (core research funding No. P2-0421 and project No. J7-3149).



# Bacterial Nanocellulose Beads: Promising Release Systems

KAJA KUPNIK,<sup>1,2</sup> MATEJA PRIMOŽIČ,<sup>1</sup> ŽELJKO KNEZ,<sup>1,3</sup> MAJA LEITGEB<sup>1,3</sup>

<sup>1</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia kaja.kupnik@um.si, mateja.primozic@um.si, zeljko.knez@um.si, maja.leitgeb@um.si <sup>2</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia kaja.kupnik@um.si <sup>3</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Medicine, Maribor, Slovenia maja.leitgeb@um.si, zeljko.knez@um.si

### Introduction

Bacterial nanocellulose (BNC) is increasingly recognized as a versatile biomaterial with numerous applications in functional foods and biomedicine. Its unique properties, including high surface area, biocompatibility, and tunable mechanical strength, make it an attractive candidate for encapsulating and delivering therapeutic agents to specific targets within the body. However, to further optimize its functionality, the synergistic potential of combining BNC with natural bio-extracts has been researched.

Avocado (*Persea americana*) seed extracts (ASE) are known to contain a rich array of phytochemicals, including phenolic compounds and flavonoids. These bioactive constituents have been extensively studied for their various health-promoting properties, including antioxidant, antimicrobial, and enzymatic activities (Kupnik et

al., 2023). In particular, their ability to combat bacterial growth makes them valuable candidates for enhancing the antibacterial capabilities of BNC-based drug delivery systems (Kupnik et al., 2024).

Therefore, we aimed to develop BNC-based delivery systems that effectively exploit the therapeutic potential of avocado seed extracts.

### Methods

The production of BNC beads was performed using Hestrin and Schramm production medium under dynamic conditions by *Komagataeibacter xylinus*. ASE was obtained via ultrasound-assisted extraction using water as the solvent. BNC beads were subsequently enriched with ASE and their antibacterial activity was tested against Gram-negative and Gram-positive bacteria. The release of the ASE from BNC beads was determined spectrophotometrically.

### Results

The results of the research showed successful production of antibacterially active BNC beads enriched with ASE, which represents promising immediate and sustained release systems.

### Conclusions

Enriched BNC beads promise advanced biomaterial-based drug delivery and combat bacterial infections with innovative and sustainable approaches.

Keywords: bacterial nanocellulose, beads, avocado extract, release, antimicrobial activity

### Acknowledgement

This research was supported by the Slovenian Research and Innovation Agency (ARIS) within the frame of Program P2-0046 (Separation Processes and Production Design), P2-0424 (Design of novel nano/material properties & applications), Project No. J2-3037 (Bionanotechnology as a tool for stabilization and applications of bioactive substances from natural sources), L2-4430 (Production, Isolation and Formulation of Health Beneficial Substances from *Helichrysum italicum* for Applications in

the Cosmetic Industry), and Young Researcher ARIS Fellowship Contract No. 2187/FS-2019. The authors acknowledge the use of research equipment for the production of biological substances and their detection, procured within the Project "Upgrading national research infrastructures - RIUM", which was co-financed by the Republic of Slovenia, the Ministry of Higher Education, Science and Innovation, and the European Union from the European Regional Development Fund, and the system of downstream processes for performance of obtaining biological substances (Package 21, ARIS).

#### References

- Kupnik, K.; Primožič, M.; Kokol, V.; Knez, Ž.; Leitgeb, M., 2023, Enzymatic, Antioxidant, and Antimicrobial Activities of Bioactive Compounds from Avocado (*Persea americana* L.) Seeds. Plants, 12, 1201.
- Kupnik, K; Primožić, M.; Kokol, V.; Knez, Ž.; Leitgeb, M., 2024, Antibacterial Komagataeibacter hansenii nanocellulose membranes with avocado seed bioactive compounds. Cellulose, 31, 4305-4327.



# Incorporation of Nanocellulose Into a Biopolymer Matrix to Improve Mechanical Properties

IDA POLJANŠEK,<sup>1</sup> URŠA OSOLNIK,<sup>1</sup> VESNA ŽEPIČ,<sup>2</sup> VILJEM VEK,<sup>1</sup> PRIMOŽ OVEN<sup>1</sup> <sup>1</sup> University of Ljubljana, Biotechnical Faculty, Department of Wood Science and Technology, Ljubljana, Slovenia, ida.poljansek@bf.uni-lj.si, ursa.osolnik@bf.uni-lj.si, viljem.vek@bf.uni-lj.si, primoz.oven@bf.uni-lj.si <sup>2</sup> TECOS Razvojni center orodjarstva, Celje, Slovenia vesna.zepic.bogataj@tecos.si

Synthetic polymers are versatile materials that have become an integral part of our daily lives. One of their biggest disadvantages is the long-term decomposition process, the other is their extraction from non-renewable raw material resources. In addition to exploring ways to recycle plastic waste, research has recently focused on the development of biopolymers that would reduce the harmful effects on the environment. Increasingly popular biopolymer worldwide is polylactic acid (PLA), which is produced by fermentation of carbohydrates. A second important group of biodegradable polymers are polyhydroxyalkanoates (PHA). The best known form of low molecular weight PHA polymers is poly(3-hydroxybutyrate) (PHB), which is synthesized by bacteria-controlled fermentation processes. The third polymer is poly(vinyl alcohol) (PVA), a water-soluble and biodegradable polymer. All groups of degradable polymers have a high market potential in the bioplastics sector, but some of their properties such as fragility, low temperature resistance, high vapor

permeability and low viscosity limit their wider use. One of the solutions to improve these properties is the incorporation of nano-reinforcing elements.

A good example of such additives are cellulose nanofibrils (CNF), which are usually obtained from wood and whose physical, chemical and mechanical properties far exceed those of cellulose fibers. Because the mechanical properties of CNF are comparable to those of other technical materials (glass, aramid, Kevlar fibers), they are suitable as a reinforcing material for the reinforcement of various polymer bases.

The aim of this contribution is to give an overview of the research work on the production of different types of cellulose nanofibrils and their application as reinforcement in three different biopolymers. Lignocellulose nanofibrils (LCNF) were prepared directly from wood by treatment with maleic anhydride and high-pressure homogenization, while TEMPO ((2,2,6,6-tetramethylpiperidin-1-yl)oxyl)-mediated oxidation of cellulose pulp and high-pressure homogenization was used to produce so-called TEMPO cellulose nanofibrils (TCNF) with increased carboxyl content. The third type of chemically modified nanocellulose were acetylated cellulose nanofibrils (ACNF) with a non-polar acetyl group on the surface of the CNF. In the production of biopolymer nanocomposites based on cellulose nanofibrils, the problem of inhomogeneous distribution of the reinforcing phase on the polymer base arises, which affects the quality and durability of the resulting materials.

Our study addressed the production of green PVA/CNF, PLA/CNF and PHB/CNF biocomposites using unmodified and modified CNFs. The aim was to find the right ratio between the two components in order to obtain composites with improved mechanical and thermal properties and better water resistance. The biocomposites produced were characterized using Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FT-IR) and scanning electron microscopy (SEM). The interactions between the components and the effects of these interactions on the properties of the final biocomposites are discussed.

**Keywords:** nanocellulose, TEMPO mediated oxidation, acetylation, properties, bionanocomposites PLA; PHB; PVA; mechanical properties

#### Acknowledgement

The authors would like to thank the Slovenian Research Agency for the financial support within the research programme P4-0015, applicative project L4-2623 (ArsAlbi), the research project V4-2017 and the University of Ljubljana for the support of the BAPUR project within M.ERA-Net.



# The Hospital-Specific Pharmaceuticals Measurements in Wastewater

Marjana Simonič, 1 Sonja Šostar Turk, 2 Urška Rozman, 2 Boštjan Križanec<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia marjana.simonic@um..si <sup>2</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Medical Science, Maribor, Slovenia sonja.sostar@um.si, urska.rozma@um.si <sup>3</sup> National Laboratory for Health, Environment and Food, Maribor, Slovenia bostjan.krizanec@nlhoz.si

The insidious infiltration of pharmaceutical waste, especially from hospitals, may pose a substantial threat to the environment (Thakuria et al., 2024). Their presence in the water cycle has raised concerns among the professional public regarding possible risks to human health. Routine drinking water monitoring programs do not include monitoring the presence of pharmaceutical products, as is the case for microbiological and chemical parameters. Thus, data on the occurrence of pharmaceuticals in water are the results of various studies, which report that concentrations of pharmaceuticals in surface and groundwater are usually lower than  $0.1 \mu g/l$ , and concentrations in drinking water are generally below  $0.05 \mu g/l$  (World Health Organization, 2012). Standardizing the protocols for sampling and analysis of pharmaceutical agents would facilitate data comparison (World Health Organisation, 2012). In the frame of the common project, the chemical analysis of pharmaceutical pollutants in Austrian drinking water and hospital wastewater was performed. The hospital-specific pharmaceuticals were selected, and their concentrations in a rehabilitation clinic wastewater were determined. Drinking water samples were taken once a month, for two consecutive months. Wastewater was sampled continuously for 2 months, where samples were taken once a week. Secondly, the chemical analyses were performed in cooperation with the National Laboratory for Health, Environment and Food in Maribor using high-resolution liquid chromatography and mass spectrometry (HPLC-MS/MS or HRMS). The results showed that the quantities in drinking water were low, under the limit of quantification, and it is unlikely to pose risks to human health. On the other hand, the occurrence of some pharmaceuticals in wastewater samples was confirmed in a few samples. The concentrations of caffeine and analgesics (paracetamol, naproxen) were found in significant concentrations in certain wastewater samples, thus it is a challenge in assessing potential human risks. Paracetamol and naproxen are known to accumulate in the aquatic environment and have been detected in surface water, wastewater and drinking water worldwide (Wu, et al., 2012). A systematic study will contribute to further understanding of the occurrence, transport, and circulation of pharmaceutical agents in the environment.

Keywords: hospital wastewater, pharmacuticals, HPLC-MS/MS, pollutants, drugs

#### Acknowledgement

Thanks to Sara Grm for kindly perform sampling.

#### References

- Thakuria, A.J., Suryavanashi, P., Banerjee, S., 2024. 3D printed catridges for the removal of pharmaceuticals from water, Talanta open, 9,10002999.
- World Health organization, 2012, Pharmaceuticals in drinking-water, < https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240045064 > assessed 13 May 2024.
- Wu, S., Zhang, L. & Chen, J., 2012. Paracetamol in the environment and its degradation by microorganisms. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology, 96(4), pp. 875-884.



# Hydrolysis of Polycarbonate in Subcritical Water

ŠPELA LEPOŠA, MIHAEL IRGOLIČ, MAJA ČOLNIK, MOJCA ŠKERGET University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia spela.leposa@student.um.si, mihael.irgolic@um.si, maja.colnik@um.si, mojca.skerget@um.si

In recent years, the chemical recycling of waste polymers has attracted considerable attention as a method of recovering valuable products from plastic waste (Helmer Pedersen and Conti, 2017). Polycarbonate (PC), an engineering thermoplastic, is increasingly being utilized in a variety of applications. Its popularity, particularly in outdoor applications, is increasing due to its favourable properties, such as excellent transparency, low density and high mechanical strength, making it one of the most widely used engineering thermoplastics (Weibin et al., 2009). Subcritical water provides an optimal medium for various chemical reactions, including the degradation of various plastics (Ikeda et al., 2008).

In this study, the decomposition of virgin polycarbonate (PC) in subcritical water was performed to determine the optimal reaction conditions (temperature and time) for the recovery of valuable products. The experiments were conducted in a batch reactor at temperatures ranging from 250 °C to 350 °C and for a duration between 5 min and 120 min. The decomposition of PC into valuable products such as bisphenol A (BPA) monomer, 4-isopropylphenol (4-IPPH) and phenol was successfully achieved in subcritical water. The investigation of the influence of the process parameters (temperature and time) showed that the maximum yield of the oil phase (97.7 %) was achieved at a reaction temperature of 350 °C and a reaction time of 15 minutes. It was found that the BPA monomer exhibited poor stability in subcritical water and was rapidly degraded into valuable chemicals such as 4-IPPH and phenol at higher reaction temperatures (300 °C and 350 °C) and longer reaction times. The results of the study show that the choice of process parameters is of crucial importance, as they influence the course of the reactions and thus the type of degradation products and their yields.

Keywords: polycarbonate, subcritical water, chemical recycling, hydrolysis, BPA

#### Acknowledgement

The authors would like to acknowledge the Slovenian Research Agency research core funding No. P2-0421 (Sustainable technologies and Circular Economy) and project No. J7-3149 (Design and Management of Sustainable Plastic Value Chains to Support a Circular Economy Transition) for financing this research.

#### References

- Helmer Pedersen, T., Conti, F., 2017. Improving the circular economy via hydrothermal processing of high-density waste plastics. Waste Manag. 68, 24–31.
- Ikeda, A., Katoh, K., Tagaya, H., 2008. Monomer recovery of waste plastics by liquid phase decomposition and polymer synthesis. J. Mater. Sci. 43, 2437–2441.
- Weibin, G., Shimin, H., Minjiao, Y., Long, J., Yi, D., 2009. The effects of hydrothermal aging on properties and structure of bisphenol A polycarbonate. Polym. Degrad. Stab. 94, 13–17.



# New Fair and Circular Business Models Creating Value From Agricultural By-Products: C4B Project

PIERPAOLO ROVERE, ANNA NIKULINA, ILARIA MARCOLIN, FRANCESCO COLETTI Fondazione Agrifood & Bioeconomy FVG, Colloredo di Monte Albano, Italy rovere@agrifoodfyg.it, nikulina@agrifoodfyg.it, progetti@agrifoodfyg.it, coletti@agrifoodfyg.it

The ongoing C4B project, funded through the Horizon Europe research and innovation programme, is performing with the general objective to accelerate the development and economic sustainability of European rural communities. Specifically, the project aims to facilitate the involvement of primary producers in the circular rural bioeconomy through fair and sustainable business models for new bio-based value chains.

By joining expertise and competences of 11 EU multidisciplinary partners and by engaging stakeholders with a multi-actor approach, 9 selected case studies will validate a new holistic research framework advancing the understanding of biobased value chains valorising agricultural by-products (wine, cereals, wood, apple, potato, peatlands). Based on this knowledge, currently being developed by the involved research centres, sustainable C4B business models will be tested for their applicability, scalability and replicability in different business environments and geographical areas, also through an Open Call. Such business models will take into account technological, business, social, fairness, ownership and contractual dimensions, as well as the environmental, economic and social impact assessment.

The following figure summarizes C4B approach:





This project will favor the balance of power and profits across novel bio-based value chains and will enhance the cooperation among farmers, foresters and industry, eventually stimulating the uptake of the new business models and accelerating the spread of a circular rural bioeconomy across Europe.

C4B started on 1. 1. 2024 and will be completed within 31. 12. 2027. The partnership involves the following organizations: CIAOTECH Srl (IT), Innovation Engineering Srl (IT), PNO Innovation SL (ES), APRE Agenzia per la Promozione della Ricerca Europea (IT), Fondazione Agrifood & Bioeconomy FVG (IT), Biofuel Region (SE), Cluster of Bioeconomy and Environment of Western Macedonia - CluBE (HE), University of Hohenheim (DE), Wageningen University (NL), Wageningen Research (NL), Leitat (ES). For more information: https://www.c4b-project.eu/.

Keywords: bioeconomy, circularity, business models, bio-based value chains, fairness, rural sustainable development



# Kansai Helios – Measuring the Environmental Impact

### PETER PERDIH

Kansai Helios storitve Slovenia, d.o.o., Količevo, Slovenia peter.perdih@kansai-helios.si

Kansai Helios is a European group of coating companies. Our portfolio of products is highly diversified, starting from synthetic resins to various types of coatings: waterborne, solventborne and powder coatings. Our goal by 2030 is that at least 80 % of our R&D projects will be related to sustainable products. To support this goal, we have developed an internal sustainability index toolbox to help our R&D engineers determine sustainability of Kansai Helios products and processes.

Further, we have calculated cradle-to-gate product carbon-footprints (PCF) of more than 100 our products this year. We use this strong tool to meet internal demand (where we stand and where can we do better in terms of PCF) as well as to supply our customers with this, much desired, data. The contribution of raw materials to the PCF value is typically more than 80 %. In-bound transport and internal transport among our production sites contribute up to 8 % to the total PCF value.

Through deep cooperation with our purchasing team and suppliers, we have collected almost 600 PCF data of our raw materials. Where the primary data is not available, we use data from e.g. EcoInvent 3.10 and CEPE databases. Bio-based or partly bio-based raw materials may have important impact on lowering PCF value.

In our effort to obtain deeper knowledge on our products' impacts and to provide our customers with more details on environmental impacts of our products, we have cooperated with an external expert team of LCA practitioners to build our internal capacity to perform full cradle-to-gate LCA analyses of our products.

Several companies in Kansai Helios group have been regularly evaluated by EcoVadis in recent years and have been awarded Gold level sustainability ratings.

**Keywords:** sustainability, product carbon footprint PCF, Life Cycle Assessment LCA, sustainability index, coatings, chemical industry



# Sewage Sludge Drying and Heating Valorization

### TIM TETIČKOVIČ, DUŠAN KLINAR, KLAVDIJA RIŽNAR

Znanstveno-raziskovalno središče Bistra Ptuj, Ptuj, Slovenia tim.tetickovic@bistra.si, dusan.klinar@bistra.si, klavdija.riznar@bistra.si

This study examines an innovative and sustainable approach for converting sewage sludge, initially containing 80 % water, into reusable biochar through a series of drying and pyrolysis processes. The process begins with drying the silt at a flow rate of 1 tonne per hour. This critical step reduces the water content of the silt from 80 % to a manageable 12-15 %, making it suitable for subsequent processing. The drying phase utilizes biochar derived from the pyrolysis stage, effectively using the energy from the biochar to drive the moisture reduction process. This integration of energy sources not only optimizes the efficiency of the drying process but also significantly reduces the overall energy requirements.

Once the silt is adequately dried, it undergoes pyrolysis. Pyrolysis is a thermal decomposition process that occurs in the absence of oxygen, breaking down organic materials to produce biochar, along with other by-products such as gases and oils that are burned before condensation. In this process, the biochar produced can be reused up to eight times. Furthermore this reusability is a key aspect of the process's

sustainability, as it maximizes the utility of the biochar, reducing the need for continuous raw material inputs and minimizing waste.

The heat generated during both the drying and pyrolysis stages is another critical component of this sustainable process. This heat is not wasted but is instead captured and reused within the system. By recycling the heat, the process achieves a higher energy efficiency, significantly lowering the energy input required for drying and pyrolysis operations. This closed-loop approach ensures that the energy generated from the biochar and other by-products is fully utilized, contributing to the overall sustainability of the process.

All side products are burned on-site, converting into energy that can be fed back into the system. This combustion of by-products ensures that the process not only minimizes waste but also maximizes energy recovery. By converting all outputs into useful energy, the system achieves a high degree of resource efficiency.

The integrated process of drying and pyrolysis described in this study represents a significant advancement in sustainable waste management and resource recovery. By reducing the water content of silt from 80 % to 12-15 %, using energy derived from pyrolysis-produced biochar, and ensuring the reusability of biochar up to eight times, the process demonstrates a high level of efficiency and sustainability. After multiple usage of carbon, the sewage sludge acumulates on the carbon, which is then burned in the process of pyrolysis. The reuse of heat generated during the process further enhances its energy efficiency, while the combustion of pyrolysis by-products ensures maximum energy recovery and minimal waste generation.

In conclusion, this study presents a comprehensive and sustainable method for transforming sewage sludge into reusable biochar, with significant implications for waste management and resource recovery. The process not only reduces the environmental impact of silt disposal but also provides a valuable source of reusable biochar and energy, contributing to the circular economy. The innovative use of biochar for drying, the high reusability of biochar, and the efficient energy recovery mechanisms highlight the potential for widespread application of this process in various industrial settings.

Keywords: drying, sewage sludge, pyrolysis, carbon, biomass



# Eco-Friendly Bioleaching: Innovative Technology for Extracting Critical Raw Materials From the WEEE

DRAGICA MARINIČ, MIHA ŠTRUC, PRIMOŽ OPRČKAL

Slovenian National Building and Civil Engineering Institute Ljubljana, Slovenia dragica.marinic@zag.si, miha.struc@zag.si,primoz.oprckal@zag.si

The escalating demand for resources to fuel the growth of innovative technologies and products, particularly in producing electrical and electronic equipment (EEE), has led to a rapid increase in waste electrical and electronic equipment (WEEE, or e-waste). E-waste is currently the fastest-growing waste stream globally, expanding at an annual rate of 3-5 % (Liu et al., 2022; Copani et al., 2019). The OECD predicts global materials demand will rise from 79 billion tonnes today to 167 billion tonnes by 2060 (Blengini et al., 2020). The Global E-waste Monitor 2024 reports (Baldé et al., 2024), that e-waste reached 62 million metric tons in 2022, an 82 % increase since 2010, with only a small fraction being recycled in an environmentally sound manner. Of this, only 22.3 % has been documented, collected, and recycled environmentally soundly. This situation underlines the urgent need for effective e-waste management strategies. In Europe, 13.5 million tonnes of electrical and electronic equipment are marketed annually, generating 4.9 million tonnes of e-waste, less than 40 % recycled, with an average of 11 kg collected per person(EC ENV, 2024). E-waste contains hazardous and valuable materials, including critical raw materials (CRMs) and rare

earth elements (REE), making recycling complex. Properly managing and recycling e-waste is not just a necessity, but a crucial step towards supporting the EU's 2050 climate neutrality targets under the EU Green Deal (2019) and contributing to the transition to a circular economy and decarbonisation. Printed circuit boards (PCBs), a crucial component of many electronic devices, contain valuable metals and toxic substances, presenting significant recycling challenges (Zhao et al., 2023; Gulliani et al., 2023). The urgent need for effective e-waste management is underscored by its severe risks to human health and the environment (Perkins et al., 2014; Jain et al., 2023). This necessitates the development of innovative strategies for raising awareness, collection, pre-treatment, recycling, and reusing products. Society and researchers are urged to develop novel technologies for e-waste treatment and CRM recovery complexities. Sustainable PCB and mobile phone treatment through innovative processes like bioleaching can address environmental and economic challenges while fostering a value chain and employment in the recycling sector in the EU RIS countries. Bioleaching, a biotechnological process using microorganisms to extract valuable metals from e-waste (Pathak et al., 2017), has gained attention as an environmentally friendly alternative to traditional methods such as pyrometallurgy and hydrometallurgy. PCBs are rich in metals like copper, cobalt, nickel, zinc, gold, silver, etc., making them prime candidates for bioleaching. Microorganisms like Acidithiobacillus ferrooxidans and Acidithiobacillus thiooxidans are particularly effective due to their ability to oxidise iron and sulfur compounds, respectively (Mostafavi et al., 2018). Our research on laboratory scale under the EIT RawMaterials WEEE-NET9 project on bioleaching involves multiple phases: sample preparation for chemical analysis, preservation of culture mediums for the microorganisms, and the bioleaching process itself, which takes a maximum of 25 days. This method is noted for its simplicity, effectiveness, low cost, and ecofriendliness, generating less secondary waste and facilitating metal recovery. Bioleaching involves converting insoluble metallic compounds into soluble forms that microorganisms can transfer into solution. Results of testing: valuable metals extracted through this process include copper, nickel, lead, zinc, chromium, cobalt, and palladium. Parameters like particle size, pH, temperature, pulp density and bacterial growth affect bioleaching efficacy. With the WEEE-NET9 project, taking into account the Critical Raw Materials act (2024) and the European agenda on the provision of critical and strategic raw materials, we contribute to the EU's goal to provide at least 25 % of CRMs from recycling and at the same time at least 65 % of CRMs from own production.
Keywords: WEEE, e-waste, circular economy, critical raw materials, innovative technologies, bioleaching

#### Acknowledgement

The article was created for the WEEE-NET9 project (Project no. 21115, co-financed by EIT RawMaterials and the European Union).

- Baldé P. C. et al., 2024, The Global E-Waste Monitor, <https://ewastemonitor.info/wpcontent/uploads/2024/03/GEM\_2024\_18-03\_web\_page\_per\_page\_web.pdf>.
- Blengini G.A. et al., 2020, Study on the EU's list of Critical Raw Materials Final Report: Publications Office of the European Union; Luxembourg.
- EC EU, European Commission, The European Green Deal, Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the European Council, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, COM 640 final, 2019.
- Copani G., Picone N., Colledani M., Pepe M., Tasora A., 2019, Highly Evolvable E-waste Recycling Technologies and Systems, Factories of the Future, Springer Open, Cham,<https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-94358-9\_5>.
- Critical Raw Materials act, 2024/1252, Official Journal
- of the European Union, http://data.europa.eu/eli/reg/2024/1252/oj.
- ENV- European Commission. Environment, 2021, Waste from Electrical and Electronic Equipment, <a href="https://environment.ec.europa.eu/topics/waste-and-recycling/waste-electrical-and-electronic-equipment-weee\_en">https://environment.ec.europa.eu/topics/waste-and-recycling/waste-electrical-and-electronic-equipment-weee\_en</a>> accessed 17 June 2024.
- Gulliani S., Volpe M., Messineo A, Volpe R., 2023, , Recovery of metals and valuable chemicals from waste electric and electronic materials: a critical review of existing technologies, Royal Society of Chemistry, RSC Sustainability, 1, 1085 -1108, <DOI: 10.1039/d3su00034f>.
- Jain M., Kumar D., Chaudhary J., Kumar S., Sharma S., Verma, A.S., 2023, Review on E-waste management and its impact on the environment and society, Waste Management Bulletin 1, 3, 34-44, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wmb.2023.06.004">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wmb.2023.06.004</a>>.
- Liu K., Tan Q., Yu J., Wang M., 2023, A global perspective on e-waste recycling, Elsevier, Circular economy 2, 100028, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cec.2023.100028">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cec.2023.100028</a>>.
- Mostafavi M., Mirazimi S.M.J., Rashchi F., Faraji F., Mostoufi N., 2018, Bioleaching and Kinetic Investigation of WPCBs by *A. Ferrooxidans*, *A. Thiooxidans* and their Mixtures, Journal of Chemical and Petroleum Engineering, 52 (1), 81-91, <DOI: 10.22059/jchpe.2018.255842.1227>.
- Pathak, A., Morrison, L., Gerard Healy, M., 2017, Catalytic potential of selected metal ions for bioleaching, and potential techno-economic and environmental issues: A critical review, Bioresource Technology, <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2017.01.001">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2017.01.001</a>>.
- Perkins D.N., Drisse M.N.B., Nxele T., Sly P.D., 2014, E-Waste: A global hazard, Annals of Global Health, 80, 286-295, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aogh.2014.10.001">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aogh.2014.10.001</a>.
- Zhao W., Xu J., Fei W., He W., Li G., 2023, The reuse of electronic components from waste printed circuit boards: a critical review, Journal The Royal Society of Chemistry, Environmental Science Advances, 2, 196-214, < https://doi.org/10.1039/D2VA00266C>.



# Demonstration and Application of the Geopolymerization Technology for Waste Processing – The GEORIS Project

SNJEŽANA MILETIĆ,<sup>1</sup> GORAZD ŽIBRET,<sup>1</sup> CHRISTOS GEORGOPOULOS,<sup>2</sup> LUBICA KRISKOVA<sup>3</sup>

> <sup>1</sup> Geological Survey of Slovenia, Ljubljana, Slovenia snjezana.miletic@geo-zs.si, gorazd.zibret@geo-zs.si
>  <sup>2</sup> ENALOS Research and Development IKE, Chalandri, Greece georgopoulos@enalos.com
>  <sup>3</sup> KU Leuven, Leuven, Belgium lubica.kriskova@kuleuven.be

In the GEORIS project - *Innovative technologies for waste processing in ESEE Region* - a novel geopolymerization technology that process industrial waste and by-products to innovative construction materials has been transferred to the ESEE region (EIT RawMaterials, 2022). A demonstration of the innovative possibilities and application of developed technology has been conducted to manifest the competitive advantages and facilitate its adoption. Pilot sites in Slovenia, Greece and Poland were set where mineral waste and by-products with geopolymers as a binder are used to reveal the appropriateness of this technology for everyday use. The effort was focused on construction companies, industrial waste providers and public

authorities responsible for infrastructure development, adopting green criteria in their purchasing policy.

For the demonstration two waste streams – steel slag and bauxite residue were valorized for the production of pavement blocks and fire-resistant panels

A technical analysis on the materials produced as well as an economic analysis were performed to more accurately calculate the financial benefits of the technology (Georis, 2024).

Bauxite residue as a component for porous fire-resistant panels revealed a good potential to be used in internal wall tiles, while developed materials from bauxite residues for pavement blocks showed optimal performance and have been used to pave a parking area of 25m<sup>2</sup> in Aspra Spitia, Greece. Pavement blocks from steel slag are still in test phase. Both pavers (from bauxite residue and steel slag) are currently under validation and demonstration in relevant environment (TRL 5-6).

Economical calculations on small scale laboratory production confirmed that tiles or panels produced from waste slag or bauxite residues compete with concrete or insulated metal panels available on the market. Nevertheless, a careful costs optimization in any pilot production is necessary to determine economic valorization precisely.

The general conclusion of this study is that geopolymerization technology is convenient for producing construction materials from secondary raw materials, while successfully competing with standard products. Next steps are to define standardization policy and upscaled technoeconomical assessment of the materials. Our strong motivation is positive feedback from technology adopters in the region, interested in the technology, expressed during capacity building workshops.

**Keywords:** georis, geoplymerization, waste processing, novel technology, construction materials

### Acknowledgement

The GEORIS project is co-funded by the EIT RawMaterials under the EU Horizon Research and Innovation Programme, grant number 21107.

### References

Georis, 2024, D4.4.1 Report on technical & economic analysis of the demonstration results – EITRM 118891 GEORIS project deliverable.

EIT RawMaterial, 2022, GEORIS-KÁVA9. GEORIS – Innovative technologies for waste processing in ESEE Region, proposal number 20117.



## Rhenium Catalysed Production of Bio-Based Acrylates From Glyceric Acid

## MAJA GABRIČ, FLORIAN MAXIMILIAN HARTH, BRIGITA HOČEVAR, Miha Grilc, Blaž Likozar

National Institute of Chemistry, Department of Catalysis and Chemical Reaction Engineering, Ljubljana, Slovenia maja.gabric@ki.si, florian.harth@ki.si, brigita.hocevar@ki.si, miha.grilc@ki.si, blaz.likozar@ki.si

Acrylic acid and acrylate esters are essential monomers in the polymer industry, traditionally synthesized from a fossil resource propylene. To foster sustainability and reduce dependency on fossil fuels, renewable biomass-based routes are being developed for the production of acrylic acid. A promising approach involves producing bio-based acrylic acid and its esters from glyceric acid, which is derived from glycerol oxidation, a by-product of biodiesel production (Sun et al., 2017). This innovative process for the heterogeneously catalysed deoxydehydration (DODH) of glyceric acid and its derivatives has been recently submitted as a patent application by our research group (PCT/EP2023/070258). The core step in this innovative pathway is using rhenium supported catalysts (Hočevar et al., 2021).

In the study we explored different molecular and supported Re catalysts regarding their catalytic behaviour for conversion of glyceric acid. All experiments were carried out in 75 mL high-pressure stainless-steel Parr reactor systems. Different supported Re were tested (Re/C, Re/TiO<sub>2</sub>, Re/SiO<sub>2</sub>, Re/Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> and Re/H-ZSM-5). Moreover, the influence of reaction temperature was systematically studied as well as the internal gas phase. Different solvents, which can also serve as reducing agents, were used to help understand the DODH mechanism.

The results indicate that carbon is the most effective support for converting glyceric acid to acrylates. Increasing the temperature enhances all reactions, including DODH, hydrogenation, and esterification. Additionally, altering the inert gas and alcohol solvent can shift the reaction towards other products, such as methyl propionate and propionic acid. Overall, the versatility and efficiency of this heterogeneously catalysed process represent a shift toward more sustainable and environmentally friendly polymer production.

Keywords: acrylic acid, heterogenous catalysis, rhenium, deoxydehydration, glyceric acid

### Acknowledgment

This research was funded by the European Climate, Infrastructure and Environment Executive Agency (CINEA) (project: 101103445). The equipment was provided by SRIP – Circular economy.

- Hočevar, B., Prašnikar, A., Huš, M., Grilc, M., & Likozar, B. (2021). H2-Free Re-Based Catalytic Dehydroxylation of Aldaric Acid to Muconic and Adipic Acid Esters. *Angewandte Chemie -International Edition*, 60(3), 1244–1253. https://doi.org/10.1002/anie.202010035
- Harth, F. M, Grilc, M, Likozar, B., (2023). Liquid-phase process for the production of acrylic acid esters from glyceric acid, Patent number: PCT/EP2023/070258, 2023
- Sun, D., Yamada, Y., Sato, S., & Ueda, W. (2017). Glycerol as a potential renewable raw material for acrylic acid production. In *Green Chemistry* (Vol. 19, Issue 14, pp. 3186–3213). Royal Society of Chemistry. https://doi.org/10.1039/c7gc00358g



# Magnetic Polysaccharide Nanocomposites as Modifiers for Electrochemical Sensors: Influence of the Binding Mode of Quaternized Chitosan

Olivija Plohl,<sup>1</sup> Tjaša Kraševac Glaser,<sup>1</sup> Alenka Vesel,<sup>2</sup> Sašo Gyergyek,<sup>3</sup> Lidija Fras Zemljič<sup>1</sup>

 <sup>1</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia olivija.plohl@um.si, tjasa.glaser@um.si, lidija.fras@um.si
 <sup>2</sup> Jožef Stefan Institute, Department of Surface Engineering, Ljubljana, Slovenia alenka.vesel@ijs.si
 <sup>3</sup> Jožef Stefan Institute, Department for Materials Synthesis, Ljubljana, Slovenia, saso.gyergyek@jjs.si

The presence of antibiotic residues in wastewater has become a major environmental problem, primarily introduced by sources such as wastewater and pharmaceutical production. Even at low concentrations ( $\mu$ g/L or ng/L), these antibiotics can disrupt ecosystems by impairing the reproductive and immune systems of aquatic and terrestrial organisms. In addition, prolonged exposure to environmental antibiotics promotes the development and spread of antimicrobial-resistant bacteria, posing a serious global health threat. Therefore, there is an urgent need for highly

sensitive detection methods, such as electrochemical sensors modified with nanomaterials. Among these, magnetic nanoparticles functionalized with polysaccharides show great potential for improved electrochemical responses. This pioneering study investigates the modification of magnetic iron oxide nanoparticles (MNPs) with quaternized chitosan (qCH), a polysaccharide derivative, using two approaches. In the first method, the MNPs were directly modified with qCH, resulting in MNPs-qCH. In the second method, the MNPs were first functionalized with citric acid (MNPs@CA), followed by the electrostatic attachment of qCH to form MNPs@CA-qCH. The crystal structure of the prepared nanomaterials was confirmed by X-ray diffraction (XRD), and their size and morphology were investigated by transmission electron microscopy (TEM). Infrared spectroscopy identified specific functional groups, while X-ray photoelectron spectroscopy (XPS) provided a detailed elemental analysis. Changes in surface charge were monitored with electrophoretic measurements, mass loss was tracked with thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) and magnetic properties were assessed with a vibrating sample magnetometer (VSM). The results show that the MNPs were successfully modified using both methods and have functional groups that improve antibiotic adsorption and sensing capability. Advanced sensing technologies, especially those using innovative magnetic nanomaterials, have significant potential for the effective monitoring and containment of antibiotic residues in the environment.

Keywords: magnetic iron oxide nanoparticles, quartenized chitosan, magnetic nanocomposite, electrochemical sensor, environmental protection

### Acknowledgement

We gratefully acknowledge the Slovenian Research and Innovation Agency (ARIS) for their financial support (Grant Nos. P2-0118 and J1-4416).



## Synthesis of Various Magnetic Zeolites for Removing Micro- And Nanoplastics From Water

## GAJA OBLONŠEK, ANA RAJH, BENJAMIN STRADAR, EVA ZAJŠEK, SABINA VOHL, JANJA STERGAR, ANDREJA NEMET

University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia, gaja.oblonsek@student.um.si, ana.rajh1@student.um.si, benjamin.stradar@student.um.si, eva.zajsek@student.um.si, sabina.vohl@um.si, janja.stergar@um.si, andreja.nemet@um.si

The degradation of enormous amounts of plastic waste into micro- (MPs) and nanoplastics (NPs) poses a serious threat to aquatic and terrestrial ecosystems as well as human health. Research into sustainable methods to remove MPs and NPs, such as the use of composites of magnetic nanoparticles (MNPs) and zeolites, is crucial to address this issue. Zeolites have a high adsorption capacity for MPs and NPs, while MNPs enable easy separation and removal of the particles from the water. Our objective was to synthesize composites of MNPs and zeolites that are designed for efficient removal of MPs and NPs from water.

MNPs were synthesized by two methods: i) a co-precipitation method and ii) using a modular flow microreactor systems. Fe<sup>2+</sup> and Fe<sup>3+</sup> salts as iron sources were used as reagents and ammonium hydroxide (NH<sub>4</sub>OH) as the precipitating agent in coprecipitation method. The aqueous solution containing both Fe<sup>2+</sup> and Fe<sup>3+</sup> salts was held at 80 °C for an hour, while constantly stirred. 25 % NH<sub>4</sub>OH was added to the heated solution to initiate the co-precipitation process. For the synthesis of MNPs obtained in microreactor system, acidic solutions of Fe2+ and Fe3+ ions and a 3 M solution of NaOH were used as reagents and continuously fed into the microreactor with retention time 1.25 min. The results of both methods yielded MNPs with different morphologies, sizes and magnetic properties, which are crucial for the subsequent application of these particles. Two different types of synthetic zeolites, zeolite 4A and zeolite 13X were used to synthesize the composites. The mentioned zeolites have different pore sizes, therefore the effect of pore size on the penetration of MNPs could be observed. The composites were prepared at different pH values. Initially, the composites were produced in a mass ratio of 1:1 if MNPs to zeolite. Later, the mass ratio was varied to 1.5:1 and 0.5:1 to investigate the effects of particle quantity. In the synthesis of the composites the zeolites were immersed in a suspension of previously synthesized MNPs with stirring. The reaction mixture was then stirred for 24 hours at room temperature. The composites were purified with water and ethanol before drying. The synthesized MNPs, zeolites, and composites were characterized by Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR), thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) and dynamic light scattering (DLS).

It was found that the synthesis of the composite is most effective at a pH 7, for the co-precipitation method and at a pH 3.5 for the use of the microreactor system. Therefore, we synthesized composites at this pH with different mass ratios and found that a ratio of MNPs to zeolite ratio of 1:1 is the most efficient, as the composites synthesized at pH 7 and 3.5 with a mass ratio of 1:1 contain the most zeolite and show the potential for efficient removal of MPs and NPs from water, which will be further validated using stimulation solutions.

Keywords: MNPs, zeolites, composites, environmental applications, water purification

### Acknowledgement

The authors are grateful for financial support from Študentski projekt KIKI-FKKT 2024 (The recovery and resilience plan - Next Generation EU) entitled Sinteza različnih magnetnih zeolitov za odstranjevanje mikro- in nanoplastike iz vode.



# Mining the Future: Bioleaching Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment (WEEE) for Precious Metals Recovery

MIHA ŠTRUC,<sup>1, 3</sup> PRIMOŽ OPRČKAL,<sup>1</sup> DRAGICA MARINIČ,<sup>1</sup> JANEZ ŠČANČAR,<sup>2, 3</sup> RADMILA MILAČIČ,<sup>2, 3</sup> MARIJA ĐURIĆ<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Slovene National Building and Civil Engineering Institute, Ljubljana, Slovenia miha.struc@zag.si, primoz.oprckal@zg.si, dragica.marinic@zag.si, marija.djuric@zag.si <sup>2</sup> Jožef Stefan Institute, Ljubljana, Slovenia janez.scancar@ijs.si, radmila.milacic@ijs.si <sup>3</sup> Jožef Stefan International Postgraduate School, Ljubljana, Slovenia miha.struc@zag.si, janez.scancar@ijs.si, radmila.milacic@ijs.si

Bioleaching is a bio-based process, besides pyrometallurgy and hydrometallurgy, which employs microorganisms for extraction of metals from various materials, such as electronic waste, municipal waste, red mud, mine tailings, low-grade ores, etc. As a key component of biomining, it aligns with the EU's circular bio-economy agenda, aiming to ensure sustainable supply of critical raw materials. Bioleaching is considered to be a cost-effective and environmentally friendly method that generates lower quantities of hazardous waste. However, it is a relatively slow process that depends on operating conditions, is susceptible to microbial inhibition and is influenced by environmental factors such as temperature and pH. It uses

microorganisms to extract these resources, promoting resource sustainability and reducing the need for traditional mining practices. The most commonly used microorganisms in bioleaching are *Acidithiobacillus ferrooxidans* and *Acidithiosbacillus thiooxidans* (Adetunji et al., 2023; Arshadi et al., 2015).

Microorganisms and metal bearing particles interact in the bioleaching process. Through reactions of oxidation and reduction, acidolysis, complexolysis solid metal forms are converted into dissolved species into the leaching solution. There are many parameters that influence bioleaching, such as pH, temperature, pulp density, bacterial growth and particle size (Arshadi et al., 2019). The entire bioleaching process is more time-consuming and lower recovery of the metal by bioleaching alone is possible, in comparison to other metallurgical process (Erust et al., 2020; Chandane et al., 2019; Awasthi et al., 2016).

The materials on which my research is focusing on are waste electrical and electronic equipment (WEEE) or e-waste (electronic waste). The latest data shows that 50 million tons of e-waste are generated annually worldwide (Habib et al., 2022; Mostafavi et al., 2018). Out of this 4.9 million tonnes are produced in the EU. The improper disposal of e-waste poses a serious threat to both the environment and public health (Pant et al., 2012). The most common elements that can be recovered by bioleaching are Cu, Ni, Zn and Co (Ramanathan et al., 2016).

The aim of this work is also to use and improve bioleaching to achieve best possible recovery of valuable critical raw materials – specifically metals from electronic waste, and to compare this method to pyrometallurgy and hydrometallurgy, also from economic and environmental point of view. We are currently in the process of applying bacteria to mobile phone and PCB samples. The entire process takes 25 days to complete. The biggest changes have been observed in the following elements – Cu, Ni, Pb, Zn, Cr, Co and Pd.

In addition, we have optimized key boundary parameters, such as the liquid-to-solid (L/S) ratio, pH value, selection of bacteria, and leaching conditions (aerobic, anaerobic and addition of oxygen). We have already achieved a certain level of effective extraction for these specific metals, demonstrating positive progress in our research.

**Keywords:** WEEE, e-waste, critical raw materials, *Acidithiobacillus ferrooxidans*, *Acidithiosbacillus thiooxidans* 

#### Acknowledgement

The article was created for the doctoral thesis of Miha Štruc (ARIS project no. 0981/22J) and for the WEEE-NET9 project (Project no. 21115, co-financed by EIT RawMaterials and the European Union)

- Adetunji, A. I., Oberholster, P. J. & Erasmus, M., 2023. Bioleaching of Metals from E-Waste Using Microorganisms: A Review. Minerals, 13(6), 828. <doi: 10.3390/min13060828>
- Arshadi, M. & Mousavi, S. M., 2015. Multi-objective optimization of heavy metals bioleaching from discarded mobile phone PCBs: Simultaneous Cu and Ni recovery using Acidithiobacillus ferrooxidans. Separation and Purification Technology, 147, 210–219. <doi: 10.1016/j.seppur.2015.04.020>
- Arshadi, M., Yaghmaei, S. & Mousavi, S. M., 2019. Optimal electronic waste combination for maximal recovery of Cu-Ni-Fe by Acidithiobacillus ferrooxidans. Journal of Cleaner Production, 240, 118077. <doi: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.118077>
- Awasthi, A. K., Zeng, X. & Li, J., 2016. Integrated bioleaching of copper metal from waste printed circuit board—a comprehensive review of approaches and challenges. Environmental Science and Pollution Research, 23(21), 21141–21156. <doi: 10.1007/s11356-016-7529-9>
- Chandane, P., Jori, C., Chaudhari, H., Bhapkar, S., Deshmukh, S. & Jadhav, U., 2020. Bioleaching of copper from large printed circuit boards for synthesis of organic-inorganic hybrid. Environmental Science and Pollution Research, 27(6), 5797–5808. <doi: 10.1007/s11356-019-07244-x>
- Erust, C., Akcil, A., Tuncuk, A. & Panda, S., 2020. Intensified acidophilic bioleaching of multi-metals from waste printed circuit boards (WPCBs) of spent mobile phones. Journal of Chemical Technology and Biotechnology, 95(8), 2272–2285. <doi: 10.1002/jctb.6417>
- Habib, H., Wagner, M., Baldé, C. P., Martínez, L. H., Huisman, J. & Dewulf, J., 2022. What gets measured gets managed – does it? Uncovering the waste electrical and electronic equipment flows in the European Union. Resources, Conservation and Recycling, 181, 106222. <doi: 10.1016/j.resconrec.2022.106222>
- Mostafavi, M., Mirazimi, S. M. J., Rashchi, F., Faraji, F. & Mostoufi, N., 2018. Bioleaching and Kinetic Investigation of WPCBs by A. Ferrooxidans, A. Thiooxidans and their Mixtures. Journal of Chemical and Petroleum Engineering, 52(1). <doi: 10.22059/jchpe.2018.255842.1227>
- Pant, D., Joshi, D., Upreti, M. K. & Kotnala, R. K., 2012. Chemical and biological extraction of metals present in E waste: A hybrid technology. Waste Management, 32(5), 979–990. <doi: 10.1016/j.wasman.2011.12.002>
- Ramanathan, T. & Ting, Y.-P., 2016. Alkaline bioleaching of municipal solid waste incineration fly ash by autochthonous extremophiles. Chemosphere, 160, 54–61. <doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2016.06.055>



## Sheet Moulded Compounds From Waste Polycarbonate-Carbon Fibre Composite Tapes

### VANJA STOLCER, CHETHAN SAVANDAIAH, HERFRIED LAMMER

Kompetenzzentrum Holz GmbH, Linz, Austria v.stolcer@wood-kplus.at, c.savandaiah@ wood-kplus.at, h.lammer@wood-kplus.at

The study focuses on the thermo-mechanical characterization of polycarbonatebased sheet moulded composites (SMCs) fabricated using off-cut waste and nonconforming unidirectional (UD) composite tapes. This research addresses the growing interest in thermoplastic (TP) based composites due to their ease of handling, high production suitability, and recyclability. The qualitative and standard tests were performed to examine the thermo-mechanical properties of compression pressed SMCs plates. A hybrid composite (HY-SMCs) was developed by combining non-conforming unidirectional waste tapes in a 50:50 ratio for the top and bottom layers, and core/middle section with randomly oriented platelets. This hybridisation resulted in significant enhancements in mechanical performance, with an 81% to 85% increase in mechanical strength compared to standard aluminium grades and a 120% to 130% increase in tensile and flexural properties compared to conventional SMCs. Fractographic analysis indicated complex fracture behaviours with multimode failures in both SMCs and Hy-SMCs. Furthermore, Non-destructive evaluations revealed re-orientation of platelets during consolidation and localized voids with increased specimen thickness. The research findings indicate that with further optimisation of consolidation processing conditions and the redesign of the SMC to UD tape ratio, the performance of these composites can be further enhanced.

The current research development aligns with the industrial emphasis on reducing processing waste and signifies a step forward in the sustainable application of TP-based composites. This investigation highlights the potential of TP-based SMCs to replace thermoset-based composites in automotive, sports and aerospace industries due to their superior thermo-mechanical properties and recyclability. Henceforth, demonstrating the TP-based SMCs potential to meet high-performance demands in various industrial applications while promoting recycling and re-conversion of composite materials.

**Keywords:** thermoplastic composites, carbon fibre, polycarbonate, sheet moulding compounds, thermo-mechanical properties

### Acknowledgement

The present study was financed within the COMET Center CHASE (Founding Period 2: 901897), and INTERREG SIAT project REUSE funded within the framework of the COMET-Competence Centres of Excellent Technologies by Federal Ministry of Climate Action, Environment, Energy, Mobility, Innovation and Technology (BMVIT), Federal Ministry for Digital Economic Affairs (BMDW), the Federal Provinces of Upper Austria, Vienna and Carinthia, European Regional Development Fund (ERDF), Carinthian Economic Development Fund (KWF), Austrian Research Promotion Agency (FFG).



# Phosphorized and Cationized Nanocellulose Fibers as a Surface Modifier for Magnetic Iron Oxide Nanoparticles: A Prospective Nanomaterial for Electrochemical Antibiotic Sensing

TJAŠA KRAŠEVAC GLASER,<sup>1</sup> LIDIJA FRAS ZEMLJIČ,<sup>1</sup> ALENKA VESEL,<sup>2</sup> SAŠO GYERGYEK,<sup>3,4</sup> OLIVIJA PLOHL<sup>1</sup> <sup>1</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Laboratory for Characterization and Processing of Polymers, Maribor, Slovenia tjasa.glaser@um.si, lidija.fras@um.si, olivija.plohl@um.si <sup>2</sup> Jozef Stefan Institute, Department of Surface Engineering, Ljubljana, Slovenia alenka.vesel@ijs.si <sup>3</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia saso.gyergyek@um.si <sup>4</sup> Jožef Stefan Institute, Department for Materials' Synthesis, Ljubljana, Slovenia

saso.gvergyek@ijs.si

Currently, the main sources of antibiotic emissions into the environment are municipal wastewater, manure and sewage sludge, where they can accumulate. In addition, considerable emissions arise from manufacturing processes and the disposal of unused antibiotics. There is evidence that certain antibiotics reach concentrations (in  $\mu$ g/L or ng/L) in waters that pose serious risks to wildlife, including direct toxicity (Cristea et al., 2017), (Hrioua et al., 2021). Monitoring these low concentrations is an analytical challenge. In addition, the release of antibiotics into the environment is of concern as it contributes to the development and spread of antimicrobial resistance (AMR), a major global health threat. Therefore, effective analytical monitoring of antibiotic emissions in the environment is crucial, with electrochemical sensors providing a promising solution. However, conventional bare electrodes are subject to limitations, such as sluggish surface kinetics, which compromise their sensitivity and selectivity. In addition, these electrodes often generate broad analytical signals (peaks) (Baig et al., 2019) (Hanko et al., 2019). Recent advances in electroanalytical methods have focused on nanomaterials, particularly magnetic-based materials. However, further research is needed to develop highly functional magnetic-based modifiers for electrochemical sensors.

This study aims to develop magnetic iron oxide nanoparticles (MNPs) functionalized with anionic phosphorylated nanocellulose fibers (pCNFs) and cationic quaternized nanocellulose fibers (qCNFs) containing phosphorus and quaternized functional groups. The aim is to potentially improve the electrochemical sensing performance for antibiotic detection. First, bare MNPs were synthesized by hydrothermal synthesis using iron sulfate salts and subsequently functionalized with pCNF and qCNF. The resulting nanocomposites were characterized by transmission electron microscopy (TEM) to verify the morphology and success of the modification. Further characterization included infrared spectroscopy, electrokinetic measurements of the zeta potential, X-ray photoelectron spectroscopy (XPS) and the evaluation of thermogravimetric and magnetic properties. The results showed the successful formation of functional layers on the MNPs, which can likely improve the adsorption of antibiotics with present functional groups and further the electrochemical sensing. This result indicates that nanocellulose functionalized MNPs are promising as effective modifiers for electrochemical sensors for antibiotics, which is probably related to the improved adsorption ability of the developed nanocomposite.

Keywords: nanocellulose, magnetic-based nanomaterials, surface modification, nelectrochemical sensors, antibiotic sensing,

### Acknowledgement

The authors acknowledge the financial support of the Slovenian Research Agency (Grant Nos. P2-0118 and J1-4416).

- C. Cristea, M. Tertis, and R. Galatus, "Magnetic nanoparticles for antibiotics detection," *Nanomaterials*, vol. 7, no. 6, 2017.
- A. Hrioua *et al.*, "Recent advances in electrochemical sensors for amoxicillin detection in biological and environmental samples," *Bioelectrochemistry*, vol. 137, p. 107687, 2021.
- N. Baig, M. Sajid, and T. A. Saleh, "Recent trends in nanomaterial-modified electrodes for electroanalytical applications," *TrAC - Trends Anal. Chem.*, vol. 111, pp. 47–61, 2019.
- M. Hanko, Ľ. Švore, A. Planková, and P. Mikuš, "Overview and recent advances in electrochemical sensing of glutathione – A review," *Anal. Chim. Acta*, vol. 1062, pp. 1–27, 2019.



# Developing Safe and Sustainable Hydrophobic Textile Coating Materials Through Design - Natural Renewable Solutions to Mitigate the Toxicity of Polyfluoroalkyl Substances (PFAS)

UROŠ NOVAK,<sup>1</sup> ANJA VERBIČ,<sup>1</sup> PETRA JERIČ,<sup>2, 3</sup> BLAŽ STRES,<sup>1</sup> BLAŽ LIKOZAR<sup>1</sup> <sup>1</sup> National Institute of Cehmistry, Ljubljana, Slovenia uros.novak@ki.si, anja.verbic@ki.si, blaz.stres@ki.si, blaz.likozar@ki.si <sup>2</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia

uros.novak@ki.si, anja.verbic@ki.si, blaz.stres@ki.si, blaz.likozar@ki.si iiversity of Maribor, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia petra.jeric@um.si <sup>3</sup> Jožef Stefan International Postgraduate School, Ljubljana, Slovenia petra.jeric@um.si

Per- and poly-fluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) are synthetic compounds widely utilized in various industries for their beneficial characteristics, such as hydrophobicity, lipophobicity, chemical inertness, exceptional lubricity, non-stick properties, high fire resistance, resistance to extreme temperatures, and durability against weathering. Despite their advantages, recent studies have revealed that PFAS compounds exhibit persistent, accumulative, and highly mobile properties that pose environmental risks. (Sharma et al. 2024) Recognizing the toxicity of PFASs, ongoing research in the HE project PROPLANET is investigating alternative options (https://www.proplanet-project.eu/). A significant portion of PFAS compounds is employed in the textile sector. Our in-depth contribution focuses on exploring natural-based hydrophobic coatings for textiles, utilizing materials like natural waxes, fatty acids, naturally occurring polymeric compounds (such as proteins, carbohydrates, aromatic polymers, and natural rubber), and other natural substances. The aim is to create environmentally sustainable methods for applying these coatings to textiles, including relevant modification processes. It critically evaluates the properties and longevity of natural solutions in comparison to PFASbased coatings, emphasizing the importance of transitioning away from PFAS compounds towards nature-derived alternatives for imparting hydrophobic properties to textiles.



Figure 1: PFAS effect in the environment.

In the keynote lecture the path towards creation of highly hydrophobic (WCA <120°) bio based coating composed of AKD-polysaccharide, chitosan/OSA modified starch coatings and chitosan/wax microcapsules will be discussed.

Keywords: PFAS, Safe hydrophobic coating, SSbD, polysaccharides, textiles

### Acknowledgement

Horizon Europe projects PROPLANET (GA101091842), SSbD4Chem (GA 101138475) and UPSTREAM (GA 10082527)

### References

Sharma, N., Kumar, V., Sugumar, V., Umesh, M., Sondhi, S., Chakraborty, P., Kaur, K., Thomas, J., Kamaraj, C., Maitra, S. S., 2024, "A comprehensive review on the need for integrated strategies and process modifications for per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) removal: Current insights and future prospects," Case Studies in Chemical and Environmental Engineering, 9, 100623. Accessed 5.7.2024 https://www.proplanet-project.eu/



## Selective Enzymatic Ligno-Cellulose Modification and Depolymerization

ROLAND LUDWIG,<sup>1</sup> MAJA LEITGEB,<sup>2,3</sup> KATJA VASIĆ,<sup>2</sup> DIETMAR HALTRICH<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> BOKU University, Department of Food Science and Technology, Vienna, Austria roland.ludwig@boku.ac.at, dietmar.haltrich@boku.ac.at <sup>2</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia maja.leitgeb@um.si <sup>3</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Medicine, Maribor, Slovenia maja.leitgeb@um.si, katja.vasic@um.si

The bioeconomy relies strongly on biomass as a renewable resource for materials, chemicals and fuels. The complex polymeric structure of plant cell walls offers advantageous properties for its use as materials, e.g. in construction, because of its mechanical stability and resistance to degradation. Isolated carbohydrate polymers from plant cell walls, such as cellulose and hemicelluloses, can be used in a variety of applications, ranging from food to consumer products to building materials. The highly interconnected, polymeric structure of the cell wall, however, also poses a challenge to the separation of individual components as well as to the isolation of defined chemical building blocks as required for green biorefineries. Fungi secrete oxidoreductases at an early stage of biomass deconstruction to improve the accessibility of plant polymers to fungal hydrolytic enzymes. We are investigating this cascade depolymerization strategy to unravel different polymers without subjecting them to total hydrolysis and to use them in circular applications.

Lytic polysaccharide monooxygenases (LPMO) are a class of endo-acting peroxygenases that are formed in multiple forms by many organisms and cleave various carbohydrate polymers to soften up the cell wall for the separation of constituents (Munzone et al., 2024). The kinetic characterization of LPMOs is a prerequisite to apply their catalytic versatility in industrial processes. To this end, we developed electrochemical techniques in order to (i) study the activity of LPMOs in combination with other enzymes (oxidoreductases and hydrolases) on poplar wood, and (ii) to determine the preferred polymeric substrate of a given LPMO as well as its pH- and temperature-dependent activity, apparent catalytic constants, and turnover stability (Schwaiger et al., 2024). Our results show that LPMOs are highly efficient biocatalysts for the initial depolymerization of cellulose and hemicelluloses operating in the S3 layer of wood cells (Gacias-Amengual et al., 2022). Depending on the intensity of the enzymatic treatment, the polysaccharides are either only slightly modified, providing access points for further chemical modification, or depolymerized into mono- and oligosaccharides for various applications.

**Keywords:** bioeconomy, biomass, depolymerization, enzymatic activity, hydrolases, modification, oxidoreductases

#### Acknowledgement

This research was supported by the Slovenian Research and Innovation Agency (ARIS) within the frame of Program P2-0046 (Separation Processes and Production Design) and Project No. BI-AT/23-24-006.

- Gacias-Amengual, N., Wohlschlager, L., Csarman, F., Ludwig, R. 2022, Fluorescent imaging of extracellular fungal enzymes bound onto plant cell walls. Int. J. Molecular Sci. 23, 5216.
- Munzone, A., Eijsink, V.G.H., Berrin, J.-G., Bissaro, B., 2024, Expanding the catalytic landscape of metalloenzymes with catalytic polysaccharide monooxygenases. Nature Reviews Chemistry, 8, 106-119.
- Schwaiger, L., Csarman, F., Chang, H., Golten, O., Eijsink, V.G.H., Ludwig, R. 2024, Electrochemical monitoring of heterogeneous peroxygenase reactions unravels LPMO kinetics. ACS Catalysis, 14, 1205-1219.



# Determination of the Maximum CO<sub>2</sub> Sequestration Capacity of Slovenian Waste Ashes Using Thermogravimetry and Calcimetry

SARA TOMINC, VILMA DUCMAN

Slovenian National Building and Civil Engineering Institute, Ljubljana, Slovenia sara.tominc@zag.si, vilma.ducman@zag.si

The production of ash from waste incineration or thermal power plants (either based on coal or renewable sources such as biomass ash) is steadily increasing in Europe, but there are environmental concerns regarding solid residues, which are usually landfilled (Abramov et al., 2018). There are several options for utilizing the received or pre-treated waste ash, of which CO<sub>2</sub> sequestration by accelerated mineral carbonation is a promising technology for carbon capture and storage (Li and Wu, 2022). However, the main problem that is important for widespread utilization is to keep the properties of ash, which is a heterogeneous material, constant. Ashes with a high content of Ca and Mg compounds, i.e. those from wood biomass, are promising candidates for sequestration. The high availability of biomass ashes as a by-product of solid fuel combustion is therefore an additional advantage. As part of the EU project AshCycle - *Integration of underutilized ashes into material cycles by Industry-Urban symbiosis*, we analyzed ashes from various incineration plants and determined their potential for carbon sequestration (Tominc and Ducman, 2023), including various waste ashes from Slovenia. These were exposed to accelerated carbonation conditions in a closed carbonation chamber at a CO<sub>2</sub> concentration of 4 % v/v, high relative humidity (80 %) and temperature (40 °C) until they reached maximum CO<sub>2</sub> uptake. Maximum CO<sub>2</sub> uptake was reached after 7-14 days of carbonation. The amount of CO<sub>2</sub> was quantified by calcimetry (pressure calcimeter) and thermogravimetry.

The process of  $CO_2$  uptake can be significantly influenced by various parameters, e.g. particle size, relative humidity, temperature and  $CO_2$  concentration. Depending on their chemical and mineralogical composition, ashes have shown different sequestration capacities. A high potential for sequestration was found for ashes from wood biomass and from the co-incineration of wood waste and paper sludge, while other investigated ashes showed a lower potential. It was confirmed that in a semidry mineral carbonation process the highest  $CO_2$  sequestration capacity, measured in biomass ash, reached a value of 302 g/kg.

The direct use of ash from wood biomass to sequester  $CO_2$  for carbonated building products would therefore be very beneficial in terms of a circular economy, as 70 % of ash from wood biomass is still landfilled.

**Keywords:** CO<sub>2</sub> sequestration capacity, accelerated carbonation, waste ashes, thermogravimetric analysis, calcimetry

### Acknowledgement

This research was EU-funded by AshCycle project, grant number 101058162.

- Abramov S. et al., 2018, Heavy metal mobility and valuable contents of processed municipal solid waste incineration residues from Southwestern Germany, Waste Management, 79, 735–743.
- Li L., Wu M., 2022, An overview of utilizing CO<sub>2</sub> for accelerated carbonation treatment in the concrete industry. Journal of CO<sub>2</sub> Utilization, 60, 102000.
- Tominc S., Ducman V., 2023, Methodology for Evaluating the CO<sub>2</sub> Sequestration Capacity of Waste Ashes, Materials, 16, 5284.



## β-Lactamase Encapsulated Metal-Organic Frameworks for Penicillin Degradation

### KATJA VASIĆ,<sup>1</sup> ROLAND LUDWIG,<sup>2</sup> DIETMAR HALTRICH,<sup>2</sup> MAJA LEITGEB<sup>1,3</sup>

<sup>1</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Laboratory for Separation Processes and Product Design, Maribor, Slovenia katja.vasic@um.si, maja.leitgeb@um.si
<sup>2</sup> BOKU University, Department of Food Science and Technology, Vienna, Austria roland.ludwig@boku.ac.at, dietmar.haltrich@boku.ac.at
<sup>3</sup> University of Maribor, Faculty of Medicine, Maribor, Slovenia maja.leitgeb@um.si

### Introduction

Antibiotics and their uncontrolled abuse of use is posing a serious threat to human health, as well as to the environment. Lately, there has been an increasing focus on biological methods for antibiotic degradation using enzymes, since they can degrade antibiotics due to their excellent catalytic properties, eco-friendly nature and high biocompatibility (Bhattacharya and Khare, 2022). To address these challenges, various strategies have been developed to enhance catalytic performance and increase stability and reusability, with enzyme immobilization onto novel nanostructured biomaterials (Langbehn et al., 2021). Such nanomaterials are metal-organic frameworks (MOFs), which are a versatile group of porous materials known

for their extensive surface area, adjustable pore size, crystalline structure, and wide range of functionalities (Saeed et al., 2024). Therefore, enzyme encapsulated MOFs present a versatile and effective tool for elimination of hazardous pollutants from the environment and utilization for degradation of antibiotics in wastewater systems with high efficiency.

### Methods

ZIF-8 nanoparticles were synthesized by the reported method (Chen et al., 2018). Briefly, zinc acetate (20 mmol/L) in water solution was quickly added to 2methylimidazole (1.4 mmol/L) in water solution. The mixture was stirred for 12 hours at room temperature and 850 rpm. The synthesized ZIF-8 nanoparticles were collected by centrifugation at 11,000 rpm for 10 min and washed with deionized water three times. Enzyme encapsulated ZIF-8 ( $\beta$ -lact-ZIF8) were prepared by the same protocol, with 2-methylimidazole mixed with  $\beta$ -lactamase (2,5 mg/mL). The catalytic activity study was performed as follows; PEN solution (with varying concentrations of 0.1 mg/mL, 0.5 mg/mL and 1 mg/mL) was mixed with either 100 uL of free  $\beta$ -lactamase, 100 uL of  $\beta$ -lact-ZIF-8 or 20 mg or ZIF-8. Continual agitation was applied using orbital shaker at 200 rpm and room temperature. 1 mL of PEN solution was collected after 10, 20, 30, 60, 90, 120 min and monitored by the HPLC method.

### Results

The catalytic study and performance of  $\beta$ -lactamase,  $\beta$ -lact-ZIF8 and ZIF-8 for the degradation of PEN was estimated in aqueous solution at room temperature. The results show excellent degradation properties of  $\beta$ -lact-ZIF8, compared to free  $\beta$ -lactamase. 90 % of PEN degraded under the catalytic reaction with  $\beta$ -lact-ZIF8 after only 10 min and was fully degraded after 120 min, while free  $\beta$ -lactamase and ZIF-8 degraded only 5 % and 66 % of PEN after 120 min, respectively (with equivalent concentration of the enzyme (2.5 mg/mL)).

### Conclusions

The  $\beta$ -lactamase encapsulated MOFs shows excellent properties for the degradation of PEN, which was significantly improved when compared to the use of free enzyme. The research provides an important insight into the antibiotic biodegradation pathways for water remediation and the environment.

**Keywords:** β-lactamase, antibiotics, metal-organic frameworks, degradation, pollutant removal

#### Acknowledgement

This research was supported by the Slovenian Research and Innovation Agency (ARIS) within the frame of program P2-0046 (Separation Processes and Production Design), project No. J2-3037 (Bionanotechnology as a tool for stabilization and applications of bioactive substances from natural sources), project No. Z2-4431 (Functional biocomposites for biomedical and sustainable applications) and joint projects No. BI-AT/23-24-006 and No. BI-TR/22-24-04.

- Bhattacharya, A., Khare, S.K., 2022. Utilizing the β-lactam hydrolyzing activity of β-lactamase produced by Bacillus cereus EMB20 for remediation of β-lactam antibiotics. International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation 168, 105363. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ibiod.2021.105363
- Chen, W.-H., Vázquez-González, M., Zoabi, A., Abu-Reziq, R., Willner, I., 2018. Biocatalytic cascades driven by enzymes encapsulated in metal–organic framework nanoparticles. Nat Catal 1, 689–695. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41929-018-0117-2
- Langbehn, R.K., Michels, C., Soares, H.M., 2021. Antibiotics in wastewater: From its occurrence to the biological removal by environmentally conscious technologies. Environmental Pollution 275, 116603. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2021.116603
- Saeed, T., Ahmad, S., Naeem, A., Haleem, A., Ahmad, B., Sayed, M., Khan, N.H., Ihsan, R., 2024. An overview of investigation of metal and covalent organic frameworks for various applications. Journal of Molecular Structure 1312, 138475. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molstruc.2024.138475



## Mineral Waste Into Alkali-Activated Pavements

### MAJDA PAVLIN,<sup>1</sup> KAJA ZUPANČIČ,<sup>2</sup> ALENKA PAVLIN<sup>3</sup>

 <sup>1</sup> Slovenian National Building and Civil Engineering Institute, Ljubljana, Slovenia majda.pavlin@zag.si
 <sup>2</sup> University of Ljubljana, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Technology, Ljubljana, Slovenia kaja.zupancic@siol.net
 <sup>3</sup> Termit d.d., Moravče, Slovenia alenka.pavlin@termit.si

The immense consumption of natural resources is putting an unprecedented strain on the planet, depleting finite reserves and causing considerable environmental damage. To mitigate these effects, the recycling of mineral waste has become essential. By recovering valuable minerals from waste products, we can reduce the demand for new resources, lower energy consumption and minimize the environmental footprint. This sustainable practice not only conserves vital resources, but also promotes a circular economy by ensuring that materials are reused and repurposed, extending their life cycle and reducing their overall environmental impact.

In the present work, we have developed a mix design for alkali-activated pavement slabs. Material quality, thickness, sufficient flexural (and compressive) strength, suitable surface finish (e.g. non-slip surface), durability (weather and abrasion resistance), environmental compatibility, etc. are important parameters to be considered when developing new pavements. Different waste materials (e.g. bioashes, different slags, waste mineral wool) were used and many different mix designs were carried out to find the most suitable one. Not only the mechanical properties, but also the workability of the mixture, the water resistance and the leaching parameters were of great importance in deciding which mixture should be considered for further optimization and which should not. The mix design based on bio-ash, ladle slag and metakaolin alkali-activated with sodium silicate resulted in good mechanical properties. Environmental acceptability of reused mineral waste into new products show low concentrations of toxic elements, which were determined by a leaching test. The curing of the material is highly dependent on the selected precursors, which react with the further process of alkali activation and the curing process itself. In order to consume less energy, the curing process was carried out at room temperature and demolded after one day. Resistance to freeze-thaw in the presence of salt and abrasion resistance will be tested to ensure the quality and safety of paving block surfaces. In addition, the selected mixtures will be used for the preparation of the testing field at Termit d.d., which will provide information on the suitability of these products for further commercial use.

**Keywords:** pavement slabs, alkali activation, recycling, mineral waste, environmental acceptable

### Acknowledgement

This project has received funding from the European Union's AEC EUROCLUSTER Technology adoption under Grant Agreement Number 101074498 (PI-04, WALK - Waste-based alkali-activated paving stones). This research was also funded by bilateral WEAVE project N2-0320: Waste to alkali-activated binders (WIN).


## High-Pressure Stirred Reactor System for High-Throughput Process Screening and Optimization

ŽAN LAVRIČ,<sup>1,2</sup> MATEJ HUŠ<sup>1,2</sup> BLAŽ LIKOZAR,<sup>1</sup> MIHA GRILC<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> National Institute of Chemistry, Department of Catalysis and Chemical Reaction Engineering, Ljubljana, Slovenia

zan.lavric@ki.si, matej.hus@ki.si, blaz.likozar@ki.si <sup>2</sup> University of Nova Gorica, Nova Gorica, Slovenia zan.lavric@ki.si, matej.hus@ki.si, miha.grilc@ki.si

The Parr 5000 system was acquired as part of the SRIP Krožno with co-investors Helios TBLUS and Steklarna Hrastnik. Six magnetically stirred 75 mL reactors enable chemical, catalytic and enzymatic processes at temperatures up to 300 °C, a pressure of 200 bar and under vigorous stirring up to 1000 rpm. Each reactor can be independently controlled in terms of parameters such as temperature, pressure and stirring speed, allowing a wide range of conditions to be studied in a single run. The system features advanced temperature control mechanisms, including heating jackets, which ensure precise and consistent temperature control. The reactors are designed to operate under high pressure and can be pressurized with gases such as hydrogen (fume hood with sensors) or oxygen, with safety features ensuring safe operation under high pressure. Efficient mixing of the reactants is ensured by magnetic stirring mechanisms, which are crucial for uniform reaction conditions and optimum reaction rates.

The system is typically integrated with sophisticated data acquisition and control systems, including software for real-time monitoring, data logging and control of all critical parameters, improving the precision and reproducibility of experiments. The reactors are made of materials that are compatible with a wide range of chemicals, such as stainless steel (T316) or Hastelloy, ensuring durability and reliability. Comprehensive safety features such as rupture discs and interlocks ensure safe operation under various reaction conditions.

The ability to run multiple reactions simultaneously increases throughput and reduces the time required for experimentation and optimization. In combination with advanced characterization techniques (XRD, XPS, TEM, TPD, etc.), first-principle DFT studies and microkinetic regression of experimentally obtained data, chemical process development is provided with an improved data basis for future developments (Lavrič et al., 2024).

**Keywords:** biomass utilization, reaction engineering, multiscale modeling, process optimization, stirred reactor system

## Acknowledgement

The authors gratefully acknowledge the funding of tangible and intangible investments as part of the public call for SRIP membership.

## References

Ž. Lavrič, J. Teržan, A. Kroflič, J. Zavašnik, J. E. Olszówka, Š. Vajda, M. Huš, M. Grilc and B. Likozar, 2024. *Appl. Catal.*, B., 343, 123455.

## 7<sup>TH</sup> INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON TECHNOLOGIES & BUSINESS MODELS FOR CIRCULAR ECONOMY: BOOK OF ABSTRACTS

SANJA POTRČ ET AL. (ED.) University of Maribor, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Maribor, Slovenia sanja.potrc@um.si

The 7th International Conference on Technologies & Business Models for Circular Economy (TBMCE) was organized by the Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, University of Maribor in collaboration with the Strategic Research and Innovation Partnership - Networks for the Transition into Circular Economy (SRIP- Circular Economy), managed by the Chamber of Commerce and Industry of Stajerska. The conference was held in Portorož, Slovenia, at the Grand Hotel Bernardin from September 4th to September 6th, 2024. EIT RawMaterials RIS Hub Adria, SPIRIT Slovenia Business Development Agency and Pomurje Technology Park (as part of the GREENE 4.0 and CI-Hub projects) have joined us as co-organizers. TBMCE 2024 was devoted to presentations of circular economy concepts, technologies and methodologies that contribute to the shift of business entities and society as a whole to a more responsible, circular management of resources. The conference program included panel discussions, plenary and keynote sessions, oral and poster presentations on the following topics: Sustainable Energy, Biomass and Alternative Raw Materials, Circular Business Models, Secondary Raw Materials and Functional Materials, ICT in Circular Economy, Processes and Technologies. Panel discussions addressed following topics: Circular Economy Transition in South East Europe, The transition to carbon neutrality in energy intensive industry, Valorization of used and contaminated wood, Circular economy trends in construction, Critical raw materials and circular economy transition, Industrial Symbiosis and its opportunities for industry, AI and circular economy. The event was under the patronage of Ministry of the Economy, Tourism and Sport and Ministry of Cohesion and Regional Development.

DOI https://doi.org/ 10.18690/um.fkkt.1.2024

> ISBN 978-961-286-829-1

> > Keywords:

circular economy, sustainable development, processes and technologies, circular business models, research and development





Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering



+ ×

° X